Rationality, Uncertainty Aversion and Equilibrium Concepts in Normal and Extensive Form Games

by

Jörn Rothe

Thesis submitted for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

London School of Economics and Political Science

University of London

1999

1

UMI Number: U615573

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



UMI U615573 Published by ProQuest LLC 2014. Copyright in the Dissertation held by the Author. Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC. All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.



ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346



for my parents

-

•

"To the many genres in the art of lying developed in the past, we must now add two more recent varieties. There is, first, the apparently innocuous one of the public-relations managers in government (...). The second new variety of the art of lying, [is] less frequently met in everyday life (...). [It] appeals to (...) professional 'problem solvers', (...) some of them equipped with game theories and system analyses (...).

Hence they were not just intelligent, but prided themselves on being 'rational'. (T)hey were indeed to a rather frightening degree above 'sentimentality' and in love with 'theory', the world of sheer mental effort. They were eager to find formulas, (...) that would unify the most disparate phenomena with which reality presented them; that is they were eager to discover laws by which to explain and predict political and historical facts as though they were as necessary, and thus as reliable, as the physicists once believed natural phenomena to be. (...)

The problem-solvers did not judge; they calculated. (...) An utterly irrational confidence in the calculability of reality [became] the leitmotif of the decision-making processes (...)."

Hannah Arendt (1969)

Acknowledgements

This thesis could not have been written without the support of many people and institutions, and to whom I would like to express my gratitude.

The thesis was written under the auspices of the European Doctoral Program in Quantitative Economics (EDP). It was begun at the University of Bonn and continued at the London School of Economics (LSE). I would like to thank all the people involved in the program, in particular Werner Hildenbrand and Urs Schweizer from the University of Bonn.

I would especially like to thank Max Steuer for his support throughout my studies at the LSE.

For discussions or comments at various stages I would like to thank Ken Binmore, Jürgen Eichberger, Hans Haller, David Kelsey, Bart Lipman, Marco Mariotti, Sujoy Mukerji, Kevin Roberts and Matthew Ryan. I would also like to thank Wolfgang Spohn, who first introduced me to game theory when I began studying at the University of Regensburg, and Reinhard Selten for advice and encouragement when I was studying at Bonn.

For financial support I would like to thank the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, Graduiertenkolleg Bonn), the Deutsche Akademische Austauschdienst (DA-AD), the EDP, the LSE, and the Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC).

I would like to thank Alexander Stremme for practical help on many occasions, and even more for numerous discussions that helped me refine my mathematical intuition.

I would like to thank my colleagues and friends at the Interdisciplinary Institute of Management at the LSE for their patience while I was completing this thesis.

Finally, my greatest thanks go to my advisor Leonardo Felli. Without his advice, support, and patience, writing this thesis would not have been possible.

Abstract

This thesis contributes to a re-examination and extension of the equilibrium concept in normal and extensive form games. The equilibrium concept is a solution concept for games that is consistent with individual rationality and various assumptions about players' knowledge about the nature of their strategic interaction. The thesis argues that further consistency conditions can be imposed on a rational solution concept.

By its very nature, a rational solution concept implicitly defines which strategies are non-rational. A rational player's beliefs about play by non-rational opponents should be consistent with this implicit definition of non-rational play. The thesis shows that equilibrium concepts that satisfy additional consistency requirements can be formulated in Choquet-expected utility theory, i.e. non-expected utility theory with non-additive or set-valued beliefs, together with an empirical assumption about players' attitude toward uncertainty.

Chapter 1 introduces the background of this thesis. We present the conceptual problems in the foundations of game theory that motivate our approach. We then survey the decision-theoretic foundations of Choquet-expected utility theory and game-theoretic applications of Choquet-expected utility theory that are related to the present approach.

Chapter 2 formulates this equilibrium concept for normal form games. This concept, called Choquet-Nash Equilibrium, is shown to be a generalization of Nash Equilibrium in normal form games. We establish an existence result for finite games, derive various properties of equilibria and establish robustness results for Nash equilibria.

Chapter 3 extends the analysis to extensive games. We present the equivalent of subgame-perfect equilibrium, called perfect Choquet Equilibrium, for extensive games. Our main finding here is that perfect Choquet equilibrium does not generalize, but is qualitatively different from subgame-perfect equilibrium.

Finally, in chapter 4 we examine the centipede game. It is shown that the plausible assumption of bounded uncertainty aversion leads to an 'interior' equilibrium of the centipede game.

Contents

1 Introduction		9
1.1 Rationality in Classical Game Theory .		13
1.2 Subjective Expected Utility Theory		15
1.3 Bayesian Game Theory		17
1.4 The Ellsberg Paradox and Choquet Expe	cted Utility Theory	22
1.5 Non-Additive Beliefs		26
1.6 Uncertainty Aversion		30
1.7 Updating		34
1.8 Non-Additive Beliefs in Game Theory .		37
1.8.1 Normal Form Concepts		38
1.8.2 Extensive Form Concepts		43
1.8.3 Summary		44
1.9 Economic Applications		47
1.10 Experimental Evidence on Uncertainty A	version	47
1.11 Conclusion		49
1.12 Limitations		50
1.13 Terminology		50
2 Uncertainty Aversion and Equilibrium	n in Normal	
Form Games	ŧ	52
2.1 Introduction		53
2.2 Choquet-Nash Equilibrium		56
2.2.1 Uncertainty Aversion		57
2.2.2 Equilibrium		59
2.3 Properties of Choquet-Nash Equilibria .		62
2.3.1 Dominance and Rationalizability		62

.

-

2.3.	2 The Robustness of Nash Equilibria	64
2.3.	3 Strict Uncertainty Aversion Perfection	70
2.3.	4 Uncertainty Aversion Perfection	73
2.3.	5 Zero-Sum Games	74
2.3.	6 Equilibrium Refinements	75
2.4	Extensions	77
2.5	Related Literature	79
2.6	Preference for Uncertainty	80
2.7	Conclusion	82
3	Uncertainty Aversion and Equilibrium in Extensive	
]	Form Games	84
3.1	Introduction	85
3.2	An Example	87
3.3	Choquet Expected Utility and Updating	89
3.4	Perfect Choquet Equilibria	91
3.5	Subgame Perfection	95
3.5.	1 The Centipede Game	96
3.5.5	2 The Finitely Repeated Prisoners' Dilemma	97
3.6	Extension	99
3.7	Conclusion	102
4 I	Uncertainty Aversion and Backward Induction in the	
(Centipede Game 1	06
4.1	Introduction	07
4.2	The Model	10
4.2.1	1 The Centipede Game	10
4.2.3	2 Choquet Expected Utility Theory	12

.

-

4.2.3 Uncertainty Aversion
4.2.4 Expected Payoffs
4.2.5 Updating and the Dempster-Shafer Rule
4.2.6 The Equilibrium Concept
4.3 An Example 116
4.4 Results
4.5 Conclusion
5 Conclusion 130
Bibliography 132

8

.

.

-

Chapter 1

Introduction

Game theory is closely related to the question what constitutes rationality in strategic interaction. The precise nature of this relationship, however, is subtle and controversial. From the point of view of experimental game theory, bounded rationality seems a natural explanatory hypothesis of actual behaviour. From the point of view of theories of evolution and learning in games, behaviour is the result of a dynamic process and rationality need not play an explanatory role. Yet, the question what strategic rationality means has motivated many concepts in game theory from its very beginning (von Neumann 1928, von Neumann & Morgenstern 1944) to the present (Dekel & Gul 1997).

In decision theory, following Savage (1954), rationality is defined as a consistency property. Under uncertainty, the consequence of an act depends on the state of nature. When the ranking of these acts is consistent, i.e. satisfies Savage's axioms, then it corresponds to the maximisation of the subjectively expected utility. Thus a decision-maker is rational if and only if he ranks acts as if he has both a utility function over consequences and a probability measure over states that expresses his beliefs, and an act is ranked higher than another if and only if his expected utility is higher

What distinguishes a game from a decision under uncertainty is that the players know that the uncertainty arises from strategic interaction, that is the decisions of other players. Consequently, in a game the decision-theoretic definition of rationality is not sufficient: A player's beliefs must be rational as well, i.e. consistent with what the player knows. Intuitively, then, a player will be rational if and only if he maximises his expected utility given rational beliefs.

If the rationality of the players is common knowledge, this requirement of rational beliefs leads to an infinite regress: A player's beliefs must be consistent with the rationality of the opponent, the opponent's beliefs must be consistent with the rationality of the player, and so the player's beliefs must also be consistent with these beliefs of the opponent, ... ad infinitum.

The central solution concepts in non-cooperative game theory are Nash's equilibrium concept (Nash 1950) in normal form games, and its refinements and extensions in extensive form games (Selten 1965, Harsanyi 1967–68, Kreps & Wilson 1982b). Their status as definitions or implications of game-theoretic rationality is under much debate. Alternative game-theoretic solution concepts have been motivated by rationality considerations, and, in turn, other justifications have been proposed for the equilibrium concept. Yet, the classical motivation for Nash equilibrium and subgame-perfect equilibrium — the lack of an incentive to deviate and the exclusion of incredible threats — refer explicitly to the rationality and the knowledge of the players. In particular, the equilibrium concept is consistent with the infinite regress that arises if rationality is common knowledge. Finally, the equilibrium concept is, so far, the unrivalled solution concept in applied game theory.

For these reasons, this thesis concentrates on the equilibrium concept as an expression of game-theoretic rationality. Our starting point is the hypothesis that Nash equilibrium can be understood as a definition of game-theoretic rationality in games in which rationality of the players is common knowledge. We argue, however, that further consistency conditions have to be imposed on a rationality concept in games without common knowledge of rationality. The objective of this thesis is to show that equilibrium concepts that satisfy these consistency requirements can be defined on the basis of non-expected utility theory.

The thesis does not claim that Nash equilibrium is indeed an adequate definition of rationality in normal form games, even if rationality is common knowledge, or that it is the only one. Rather, this view is adopted as a working hypothesis. Although a defence of this view can be given (e.g., Aumann & Brandenburger (1995)), the importance of the equilibrium concept alone justifies the study of the consequences of this view.

The acceptance of the equilibrium concept as a rationality definition for normal form games thus leads to two questions: How can this definition be extended to normal form games if rationality is not common knowledge? And how can this definition be extended to extensive form games? These questions are closely related, because a strategy in an extensive form game must specify an action after every possible history of the game, and not only after those that are consistent with rational play. Equilibrium refinements typically require that the players' rationality is common knowledge even after histories in which players deviated from rational play. It is this aspect that is responsible for the controversy whether equilibrium refinements capture rationality in extensive games. The analysis of normal form games without mutual knowledge of rationality thus serves two purposes, first to relax a restrictive assumption about normal form games, and thus to extend the scope of the rationality concept, and secondly to provide a basis for the analysis of extensive form games.

The acceptance of any game-theoretic solution concept as a definition of rationality has the consequence that it also serves as an implicit definition of non-rational play: All strategies that do not satisfy the game-theoretic solution concept have to be considered non-rational. It follows that every deviation from rational play must be considered as evidence of non-rationality of the deviating player. On the other hand, compliance with the game-theoretic solution concept cannot be so clearly interpreted as evidence of rationality. A conforming player can have followed the game-theoretic solution "for the wrong reasons", for instance by chance.

We are thus led to impose the following consistency conditions on an equilibrium concept if rationality is not common knowledge: First, players who do not play equilibrium strategies must be considered non-rational. Secondly, any non-equilibrium strategy is a possible strategy that a non-rational player might choose. When deriving equilibrium strategies for rational players, it must be taken into account that the opponent need not be rational and therefore that he may play any non-rational strategy.

In this situation, the decision-theoretic rationality concept of Savage (1954), that provided the starting point of our considerations, is no longer adequate: It forces the rational player to form a specific probabilistic belief about the play of a nonrational opponent in a situation in which, by definition, the rational player must believe that an opponent, if non-rational, chooses any other strategy.

This thesis argues that non-additive decision theory, pioneered by Schmeidler (1989), allows the extension of the equilibrium concept that satisfies the additional consistency conditions. Thus, by weakening the demands on individual rationality it becomes possible to fulfill stronger consistency requirements in strategic interaction.

In the rest of this introduction we aim to present the background of this thesis in more detail. In chapter 2 formulate the equilibrium concept for normal-form games in which rationality is not common knowledge. In chapter 3 we formulate an analogue of subgame-perfect equilibrium for extensive games. Finally, in chapter 4 we analyse the centipede game, which plays an important role in the discussion of rationality in game theory.

The rest of this chapter is organized as follows. In the first section we describe how classical game theory captures strategic rationality. Section 2 describes the subjective expected utility model in decision theory. Section 3 explains how subjective expected utility theory led to Bayesian game theory, and describes some of the difficulties that remain in defining strategic rationality. Section 4 describes the Ellsberg paradox, and how this empirical evidence led to the development of decision theory with non-additive beliefs. Section 5 further investigates the meaning of non-additive beliefs. Section 6 presents the decision-theoretic aspects of nonadditive beliefs in more detail and section 7 discusses the problem how to update such beliefs. Section 8 describes various equilibrium concepts for games that allow non-additive beliefs. Section 9 lists some economic applications, and section 10 reviews the experimental evidence on uncertainty aversion. Section 11 concludes. Finally, section 12 outlines the limitations of our analysis and section 13 specifies the terminological conventions.

Before I start, I would like to make some personal remarks. The main purpose of this introduction is to try to convince the reader that Choquet expected utility theory is not just a technique looking for an application, but a solution to a problem in game theory. Thus I owe it to the reader to identify the the relevant underlying currents of game theory, and to a degree to evaluate them. When writing about such topics as foundations of rationality and probability, I felt the difficulty of avoiding formulations that sound grand, or even pretentious. Insofar as I failed in this, nothing could be further from my intention.

Also, to keep this introduction to a reasonable length while including the relevant aspects, some aspects are so densely argued that I hope that the reader will not be put off. In spite of this, I had to leave out many minor aspects and would like to refer the reader to other accounts of rationality in game theory, e.g. Dekel & Gul (1997) or Rubinstein (1998).

Finally, each chapter has been written as a self-contained paper. As a consequence, the introductions and the description of Choquet expected utility theory in the later chapters introduce a degree of redundancy. However, this also allows the presentation of the material from the slightly different perspectives taken in the analysis of normal form games, extensive form games, and backward induction. In addition, I hope that the reader finds it convenient that the chapters are selfcontained.

In the following I will use the pronoun 'we', meant to include the reader.

1.1 Rationality in Classical Game Theory

'Classical game theory' (the expression used by Harsanyi & Selten (1988)) can be characterized by two aspects: First, the theory attempts to capture rationality in strategic interaction, and is not concerned with evolution or bounded rationality. Secondly, the rationality concept itself is implicit and informal. While the solution concept is explicitly motivated by rationality considerations, only the solution concept is defined formally, and it is not explicitly derived from a formal definition of rationality. Since this thesis contributes to a clarification of the rationality concept in games, we begin with a review of the relationship between rationality and game theory.

Rationality first enters game theory implicitly in the concepts of 'correct play' and 'value of a game'.¹ These are the concepts that Zermelo (1913) used in his proof that chess is strictly determined. His motivation is to find out if every position in chess is similar to an endgame, i.e. has a well-defined value for the players, assuming that they play according to backward induction, which is 'surely the only correct way' (Zermelo 1913, my translation). Thus the concept of rationality is implicitly already used, but it is not seen as problematic and not made explicit.

Von Neumann's publication of the minimax theorem of 1928,² usually regarded

¹It is interesting to note that this is entirely analagous to the way both probability theory and decision theory began (Hacking 1975).

²Zermelo's argument contained a gap that was closed in the famous paper on graph theory of König (1927). König (1927) also reports how Zermelo's own solution, and that Zermelo's paper attracted von Neumann to game theory. This is noteworthy because Zermelo's paper is not even quoted in von Neumann & Morgenstern (1944): Backward induction gives a completely different

as the beginning of game theory proper, embodies a different rationality concept.³ Von Neumann (1928) for the first time argues explicitly — but informally — on the basis of rationality. Playing a minimax strategy is rational because it guarantees the security level, and in zero-sum games it is not possible to gain if the opponent is guaranteed to get his security level. In other words, a player whose payoff is lower than the amount that he can guarantee himself cannot be rational, but in a zero-sum game the players cannot both get more than their security level. In particular, minimax strategies are equilibria, but that was not von Neumann's concern; it is well-known that he objected to the equilibrium concept as a general solution concept.⁴

Von Neumann & Morgenstern (1944) attempted to base the theory of all games on the minimax solution. In order to capture the cooperative element present in nonzero-sum games, the coalitional structure associated with an extensive game had to be analysed, and this association was based on the minimax principle by adding a fictitious player (whose payoff transformed the game into a zero-sum game). While they thus laid the foundation for the analysis of cooperative games (although the distinction was only made explicit by Nash (1951)), the derivation of the coalitional structure from the extensive game was unfounded.

Nash's equilibrium concept (1950, 1951) allowed a direct noncooperative analysis of finite nonzero-sum games with finitely many players. Like von Neumann, Nash argued explicitly (and informally) on the basis of rationality: Equilibrium strategies are rational because unilateral deviations are not profitable. Again, this marks a shift in the rationality concept. In fact, one of the objections against the equilibrium concept was based on the fact that equilibrium strategies are not minimax strategies (Aumann & Maschler 1972, Harsanyi 1977): There are games in which

solution to non-zerosum games than that proposed in von Neumann & Morgenstern (1944).

³See also the first minimax argument attributed to Waldegrave in the 2nd edition of de Montmort (1708, 1713), and the notes of Borel (1921,1924,1927)).

⁴It seems that one can only speculate on the reasons. Binmore (1996*a*) suggests that von Neumann objected to the possible multiplicity of Nash equilibria, since equilibria do not possess the payoff-equivalence and exchangeability properties of minimax strategies. Another reason might have been that the characteristic feature of non-zero-sum games according to von Neumann & Morgenstern (1944) is the presence of both the competitive and the cooperative element, and the latter required for von Neumann a coalitional analysis (von Neumann & Morgenstern 1944, Section 20).

the unique equilibrium payoffs give the value, without guaranteeing it. However, this argument ignores that players would then have an incentive to play a best reply to the opponent's minimax strategy instead of their own minimax strategy (Harsanyi 1982a).

The subsequent refinement of Nash's equilibrium concept, initiated by Selten's concept of subgame perfection (Selten 1965) is again based on a shift in the rationality concept. While Nash's reasoning is accepted for games in which all choices are simultaneous, it is regarded as too weak in extensive games: Nash's requirement that players have no incentive to deviate is necessary, but not sufficient for rationality, because it allows 'incredible threats' to sustain the equilibrium path. Subsequently, game theory attempted to capture rationality by more and more subtle refinement criteria for Nash equilibrium, for instance proper equilibrium (Myerson 1978), strictly perfect equilibrium (Okada 1981) and strategic stability (Kohlberg & Mertens 1986).

Finally, Nash's original justification of equilibria, i.e. the lack of an incentive to deviate, seems to require that players choose their equilibrium strategies because they believe that their opponents play their equilibrium strategies. Since the equilibrium need not be unique, this rationality concept cannot be considered as complete before a rational way to select among equilibria is found (Harsanyi & Selten 1988).

We have thus seen that classical game theory has attempted to capture rationality in strategic interaction, but the rationality concept itself has changed with the game-theoretic solution concept. Moreover, both the ideas of minimax play and equilibrium play have been important throughout. But while game theory has made significant progress in our understanding of rationality, classical game theory has not been able to provide a definitive characterization.

1.2 Subjective Expected Utility Theory

Building on the expected utility theory of von Neumann & Morgenstern (1944) and the probability theory of de Finetti (1931a, 1937), Savage (1954) characterizes rationality in decision-making.⁵ His theory was simplified by Anscombe & Aumann

⁵See also Ramsey (1926), whose construction takes objective probability (in the form of an objective randomization device) as given.

(1963), and since the following developments take their system as a starting point we will present it in more detail.

Anscombe & Aumann (1963) consider a (finite) set of states S and a (finite) set of consequences ('prizes') Z. They then assume the existence of an objective randomization device that allows to specify all probability distributions ΔZ over Z('roulette lotteries', or 'lotteries' for short). An (Anscombe-Aumann) act f, or 'horse lottery', is then a mapping that associates a probability distribution over Zwith each state $s \in S$.

A decision maker (henceforth player) is characterised by a binary relation \succeq over acts. Anscombe and Aumann consider the following axioms:⁶

- (A1) \succeq is a complete pre-ordering, i.e. complete and transitive.
- (A2) The decision problem is non-trivial, i.e. there exist f, f' with $f \succ f'$.
- (A3) The preference relation is continuous, i.e. if $f \succ g \succ h$ then there exist $\alpha, \beta \in (0, 1)$ such that⁷ $\alpha f + (1 \alpha)h \succ g \succ \beta f + (1 \beta)h$.
- (A4) Preferences are monotonic,⁸ i.e. if $f(s) \succeq f'(s)$ for all $s \in S$ then $f \succeq f'$.
- (A5) Preferences satisfy the independence axiom, i.e. if $f \succ f'$ then for all α with $0 < \alpha \le 1$ and all acts g also $\alpha f + (1 \alpha)g \succ \alpha f' + (1 \alpha)g$.

They prove, that if, and only if, the binary relation \succeq over acts satisfies the above axioms then there exist

- (1) a utility function over consequences $u: Z \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ that is 'cardinal', i.e. unique up to affine transformations, and
- (2) a unique probability measure μ over states,
- (3) such that one act is preferred to another if and only if its expected utility is higher, i.e.

$$f \succeq f' \iff \sum_{s \in S} u(f(s)) \cdot \mu(s) \ge \sum_{s \in S} u(f'(s)) \cdot \mu(s).$$

⁶This version of the Anscombe-Aumann model follows Schmeidler (1989) and Fishburn (1970). ⁷Here, the 'compound act' $[\alpha f + (1 - \alpha)g](s)$ is defined as $\alpha f(s) + (1 - \alpha)g(s)$. This is welldefined, since ΔZ is a mixture space in the sense of Herstein & Milnor (1953), i.e. it is possible to take convex combinations of probability distributions.

⁸Here, f(s) and f'(s) are roulette lotteries, i.e. probability distributions p_1, p_2 over consequences, and the preference relation over roulette lotteries (as usual, also denoted \succeq) is derived from the preference over constant acts, i.e. $p_1 \succeq p_2 :\iff p_1^* \succeq p_2^*$, where $p^*(s) = p$ for all $s \in S$.

In Savage's (1954) framework, (Savage) acts map states directly into consequences. Since the set of consequences does not have a mixture space structure, the axioms cannot be expressed in terms of compound acts. Savage's axioms allow the derivation of a qualitative likelihood relation over events that is shown to be representable by a 'probability' measure. Given this measure, in turn, it is possible to derive the existence of a utility function and the expected utility characterization.

However, the subtleties of Savage's theorem (see, e.g., Wakker (1993)) will be important for the application of game theory. The set of states must be infinite in Savage's framework and the space of events must be a σ -algebra. The set of acts must be sufficiently rich, i.e. include all constant acts. Finally, the probability measure is only finitely additive, not countably additive,⁹ and it cannot have atoms.

1.3 Bayesian Game Theory

On the basis of subjective expected utility theory, classical game theory was criticised by Kadane & Larkey (1982). They argued that for each player, the opponents' strategies correspond to the states of uncertainty, so that decision-theoretic rationality alone does not go further than specifying that each player has beliefs about his opponents' play. However, Harsanyi (1982b) and Aumann (1987) argued that this argument overlooks that the players are assumed to know that their opponents are rational, and indeed that this is common knowledge.¹⁰ Consequently, these are restrictions on the beliefs of the rational players that have to be taken into account.

The argument that the game-theoretic solution concept should be formally derived from subjective expected utility theory and assumptions about the knowledge of the players was given by Spohn (1982) (see Osborne & Rubinstein (1994)). The first such derivation was first carried out by Bernheim (1984) and Pearce (1984). They showed that common knowledge of rationality alone only leads to 'rationalizable' strategy profiles, but not necessarily to equilibrium.

Their work marked the beginning of 'Bayesian game theory'.¹¹ Subsequent studies tried to identify the epistemological assumptions that underlie game-theoretic

⁹Recently, Stinchcombe (1997) has extended the Savage model to the countably additive case. ¹⁰A fact is common knowledge if everybody knows it, everybody knows that everybody knows it, everybody knows that, ad infinitum.

¹¹Of course, Harsanyi (1967-68) argued explicitly from a Bayesian point of view.

solution concepts (see, e.g., Tan & Werlang (1988), Battigalli & Bonanno (1998)). Particularly influential has been the interactive belief model proposed by Aumann (1981, Appendix 4), which adopts Harsanyi's (1967–68) methodology of games with incomplete information. This model was used, in particular, by Aumann (1987) to study the epistemic foundations of correlated equilibria, by Aumann & Brandenburger (1995) for Nash equilibria, and by Aumann (1995) for backward induction.¹²

In Aumann & Brandenburger (1995), each player can be one of several 'types'. A type specifies the strategy that the player chooses, and his beliefs about the opponents' types. Thus in this model, the set of states is the set of 'type profiles'. To each state corresponds a strategy profile chosen by the players, and for each player a hierarchy of beliefs about the opponents. Aumann & Brandenburger (1995) show that in a state in which players are rational in the sense of subjective expected utility theory, this is mutually known, and the players have a common prior about states, and conjectures about the strategy choices that are commonly known, then the strategy profile in this state is a Nash equilibrium.

On the basis of Aumann's and Brandenburger's result, a Nash equilibrium can be interpreted as an equilibrium in beliefs.¹³ As a consequence, neither the multiplicity of equilibria in a specific game, nor the question whether an equilibrium is pure or mixed, leads to the difficulties that arise in justifying equilibria as actual strategy choices. It is also interesting that full common knowledge of rationality is not necessary to justify equilibria. On the other hand, the assumptions of common priors and that the players' conjectures are commonly known is obviously very strong.¹⁴

In extensive games, Aumann (1995) distinguishes between material and substantive rationality and between ex-ante and ex-post rationality. In all cases, a player is rational if he does not know of another strategy that yields higher utility. Material rationality means that a player is rational at all decision nodes that are reached (in the play associated with the state of the world); substantive rationality means that he is rational at all decision nodes, whether play reaches them or not. If a player is ex-ante rational then he does not know at the beginning of the game that, at some

¹²For a survey see Dekel & Gul (1997). See also Binmore (1996b), Aumann (1996, 1998)

¹³This interpretation goes back to Harsanyi (1973).

¹⁴Therefore the equilibrium selection problem also arises in Bayesian game theory.

node, another strategy yields higher utility (conditional on the node being reached). If a player is ex-post rational, then he does not know at the time of his choice of action that another action yields higher utility. Since under perfect recall a player knows at the time of his choice what he knew at the beginning of the game, and since rationality is defined as the absence of knowledge (of a superior strategy), expost rationality implies ex-ante rationality. Aumann (1995) shows that, in perfect information games, common knowledge of ex-ante substantive rationality implies the backward induction outcome.

It is exciting to see how the development described above constitutes progress in our understanding of rationality in games. In spite of this, even the study of the epistemic foundations of game theory has so far not been able to provide a conclusive characterization of strategic rationality:

First, the results for extensive form games leave open questions. Aumann's (1995) result depends on his definition of rationality. Also, it does not apply to extensive form games in general, or the backward induction strategy profile. Also, stronger equilibrium refinements still lack an epistemological foundation.¹⁵

Secondly, so far Savage's theorem is not formally applied to the interactive belief model, and such a formal application still faces difficulties.¹⁶ It is not clear whether the states in an interactive belief system can be states of the world in Savage's framework. They must 'leave no relevant aspect undescribed' (Savage 1954) and thus must themselves include a description of the players' knowledge and beliefs. It is not clear whether strategies can be viewed as Savage acts, because the state of the world alone already determines the consequence in an interactive belief system. Even if this is assumed, strategy spaces are typically not rich enough to satisfy Savage's theorem. Further, in games players choose a strategy, rather than rank their available ones. Also, the utility function is derived on the basis of beliefs, whereas in games the utility functions are assumed to be (mutually) known. And, as mentioned above, the beliefs resulting from Savage's theorem are non-atomic and only finitely additive measures.

A third objection to the view that game theory captures rationality is based on

¹⁵However, such studies are under way, see e.g. Battigalli & Bonanno (1998). For related difficulties in extensive games see also Basu (1988, 1990) and Reny (1993).

¹⁶Mariotti (1998) formulates many of these difficulties for the case in which opponents' strategies are taken as states, and they also apply essentially to interactive belief systems.

the principle of sequential rationality that underlies subgame perfection. According to this principle (see, e.g., van Damme (1992)), deviations from rationality are not taken as evidence of non-rationality. For other equilibrium refinements, e.g. sequential equilibrium (Kreps & Wilson 1982b) and trembling-hand perfect equilibrium (Selten 1975), this is justified by assuming that (otherwise fully rational) players 'tremble' when they choose their actions. Thus deviations are interpreted as mistakes, that allow no inference about the lack of rationality of the opponent,¹⁷ and 'complete rationality' is regarded as a 'limiting case of incomplete rationality' (Selten 1975).

Quite apart from its empirical implausibility, no argument is given why rationality would have to be conceptualized in this way. In fact, von Neumann and Morgenstern argued that

... the rules of rational behavior must provide definitely for the possibility of irrational conduct on the part of others. In other words: Imagine that we have discovered a set of rules for all participants — to be termed as "optimal" or "rational" — each of which is indeed optimal provided that the other participants conform. Then the question remains as to what will happen if some of the participants do not conform. If that should turn out to be advantageous for them - and, quite particularly, disadvantageous to the conformists — then the above "solution" would seem very questionable. We are in no position to give a positive discussion of these things as yet — but we want to make it clear that under such conditions the "solution", or at least its motivation, must be considered as imperfect and incomplete. In whatever way we formulate the guiding principles and the objective justification of "rational behavior," provisos will have to be made for every possible conduct of "the others." Only in this way can a satisfactory and exhaustive theory be developed. But if the superiority of "rational behavior" over any other kind is to be established, then its description must include rules of conduct for all conceivable situations - including those where "the others" behaved irrationally, in the sense of the standards which the theory will set for them."

von Neumann & Morgenstern (1947, p.32)

Finally, even the assumption that rationality is mutual knowledge is empirically implausible, and theoretically raises the question what constitutes rationality if it is not. Our preceding argument implies that lack of mutual knowledge of rationality arises endogeneously in extensive form games, after a deviation from rational play.

¹⁷This criticism of backward induction is well-known, see, e.g., Fudenberg & Tirole (1991).

So the question arises, what strategic rationality means if already at the beginning of the game there is this lack of mutual knowledge of rationality.

This question was first addressed in a seminal series of papers by Kreps, Milgrom, Roberts and Wilson (1982, henceforth KMRW). Again on the basis of subjective expected utility theory, they considered the case in which the rational players have a specific belief about the 'type' of a non-rational opponent in an incomplete information game. For instance, in the finitely repeated prisoners' dilemma, they showed that if the non-rational types are believed to be tit-for-tat players and the game is repeated sufficiently often, then mimicking tit-for-tat is also an equilibrium strategy for the rational players. This approach sheds light on the experimental evidence (e.g. Selten & Stoecker (1986)). More generally, this approach has been extremely useful in Industrial Organization, where it made it possible to rationalize intuitively important strategic phenomena like limit pricing and predatory pricing.

From a theoretical point of view, the KMRW approach allows to circumvent the difficulties of the principle of sequential rationality. Here, a deviation from the equilibrium strategy is indeed taken as evidence that players are not rational. In this case, the rational players conclude that they face the non-rational type. However, also this approach has its difficulties:

First, the theory does not explain why the rational players should hold a specific belief about the non-rational type. Subjective expected utility theory alone does not provide any restrictions, and in fact does not even provide a reason why different players should agree on such beliefs. Expressing this ignorance simply through a uniform probability distribution is not satisfactory either, because game trees can be changed in ways that should be strategically irrelevant (Thompson 1952, Dalkey 1953). For instance, postulating that the uniform distribution should describe beliefs about non-rational players would imply that the rational strategies are not invariant with respect to additions of duplicate strategies.

A second difficulty with the KMRW approach is that it relies on Harsanyi's (1967) analysis of games with incomplete information. Thus the possibility that a player is non-rational is captured by the assumption that a corresponding 'non-rational' type exists. But in Harsanyi's analysis, a type is a convenient way to capture the infinite hierarchy of beliefs that arises in incomplete information. Moreover, assuming that such types exist corresponds to assuming that these hierarchies satisfy consistency requirements (see, e.g., Brandenburger & Dekel (1993). These assumptions are not in the spirit of interpreting players as not rational.

Finally, if the KMRW approach is interpreted as capturing rationality, then rational strategies result from applying the equilibrium concept, or its refinements, to the resulting incomplete information game. But then, any non-equilibrium strategy is characterized as non-rational. This, in turn, does not square with the starting assumption that the rational players have a specific belief about non-rational play.

To conclude, there are ample reasons to agree with Binmore's assessment about game theory that "much of what we say in defending what we do does not hang together properly." (Binmore 1992). The aim of this thesis is to address some of the issues raised above. Of course, it will at best be possible to provide a first step towards a better characterization of strategic rationality. We will argue that this requires a weakening of subjective expected utility theory. Such generalizations of SEU have been developed on the basis of empirical objections to its descriptive interpretation.

1.4 The Ellsberg Paradox and Choquet Expected Utility Theory

When Savage proposed the subjective expected utility model, he allowed both a descriptive and a normative interpretation of the theory.¹⁸ Subsequently, its descriptive validity, i.e. the claim that people act in accordance with the theory was criticised, first on the basis of thought experiments and casual empiricism, later

¹⁸Later, Savage (1961, 1971, 1977) was very clear that its main significance was normative:

And about his book (1954):

"The author, though interested in personal probability, was not yet a personalistic Bayesian ..."

Savage (1977, p.18)

[&]quot;A personal theory could be given a psychological and empirical interpretation as predicting the behavior of some class of "persons." As empirical theories, they are not very interesting, nor have they very wide domains of validity. Their real importance is as normative theories by which a person, like you, can police himself for coherence."

Savage (1977, p.10)

on the basis of experimental evidence. The criticism was first directed against expected utility theory under risk (e.g., Allais (1953)), and this has led to alternative, or more general decision theories under risk, e.g. generalized expected utility (Machina 1982), regret theory (Bell 1982, Loomes & Sugden 1982), prospect theory (Kahneman & Tversky 1979) and anticipated utility theory (Quiggin 1982).

The criticism of Ellsberg (1961) was specifically directed at subjective expected utility theory under uncertainty. Ellsberg considered the following thought experiments:

First, consider a decision-maker who is faced with the choice between bets on the colour of a ball drawn at random from an urn. Assume the decision maker knows that there are 90 balls in the urn, 30 of which are red. He also knows that the remaining 60 balls are blue or green, but he does not know the proportions. Ellsberg argued, that when faced with the alternative, whether to bet on a red ball or on a green ball, most people would prefer the first choice. On the other hand, when faced with the alternative of winning if the ball is either red or blue or winning if the ball is either green or blue, most people would prefer the second choice. However, taken together these decisions are inconsistent with the assumption that the decision-maker is 'probabilistically sophisticated', i.e. that his beliefs can be represented by a probability measure p: His first choice implies that $1^{9} p(\text{red ball}) > p(\text{green ball})$. His second choice implies that p(green ball) + p(blue ball) > p(red ball) + p(blue ball).

Similarly, consider a decision-maker who is presented with the choice between bets on the colour of a ball drawn at random from two different urns. Assume the decision maker knows that there are 100 balls in each urn. He knows that in the first urn, 50 balls are red and 50 balls are blue. He also knows that the balls in the second urn are red or blue, but he does not know the proportions. Again, Ellsberg argued, that when faced with the alternative, whether to bet on a red ball drawn from the first urn or on a red ball drawn from the second urn, most people would prefer the first choice. But they would also prefer betting on a blue ball drawn from the first urn to betting on a blue ball drawn from the second urn. Again this violates probabilistic sophistication: His first choice implies that p(red ball from urn I) >

¹⁹The strict inequality means that we exclude the possibility that the decision-maker is indifferent. This is justified on the basis of the experimental evidence, see below.

p(red ball from urn II), his second choice implies that p(blue ball from urn I) > p(blue ball from urn II).

The intuitive explanation of this behavioral pattern is that the decision-maker is uncertainty-averse, or 'ambiguity averse'.²⁰ Here, the uncertainty, or ambiguity, that he faces consists in his ignorance about the true proportions of balls. The decision-makers choices have a parsimonious explanation in terms of aversion to these unknown proportions: He prefers bets on events whose chances he knows. From a mechanical point of view, all that it takes for subjective expected utility theory to account for this behaviour is to allow for non-additivity of beliefs. From a decision-theoretic point of view, however, this requires a characterization of this behaviour in terms of the underlying preference relation over acts.

This characterization was achieved by Schmeidler (1989). Schmeidler considered decision-making in the Anscombe-Aumann model, and introduced a weakening of the independence axiom, called 'comonotonic independence'. This leads to 'Choquet expected utility theory' (CEU).

First, note that each (Anscombe-Aumann) act gives rise to a preference relation over states: If the decision-maker chooses act f that leads to roulette lotteries f(s) and f(s') in states s and s', then he prefers the occurrence of state s to the occurrence of state s' if f(s) > f(s'), where, again, > is the preference relation over lotteries induced by the preference relation over acts by identifying lotteries with constant acts. Two acts f, g are commonly monotonic ('comonotonic') if there are no two states s and s' such that the player would prefer s to s' under f, but s' to s under g. Schmeidler's result is that this limited independence requirement still allows the identification of beliefs and utility and the separation from beliefs and utility.

Formally, Schmeidler (1989) considers the following axioms:

- (A1) \succeq is a complete pre-ordering, i.e. complete and transitive.
- (A2) The decision problem is non-trivial, i.e. there exist f, f' with $f \succ f'$.
- (A3) The preference relation is continuous, i.e. if $f \succ g \succ h$ then there exist $\alpha, \beta \in (0, 1)$ such that $\alpha f + (1 \alpha)h \succ g \succ \beta f + (1 \beta)h$.
- (A4) Preferences are monotonic, i.e. if $f(s) \succeq f'(s)$ for all $s \in S$ then $f \succeq f'$.

 $^{^{20}}$ We will use the terms interchangeable, without claiming that they are equivalent beyond the formal models of Schmeidler (1989), Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989), et al. .

(A5') Preferences satisfy the comonotonic independence axiom, i.e. if f, f' and g are pairwise comonotonic and if $f \succ f'$ then for all α with $0 < \alpha \le 1$ and all acts g also $\alpha f + (1 - \alpha)g \succ \alpha f' + (1 - \alpha)g$.

Schmeidler's (1989) first main result is that preferences over acts satisfy the five axioms if, and only if, there exist

- (1) a utility function over consequences $u : Z \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ that is 'cardinal', i.e. unique up to affine transformations, and
- (2) a unique 'capacity' v over states,
- (3) such that one act is preferred to another if and only if its 'expected utility' is higher, i.e.

$$f \succeq f' \iff \int_S u \circ f \, dv \ge \int_S u \circ f' \, dv$$

Here, a capacity, or 'non-additive probability', is a generalisation of a probability measure.²¹ As in the case of probabilities, $v(\emptyset) = 0$, v(S) = 1 and for any event $0 \le v(E) \le 1$. In contrast to probabilities, capacities need not be finitely additive but only monotonic, i.e. if $E \subseteq E'$ then $v(E) \le v(E')$.

Consequently, it is necessary to define the expectation of a random variable with respect to a non-additive measure. This definition was first given by Choquet (1953), in the context of mathematical physics.²² Choquet (1953, Section 48.1) defined the integral of a non-negative real-valued random variable X as the extended Riemann integral $\int X \, dv := \int_0^\infty v(X \ge \alpha) \, d\alpha$, where as usual $v(X \ge \alpha) = v(\{s \in S | X(s) \ge \alpha\})$. In particular, the Choquet integral of the indicator function 1_E for event E gives the capacity v(E). The mathematical theory of Choquet integration is developed, e.g., in the book of Denneberg (1994).²³

²¹Formally, capacities are closely related to games in coalitional form. However, the characteristic function of a cooperative game is usually assumed to be superadditive, i.e. $v(E \cup E') \ge v(E) + v(E')$ for coalitions E, E'.

 $^{^{22}}$ Choquet makes additional assumptions on the underlying set S (a locally compact topological space), the set of events (the set of all compact subsets of S), and the capacity v (right-continuity). These assumptions are not relevant for the definition of the integral, nor the interpretation of the capacity in a decision-theoretic context.

²³As an aside, we want to mention that Choquet himself has already contributed to game theory in various ways. First, he presented proofs of von Neumann's minimax theorem (Choquet 1955, Choquet 1968). Secondly, he gave a game-theoretic characterization of complete metric spaces in topology (Choquet 1969). Also, he studied the continuity properties of correspondences between general topological spaces (Choquet 1948).

The Choquet integral generalizes the usual formula for the expectation (of a nonnegative random variable X that is bounded above by b) in terms of the decumulative distribution function if v is additive, i.e. $\int_0^b x \, dF = \int_0^b [1 - F(x)] dx$ for a cumulative distribution function $F(x) = \operatorname{Prob}(X \leq x)$. Dellacherie (1970) and Schmeidler (1986) proved that the Choquet integral is additive on comonotonic functions, and Schmeidler (1986) also proved the converse: A monotonic functional that extends the capacity and is additive on comonotonic functions is the Choquet integral.

Since the first four of Schmeidler's axioms coincide with those of Anscombe & Aumann (1963), this result is a proper generalization of subjective expected utility theory within the Anscombe-Aumann model. In particular, it is important to note that this result holds independently of the decision-maker's attitude towards uncertainty, e.g. whether he prefers or dislikes ambiguity. Formally, the result does not restrict the shape of the capacity v.

Schmeidler's second main result is a characterization of uncertainty aversion. Exploiting the mixture space structure of the Anscombe-Aumann setup, preferences can be defined as uncertainty-averse if the players have a (possibly strict) preference for hedging, i.e. if $f \succeq g$ and $f' \succeq g$ then $\alpha f + (1-\alpha)f' \succeq g$. Schmeidler shows that, given (A1) — (A5'), preferences display uncertainty aversion if and only if the capacity that represents beliefs is supermodular,²⁴ i.e. $v(E \cup E') + v(E \cap E') \ge v(E) + v(E')$ for events E and E'.

1.5 Non-Additive Beliefs

The assumption that beliefs are not necessarily additive seems counterintuitive at first, in particular because probability theory is now so deeply entrenched. The aim of this section is to clarify the role of probability theory in game theory, its limits, and the interpretation of non-additive probability.

The modern probability concept was formulated by Kolmogorov (1933).²⁵ One of his main achievements was the separation of probability as a mathematical

²⁴In cooperative game theory, characteristic functions with this property are usually called 'convex' (see, e.g., Shapley (1971). However, mathematically this property is an instance of 'supermodularity' in lattice theory.

²⁵For the history of modern probability see, e.g., van Plato (1994).

concept from its empirical interpretation. Conceptually, 'probability' is taken as a basic, undefined term, and its empirical interpretation is left open. Mathematically, probability is part of measure theory: A probability measure p is defined as a real-valued set function on a σ -algebra that is normalized $(p(\emptyset) = 0,$ p(S) = 1), monotonic $(E \subseteq F \implies p(E) \leq p(F))$, additive $(E \cap F = \emptyset \implies$ $p(E \cup F) = p(E) + p(F))$ and continuous with respect to limits of sequences of sets $(\lim_{i\to\infty} E_i = E \implies \lim_{i\to\infty} p(E_i) = p(E))$. The last two conditions are usually combined to ' σ -additivity' ('denumerable additivity').

However, this probability concept also has both mathematical and conceptual limitations. In fact, Kolmogorov himself writes in (1948):²⁶

"... from the point of view of the concrete tasks of probability theory, the system in question also deserves a certain amount of criticism. This criticism ... points out, correctly, the existence of arbitrary and artificial elements. (...)

1st, the notion of an elementary event is an artificial superstructure In reality, events are not composed of elementary events, but elementary events originate in the dismemberment of composite events.

2nd, somewhat more complicated problems require, if the theory is to be simple and tractable, that probability be subject to the axiom of denumerable additivity. However, the justification of that axiom remains purely empirical ...

3rd, we are forced to give up the principle, formulated in numerous classical works in probability theory, according to which an event of probability zero is absolutely impossible....."

Kolmogorov (1948)

There are other mathematical limitations of the probability concept: First, if the state space is arbitrary, probability cannot be defined on the power set, so some events — although well defined — simply do not have a probability. Secondly, the uniform distribution can be defined for some state spaces (finitely many states, compact intervals) but not for others (countably many states, function spaces), and this does not depend systematically on the cardinality of the state space. Of great significance, in particular for game theory, is the difficulty that probability 0 events are not impossible. So the question of updating after probability 0 events arises. Finally, de Finetti (e.g. 1931a, 1949, 1970) maintained that the assumption of countable additivity is a useful regularity condition but not intrinsic to probability.

²⁶However, in order not to mislead the reader, it has to be pointed out that in this article Kolmogorov goes on to define probability as a set function on complete metric Boolean algebras and shows that in this case finite additivity implies denumerable additivity.

Also, any application of probability theory relies on an empirical interpretation of the probability concept. Kolmogorov himself supported the frequency interpretation of probability (Kolmogorov 1933, § I.2, Kolmogorov 1968), that interprets probabilities as long-run relative frequencies. However, one of the tenets of this interpretation is that it is possible to repeatedly sample the domain of uncertainty: one-shot events do not possess probability according to the frequentist interpretation.

It is important to notice that this interpretation of probability is incompatible with its use in game theory. Game theory — and in particular the Nash equilibrium concept — rely on the interpretation that every relevant aspect of the strategic situation has been included in the description of the game. In particular, games have to be analysed as one-shot strategic interactions. For instance, Kohlberg & Mertens (1986) write

"We adhere to the classical point of view that the game under consideration fully describes the real situation — that any (pre)commitment possibilities, any repetitive aspect,²⁷ ... have already been modelled in the game tree. ... Also, no random event (not described in the extensive form) can be observed by a player, except if it is completely independent ... of the moves of nature in the tree."

Kohlberg & Mertens (1986)

So instead, game theory relies on the subjective interpretation of game theory, created by de Finetti (1931a,b, 1937). According to this 'Bayesian' interpretation, a probability measure (the 'prior distribution') represents coherent beliefs. Coherence is defined as consistency in qualitative likelihood or in betting rates that do not allow systematic exploitation ('Dutch Book' arguments). This is also the interpretation of probability that arises from the expected utility theories of Savage (1954) and Anscombe & Aumann (1963).

On the other hand, also the subjective interpretation of probabilities has its limitations (Savage 1954, Savage 1967). First, probability reflects the internal coherence of beliefs about an uncertain event, without relating the shape of these beliefs to the available evidence. There is no requirement regarding the external consistency between beliefs and evidence, and beliefs also need not take into account the amount

²⁷Emphasis added.

of available evidence.²⁸ Secondly, in the application of Bayesianism to statistics the prior distribution has to be specified. This results in a concern about the robustness of conclusions that are based on a single prior. This has lead to interval-valued and set-valued probabilities in statistics (e.g. Smith (1961)), and to the independent use of Choquet capacities in 'robust statistics' (Huber & Strassen 1973, Huber 1981, Walley 1981). Finally, probability emerges as a purely personalistic concept: any belief that is internally coherent is equally justified. In particular, there is no requirement that specifies when different individuals have to have identical beliefs. In turn, this approach does not explain why different individuals sometimes agree.

As a consequence, even the subjective interpretation of probabilities faces difficulties when it is applied to game theory. For example, Harsanyi (1967-68) introduced the 'common prior assumption' (CPA) to analyse games with incomplete information, and Aumann (1987) used it to give an epistemic foundation for correlated equilibria. Yet the common prior assumption demands complete agreement of probabilities that are purely personalistic. It is indeed logically "possible that Savage may have welcomed the CPA" (Aumann 1987, p. 13), but the assumption violates the spirit of personalistic probabilities.

Non-additive beliefs therefore emerge as a generalisation of subjective probabilities. Capacities are measures that represent coherent degrees of belief. The possible non-additivity merely reflects the fact that weaker coherence requirements are imposed.²⁹ To conclude, non-additive beliefs do not constitute as big a deviation from probability theory as one might suppose.

It is interesting that non-additive beliefs have a long history. In fact, at first probabilities were not necessarily additive; additivity emerged as a result of Bernoulli's (1713) weak law of large numbers, which is also one of the main sources of the frequency interpretation of probability (Hacking 1975). Both Bernoulli (1713) and Lambert (1764) were using non-additive probabilities. In economics, Knight (1921) argued that the distinction between uncertainty and risk is important and that the former is not quantifiable through probabilities. Shackle's (1949a,b) argued for

²⁸ Under repeated sampling, Bayesianism would reflect the amount of evidence through updating of a prior probability. But the amount of evidence may vary for other reasons than repeated sampling.

²⁹There are also attempts to give a frequency interpretation of non-additive probabilities, see Walley & Fine (1982) and Marinacci (1999). In this thesis we have no need for this interpretation.

non-additive beliefs in his development of a post-Keynesian theory. Non-additive probabilities are also used in physics (e.g. Feynman (1963, 1985)). 'Belief functions', i.e. capacities that satisfy additional requirements (Dempster 1966, Dempster 1968, Shafer 1976) are widely used in Artificial Intelligence (see, e.g., Shapiro (1992)).

The need for a modification of subjective expected utility theory has recently also been realized in Bayesian game theory (Battigalli 1996, Battigalli 1997). Its origin lies in the realization that a strategy combination induces a 'conditional probability system' on the actions of an extensive form game. Conditional probability systems are due to Renyi (1955), and were introduced into game theory by Myerson (1986) (see also McLennan (1989), Vieille (1996)). A conditional probability system specifies a probability conditional on each event of a σ -algebra, i.e. even those events with probability 0, and they are related by Bayes' Rule. From a game-theoretic point of view, if a strategy combination of the opponents is to be interpreted as a belief of a player, these beliefs thus correspond to a conditional probability system. From a decision-theoretic point of view, such beliefs correspond to a strengthening of the Savage and Anscombe-Aumann axioms on preferences over acts (Myerson 1991, Chapter 1).

We mention conditional probability systems in order to show that deviations from subjective expected utility theory have already been accepted in game theory. However, if a player's belief about his opponents corresponds to a conditional probability system, deviations from rational play are not taken as evidence of non-rationality. The player's updated belief corresponds to parts of the strategy combinations of the rational opponents.

1.6 Uncertainty Aversion

Schmeidler's (1989) development of Choquet expected utility theory led to a large literature that further investigated the various aspects of decision theory under uncertainty aversion. The aim of this section is to address some of the issues that are relevant for its use in game theory.

First, Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989) have introduced another model of uncertainty aversion ('maximin expected utility theory', or 'MEU' for short). They also consider the Anscombe & Aumann (1963) model and impose the following axioms:

- (A1) \succeq is a complete pre-ordering, i.e. complete and transitive.
- (A2) The decision problem is non-trivial, i.e. there exist f, f' with $f \succ f'$.
- (A3) The preference relation is continuous, i.e. if $f \succ g \succ h$ then there exist $\alpha, \beta \in (0, 1)$ such that $\alpha f + (1 \alpha)h \succ g \succ \beta f + (1 \beta)h$.
- (A4) Preferences are monotonic, i.e. if $f(s) \succeq f'(s)$ for all $s \in S$ then $f \succeq f'$.
- (A5") Preferences satisfy the constant-independence axiom, i.e. if f and f' are arbitrary acts and p^* is a constant act and if $f \succ f'$ then for all α with $0 < \alpha \le 1$ and all acts g also $\alpha f + (1 - \alpha)p^* \succ \alpha f' + (1 - \alpha)p^*$.
- (A6) Preferences display uncertainty aversion, i.e. if $f \sim f'$ then for all α with $0 \le \alpha \le 1$ we have $\alpha f + (1 \alpha)f' \succeq f$.

Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989) prove that that preferences over acts satisfy the six axioms if, and only if, there exist

- (1) a utility function over consequences $u : Z \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ that is 'cardinal', i.e. unique up to affine transformations, and
- (2) a closed³⁰ and convex set Q of finitely additive probability q,
- (3) such that one act is preferred to another if and only if its minimal expected utility is higher, i.e.

$$f \succeq f' \iff \min_{q \in Q} \int_S u \circ f \ dq \ge \min_{q \in Q} \int_S u \circ f' \ dq.$$

It is interesting to notice how the models of Schmeidler (1989) and Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989) are related. First, the axioms (A1) - (A4) are the same. Secondly, the constant-independence axiom is neither weaker nor stronger than the comonotonic independence axiom: While a constant act is comonotonic with any other act, (A5'')must also hold for acts f and f' that are not comonotonic. Finally, the Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989) model assumes uncertainty aversion; this assumption is not necessary for Schmeidler's first result. If, however, uncertainty aversion is also assumed in Schmeidler's model, it becomes more specific than the model of Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989): Supermodular capacities have a non-empty core (Shapley 1971), but the lower envelope of a convex set of probabilities need not be a supermodular ca-

³⁰This refers to the weak* topology.

pacity. It is well-known from cooperative game theory, that the core of a capacity is non-empty if and only if the capacity is 'balanced' (Bondareva 1963, Shapley 1967).

As a consequence, the literature debates which property adequately represents uncertainty aversion (Epstein 1997b, Ghirardato & Marinacci 1997), and, so far, no consensus has arisen. However, this question is not a conceptual problem for the use we make of uncertainty aversion in this thesis. The definition of a Choquet-Nash equilibrium will be based on 'basic capacities', i.e. characteristic functions of sets. This class of capacities falls into both decision models, and we will have no need to distinguish them conceptually.

Secondly, Schmeidler's (1989) model is based on the Anscombe & Aumann (1963) decision model, in which acts are mappings from states into probability distributions over consequences. Since the motivation for developing the Anscombe-Aumann model was a simplification of Savage's decision theory, the axioms that describe decision-makers with non-additive beliefs should not depend on the mixture space structure of the Anscombe-Aumann model. This leads to attempts to develop Choquet-expected utility theory for the Savage model. A very transparent approach is due to Sarin & Wakker (1992).³¹

Sarin & Wakker (1992) take a distinction between ambiguous and unambiguous events as given. As a consequence, an act is unambiguous if it is measurable with respect to unambiguous events, and ambiguous otherwise. This allows them to impose, and restrict, the Savage axioms to the unambiguous acts, while to impose a weaker set of axioms on ambiguous acts. Sarin & Wakker (1992) show that this results in the Choquet expected utility representation of these preferences over $acts.^{32}$

That the distinction between the Anscombe-Aumann model and the Savage-model is important for Choquet expected utility theory has been emphasized by Eichberger & Kelsey (1996c). In the Anscombe-Aumann model, an uncertainty-averse decision-maker will display a 'preference for randomization'; in fact, Schmeidler (1989) takes

³¹Other studies were conducted by Gilboa (1987), Wakker (1989b), Wakker (1989a), Nakamura (1990), Chateauneuf (1991), Chew & Karni (1994), Oginuma (1994), Nehring (1994), Sarin & Wakker (1994), Grant, Kajii & Polak (1997) for CEU and by Casadesus-Masanell, Klibanoff & Ozdenoren (1998) for MEU.

³²In addition, the resulting utility function is bounded, and the capacity is additive on unambiguous events.

this preference as the defining property. Eichberger & Kelsey (1996c) show, however, that the decision-maker will have no such preference in the Savage model, even if the capacity is supermodular (convex).³³ On the one hand, Eichberger & Kelsey (1996c) argue that assuming a preference for randomization is counter-intuitive. On the other hand, the Anscombe-Aumann setup can be reproduced in experiments, so that the 'preference for randomization' assumption does have empirical meaning. Finally, some open questions remain in the Sarin & Wakker (1992) model: There is no axiom that corresponds to uncertainty aversion, and nothing that guarantees convexity or balancedness of the belief-representing capacity. Also, taking a distinction between ambiguous events and unambiguous events as given has two unsatisfactory aspects: First, even the ambiguous events are sets in the sense of set theory, and well-defined by their extensions; they are not ambiguous formally but only in the interpretation. Secondly, it is not the preferences that make some events ambiguous. In particular, beliefs over unambiguous acts have to be additive, which is, however, an empirical question.

Here, we take the view that the important insight of Eichberger & Kelsey (1996c) is that CEU in the Anscombe-Aumann model and in the Savage model correspond to two different kind of preferences. Beyond this, however, we argue that there is no a priori 'correct' model of decision-making under non-additive beliefs: Since the deviation from subjective expected utility theory was motivated by the empirical evidence of the Ellsberg paradox, it is also an empirical question which model better describes decision-makers. Eichberger & Kelsey (1996c) note, however, that there is no strong empirical evidence for a preference for uncertainty in decision situations.

Finally, it is important to mention that other theories for decision-making under uncertainty have been developed, some of them also with the objective to explain the Ellsberg paradox. In particular, Bewley (1986, 1987a, 1987b, 1988, 1998) developed 'Knightian Decision Theory', in which preferences over acts may be incomplete. This results in a representation of preferences in which beliefs may be sets of probabilities, and acts are only chosen when they are unambiguously better than a 'status quo' alternative. Quiggin (1982) has developed 'anticipated utility theory' (later called 'rank-dependent utility theory'), which applies to risk rather than uncertainty, but which is formally closely related to Choquet expected utility

³³Mathematically, this is due to the fact that Fubini's theorem does not hold for general nonadditive measures, see, e.g., Ghirardato (1997).

theory: The exogenously given probabilities are distorted and the expectation of the distorted function is calculated as a Choquet integral.

1.7 Updating

The problem how to update non-additive beliefs arises naturally in extensive form games, in which the opponent's strategies are at least partly observable. Several approaches have been developed how to update non-additive beliefs. In this section, we survey some of these and explain our choice of the 'Dempster-Shafer rule'.

The natural starting point for the investigation of the problem how to update nonadditive beliefs is conditional probability, respectively Bayes' rule, i.e. $v(A|B) := \frac{v(A \cap B)}{v(B)}$. Formally, Bayes' rule is still well-defined even if v is not additive. However, Bayes' rule leads to conceptual difficulties.

Since the capacity v is derived from the preference relation over acts, it is appropriate to consider the problem of updating this preference relation. Following Machina (1989), we can define that act f is preferred to act f' conditional on event B and 'reference act' g if the act³⁴ (f_B, g) is preferred to the act (f'_B, g). Gilboa & Schmeidler (1993) have shown that, in this framework, the application of Bayes' rule to non-additive beliefs corresponds to 'optimistic updating', in the sense that the decision-maker updates his beliefs as if his reference act g assigns the worst consequence to the event that B does not occur. This is optimistic, because the event B is then always regarded as good news. The assumption of optimistic updating is consistent with non-additive beliefs in general, but does not seem to agree with the assumption that players are uncertainty-averse, i.e. take a pessimistic attitude towards uncertainty.

A second problem associated with Bayes' rule is the presence of belief 0 events. In particular, consider the 'basic capacity'³⁵ that associates belief 1 to the event S but probability 0 to any event $B \subset S$. This capacity is supermodular, taking the

³⁴Here, act (f_B, g) is the act that gives the same consequence (or lottery over consequences) as f if the state is in B, and the same as g if not. The definition is independent of the question whether acts are Savage acts or Anscombe-Aumann acts.

³⁵We call these capacities basic because they form a basis for the linear space of all capacities over a finite state space (Shapley 1953). In cooperative game theory these capacities are called 'simple games', but in the literature on CEU 'simple capacities' are distorted probability distributions.
Choquet integration of a random variable X with respect to this capacity yields the minimal value $\min_{s \in S} X(s)$. Consider now the case that an event $B \subset S$ occurs. Bayes' rule is unable to update the capacity because the event B has belief 0. Yet, intuitively, it is clear that the natural updated capacity associates belief 1 to the event B and 0 to every event $A \subset B$.

Both of these difficulties can be avoided through the 'Dempster-Shafer rule'. This updating rule has been proposed in statistics (Dempster 1967, 1968) and was further developed to a theory of evidence based on 'belief functions' by Shafer (1976). It has found many applications in Artificial Intelligence (e.g. Guan & Bell (1991), Yager, Kacprzyk & Fedrizzi (1994), Smets (1994)).

In order to derive a belief function, consider a finite state space S and a 'basic probability assignment' on its power set 2^{S} , i.e. $m(E) \geq 0$, $m(\emptyset) = 0$ and $\sum_{E \in 2^{S}} m(E) = 1$. Assume that m(E) is interpreted as the weight of evidence that supports the belief that the true event is E, but the evidence does not allow a more restrictive interpretation. Then a belief function is a set function on S that is defined as $v(E) := \sum_{A \subseteq E} m(A)$, i.e. the belief in the event E is given by the sum of the weights of evidence on events that imply E. Shafer (1976) shows that the resulting set function v is a capacity that is 'completely monotonic', i.e. for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and for all $E_1, ..., E_n \in 2^{S}$

$$v(\bigcup_{i=1}^{n} E_i) \geq \sum_{\substack{I \subseteq \{1, ..., n\} \\ I \neq \emptyset}} (-1)^{1+card I} v(\bigcap_{i \in I} E_i).$$

In particular, belief functions are supermodular (n=2), i.e. express uncertainty aversion.

The Dempster-Shafer rule for updating v conditional on event B is given by the formula

$$v(A|B) := \frac{v(A \cup \overline{B}) - v(\overline{B})}{1 - v(\overline{B})}.$$

It is only defined for $v(\overline{B}) < 1$.

•

The Dempster-Shafer rule reduces to Bayes' rule if v is additive. This updating rule allows the intuitive updating of basic capacities described above. Moreover, Gilboa & Schmeidler (1993) have shown that the Dempster-Shafer rule corresponds to pessimistic updating, i.e. the reference act assigns the best outcome to the event that B does not occur, so that B is regarded as bad news. The assumption of pessimistic updating naturally complements the assumption of uncertainty aversion. Also, the Dempster-Shafer rule preserves uncertainty aversion, i.e. an updated supermodular capacity is itself supermodular.

However, there are also conceptual difficulties associated with the Dempster-Shafer rule. First, before the work of Gilboa & Schmeidler (1993) it was criticised for lacking a behavioural foundation. Secondly, recall from above that that dynamically consistent updating of preferences over acts means that act f is preferred to act f'conditional on event B and 'reference act' g if the act (f_B, g) is preferred to the act (f'_B, g) , because then the decision maker will not change his behaviour if he learns that B occurred and he originally preferred (f_B, g) to (f'_B, g) . Epstein & Breton (1993) and Eichberger & Kelsey (1996b) show that the Dempster-Shafer rule is not dynamically consistent in the following sense: If dynamic consistency holds for all acts g then beliefs must be additive, and there is no updating rule that is dynamically consistent if beliefs are not additive.

As a consequence, Eichberger & Kelsey (1996b) conclude that there is no 'correct' updating rule for non-additive beliefs, and argue that the updating rule should depend on the application. As argued above, the pessimistic updating captured by the Dempster-Shafer rule agrees with the assumption of uncertainty aversion. In addition, given that the deviation from subjective expected utility to decision theory with non-additive beliefs was motivated empirically by uncertainty aversion in the Ellsberg paradox, the requirement of a theoretical consistency argument like dynamic consistency is not very compelling. We take the view that it is an empirical question which updating rule better describes decision-making in experiments.

Other updating rules have been suggested for non-additive beliefs (e.g. Walley (1981) and Fagin & Halpern (1990)). However, the Walley-Fagin-Halpern rule is also not dynamically consistent, and in addition would not allow updating of basic capacities. Further, Gilboa & Schmeidler (1993) have shown that the Dempster-Shafer rule coincides with 'maximum likelihood updating' of sets Q of additive beliefs, which selects those beliefs from Q that maximise the probability of the condition B and updates those by Bayes' rule, i.e. $v(A|B) = \min\{q(A|B) = \frac{q(A\cap B)}{q(B)} \mid q(B) = \max_{q' \in Q} q'(B)\}$.

1.8 Non-Additive Beliefs in Game Theory

After the development of Choquet expected utility theory the question arises naturally what its implications for Bayesian game theory are. The aim of this section is to survey the solution concepts that have been suggested.

The analysis of the consequences of non-expected utility theories for games began early (e.g. Fishburn (1972)). For instance, Blume, Brandenburger & Dekel (1991) extend non-Archimedean expected utility theory to games. In particular, Crawford (1990) presented a game-theoretic analysis of the consequences of a general failure of the independence axiom for individual preferences. He proposed a general 'Equilibrium in Beliefs' for two-player normal form games. Since Choquet expected utility theory assumes a weak form of independence, and therefore beliefs are further restricted, the following equilibrium concepts can be seen as special cases of equilibria in beliefs. However, due to the functional form of preferences, the presence of more than two players, or an extensive form structure many additional aspects arise.

Equilibrium and rationalizability concepts based on some form of CEU have been proposed by Dow & Werlang (1994), Eichberger & Kelsey (1993), Epstein (1997*a*), Haller (1995), Hendon, Jacobsen, Sloth & Tranæs (1996), Klibanoff (1993), Lo (1995*b*), Lo (1996), Marinacci (1994), Mukerji (1994), and Ritzberger (1996) for normal form games, and by Eichberger & Kelsey (1995), Lo (1995*a*) and Ryan (1997*a*) for extensive form games.³⁶ The literature is surveyed in Eichberger & Kelsey (1993) and Haller (1997).

The common objective of these studies is the question, in which sense the assumption of non-additive beliefs can be consistent with game-theoretic reasoning, and what the consequences of non-additive beliefs in strategic interaction are. Thus these studies do not explicitly focus on the conceptual problems in the foundations of game theory described above.³⁷

In section 8.1, we present the equilibrium concepts for normal form games that incorperate non-additive beliefs. In section 8.2 we discuss solution concepts for extensive form games. The aim of these sections is to convey which approaches

³⁶See also Hart, Modica & Schmeidler (1994), who use MEU for a joint derivation of utility and value in two-player zero-sum games. However, this work is stronger linked with decision theory than with non-cooperative game theory.

³⁷However, it can be argued that they do so implicitly.

have been taken in the literature, and which aspects have been identified as critical, but we will not attempt to give an exhaustive survey. Section 8.3 relates these approaches to that taken in this thesis.

1.8.1 Normal Form Concepts

In the following, consider a finite normal form game G := (I, S, u), where I is the set of players, S_i is the set of pure strategies of player $i \in I$, and $S = \times_{i \in I} S_i$ is the set of pure strategy profiles. Let 2^{S_i} be the power sets of S_i . The sets of mixed strategies are given by Σ_i , and $\Sigma = \times_{i \in I} \Sigma_i$ is the set of mixed strategy profiles. As usual, S_{-i} and Σ_{-i} are the sets of *i*-incomplete strategy profiles, that specify a pure, respectively mixed, strategy for every player other than *i*. Let $u = (u_i)$ be the *I*-tuple of von Neumann - Morgenstern utility functions for the players.

• Dow & Werlang (1994) consider finite two-person games in normal form. They define a 'Nash Equilibrium under Uncertainty' as a pair of capacities v_1, v_2 that correspond to the players' beliefs, i.e. $v_1 : 2^{S_1} \longrightarrow [0, 1]$ is player 2's belief about the strategy choice of player 1, and analogously for player 2. In order to formulate how these beliefs have to be consistent, they study the question how the support of a capacity should be defined. They propose that the support of a capacity v is a minimal event for which the complement has capacity zero, i.e. $S = supp_1 v :\iff v(\overline{S}) = 0$ and $v(\overline{T}) > 0$ for any event $T \subsetneq S$. A pair of capacities then forms a Nash equilibrium under uncertainty if there exist supports of v_1 and v_2 such that each pure strategy in these supports maximises the Choquet expected utility of that player given his belief, i.e.

$$\forall s_1^* \in supp \ v_1 : \ s_1^* \in \arg \max_{s_1 \in S_1} \int_{S_2} u_1(s_1, s_2) \ d \ v_2,$$

$$\forall s_2^* \in supp \ v_2 : \ s_2^* \in \arg \max_{s_2 \in S_2} \int_{S_1} u_2(s_1, s_2) \ d \ v_1.$$

First, notice that this equilibrium concept is formulated in terms of pure strategies, so it does not allow for a strict preference for mixed strategies. Secondly, notice that the support concept implicitly defines the knowledge of the players³⁸. Since 'non-additive beliefs' cannot be correct if the opponent chooses a mixed strategy, the players are only assumed to correctly anticipate the support. The non-additivity

³⁸See also Morris (1993).

of beliefs then allows the expression of uncertainty aversion. Dow & Werlang (1994) show that non-rationalizable outcomes may be Nash equilibria under uncertainty, and that there are equilibria that differ from the backward induction equilibrium if the once-repeated prisoners' dilemma is analysed as a normal form game. They also show that their approach is different from the 'crazy type' approach of Kreps, Milgrom, Roberts & Wilson (1982), because uncertainty averse players would ignore the possibility of benevolent crazy types, so that only harmful types would enter the players' calculations.

However, there are several difficulties with their approach: First, a natural starting point for defining the support of a capacity is to define it as the smallest set that has belief 1, i.e. $S = supp_2 v \iff v(S) = 1$ and v(T) < 1 for any event $T \subsetneq S$. The problem with this definition is that under uncertainty aversion only the universal set would qualify as a support. On the other hand, Dow & Werlang (1994) show that a support in their sense need not be unique. In addition, consider again the basic capacities that give weight 1 to the universal set S and weight 0 to any other set. Under the definition of support of Dow & Werlang (1994), each individual element is a support of this capacity. Secondly, in equilibrium players do maximise utility and choose their strategies accordingly. This is not anticipated by the players. For this reason, Dow & Werlang (1994) propose their equilibrium concept as a model in which players lack logical omniscience. Thirdly, their equilibrium concept does not address the perfection aspect of extensive games, and the backward induction equilibrium is also a Nash Equilibrium under Uncertainty.^{39,40}

• Klibanoff (1993) considers finite normal form games with finitely many players.

³⁹Haller (1995) considers finite two-player games in normal form. He investigates the consequences of introducing non-additivity on the solvability of games. A game is solvable if for any two Nash equilibria (σ_1^*, σ_2^*) and (τ_1^*, τ_2^*) the strategy combinations (σ_1^*, τ_2^*) and (σ_1^*, τ_2^*) are also equilibria, and all Nash equilibria are payoff-equivalent for each player. It is well-known that all zero-sum games are solvable under Nash equilibrium. Haller (1995) adopts the solution concept of Dow & Werlang (1994) and shows that even zero-sum games need not be solvable under Nash Equilibrium under Uncertainty.

⁴⁰Marinacci (1994) considers finite two-player games in normal form. He suggests a variation of the solution concept of Dow & Werlang (1994). As in Dow & Werlang (1994), players maximise Choquet expected utility given their possibly non-additive beliefs, and beliefs have to be correct in the sense that all strategies in the support of the beliefs are best replies. The difference is that he adopts as support the set of all pure strategies that have strictly positive weight, i.e. $supp_3 v_i := \{s_i \in S_i \mid v_i(s_i) > 0\}.$

He defines an 'Equilibrium with Uncertainty Aversion' as a mixed strategy σ_i for each player, together with, for each player, a (closed and convex) set of additive beliefs Q_i over the opponents' pure strategy combinations. Each player chooses his mixed strategy in order to maximise the minimal expected utility in the sense of Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989) given his beliefs Q_i , and the beliefs have to be consistent in the sense that player *i* considers the *i*-incomplete equilibrium profile as possible. Formally, for all $i \in I$,

$$\sigma_i^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_i \in \Sigma_i} \min_{q_i \in Q_i} u_i(\sigma_i, q_i), \text{ and }$$
$$\sigma_{-i}^* \in Q_i.$$

First, notice that the equilibrium concept is formulated in mixed strategies. Here, players are allowed to have a strict preference for mixed strategies. Secondly, in games with more than two players, the players are allowed to believe that their opponents' choices are correlated, even though in equilibrium the actual choices are independent.

• Eichberger & Kelsey (1993) extend Dow's and Werlang's equilibrium concept to games with finitely many players. The players' beliefs are given by capacities v_i defined on the power set of the opponents' pure strategy combinations $2^{S_{-i}}$. The support concept is defined as in Dow & Werlang (1994). Let $S_i^*(v_i)$ be the set of pure strategies that maximise Choquet expected utility of player *i*. Then a profile of non-additive beliefs v_i form an Equilibrium under Uncertainty iff, for all $i \in I$,

$$supp_1 \ v_i \subseteq \times_{i' \in I, i' \neq i} S_i^*(v_i).$$

As in Dow & Werlang (1994), an 'Equilibrium under Uncertainty' is defined in terms of pure strategies, i.e. excludes a strict preference for mixtures. As in Klibanoff (1993), players are allowed to believe that their opponents' choices are correlated.

• Mukerji (1994) also studies finite normal form games with finitely many players. He defines an 'Equilibrium in ϵ -ambiguous Beliefs' as a profile of 'simple capacities', i.e. contracted probabilities ($v(E) = \alpha \cdot p(E)$ for events $E \subsetneq S$ and v(S) = 1 for the universal set $S, \alpha > 0$). As noted by Dow & Werlang (1994), for such capacities the support coincides with that of the underlying probability and is therefore uniquely determined. Similarly, a simple capacity models independence if the underlying probability is a product of marginals. The beliefs modelled as contracted probabilities correspond to a game in which rationality is not mutual knowledge and ϵ is the probability that the opponent is not rational. The players are completely ignorant about non-rational play and are uncertainty-averse. An equilibrium in ϵ -ambiguous beliefs is then defined as a the equilibrium of Dow & Werlang (1994). In particular, it excludes a strict preference for mixed strategies.

• Lo (1995b) studies finite two-player games in normal form on the basis of Gilboa's and Schmeidler's (1989) maxmin expected utility theory. He defines two support concepts for sets of additive beliefs over the opponent's strategy choice. The support of Q_i is the set of all opponent's pure strategies that have strictly positive probability under any belief in Q_i , i.e. $supp \ Q_i := \{s_j \in S_j \mid q_i(s_j) > 0, \ \forall q_i \in Q_i \}$. The extended support of Q_i is the set of all opponent's pure strategies that have strictly positive probability under some belief in Q_i , i.e. $supp \ Q_i := \{s_j \in S_j \mid q_i(s_j) > 0, \ \forall q_i \in G_i \}$. Lo (1995b) then defines a 'Cautious Nash Equilibrium' as a pair of sets of additive beliefs Q_1^*, Q_2^* such that for both players

$$\forall s_i^* \in supp \ Q_j^* \quad \forall s_i \in S_i : \min_{q_i \in Q_i^*} u_i(s_i^*, q_i) \ge \min_{q_i \in Q_i^*} u_i(s_i, q_i), \text{ and}$$

$$\forall s_i^* \in supp \ Q_j^* \quad \forall s_i \notin supp \ Q_j^* : \min_{q_i \in Q_i^*} u_i(s_i^*, q_i) \ge \min_{q_i \in Q_i^*} u_i(s_i, q_i)$$

The interpretation of this equilibrium concept is that every strategy in the support of Q_j is infinitely more likely than any strategy that is not, because for the first strategy $q_j(s_i) > 0$ for all $q_j \in Q_j$, whereas for the second strategy $q_j(s_i) = 0$ for some $q_j \in Q_j$. So the first condition requires that such strategies maximise maxmin expected utility of Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989). On the other hand, every strategy in the extended support of Q_j is still considered possible, although infinitely less likely than those strategies in the support. The second condition requires that these possible strategies are also rational for player *i* in the sense that only the infinitely more likely strategies are strictly better.

Since Lo's (1995b) equilibrium concept is formulated in terms of pure strategies, he does not allow a strict preference for mixtures. For this reason, his solution concept is a strengthening of 'Nash Equilibrium under Uncertainty' of Dow & Werlang (1994). Under the concept of Dow & Werlang (1994), no requirement is imposed on strategies that are not in the support of the players' beliefs.

• Lo (1996) studies finite normal form games with finitely many players. Again players' beliefs are modelled as sets of additive beliefs in the sense of Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989). For the set Q_j of beliefs of player j (additive probabilities over

 S_{-i}) he defines the set of marginal distributions as $marg_{S_i}Q_j := \{\sigma_i \in \Sigma_i \mid \exists q_j \in Q_j : \sigma_i = marg_{S_i}q_j \}$. In a 'Beliefs Equilibrium' $(Q_i^*)_{i \in I}$ each such marginal must be a mixed strategy that maximises the minimal expected utility of that player, i.e.

$$marg_{S_i}Q_j^* \subseteq \arg\max_{\sigma_i \in \Sigma_i} \min_{q_i \in Q_i^*} u_i(\sigma_i, q_i)$$

The interpretation of this equilibrium condition is that player j, knowing that Q_i are player i's beliefs, can anticipate that player i will choose a utility maximising strategy. In analogy with Nash equilibrium, the set of strategies which do not maximise utility should have measure 0 under the marginal $marg_{S_i}Q_j$. In a 'Beliefs Equilibrium', two players' beliefs about a third need not coincide. For this reason Lo (1996) suggests a 'Beliefs Equilibrium with Agreement' as a set of beliefs Q_i^* for each player for which there exist sets of mixed strategies Σ_i^* such that, for all players i and j, the beliefs Q_i^* are the closed convex hull of all additive beliefs qon S_{-i} whose marginal $marg_{S_j}q$ is contained in Σ_j . That is, two different players agree on the play of a third player k in the sense that their sets of marginals are Σ_k . Also, a player believes that his opponents play independently in the sense that his set of beliefs contains all product measures (this independence concept is due to Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989)). Since the solution concepts are defined in terms of mixed strategies, strict preference for randomization is allowed.

Other solution concepts have been proposed by Epstein (1997*a*),⁴¹ Hendon, Jacobsen, Sloth & Tranæs (1995),⁴² and Ritzberger (1996).⁴³

⁴²Hendon et al. (1995) study finite normal form games with finitely many players. They propose a 'Nash Equilibrium with Lower Probabilities' which is based on belief functions. In an earlier paper (Hendon, Jacobsen, Sloth & Tranæs 1994) they show that the mixture space axioms of Herstein & Milnor (1953), when applied to belief functions, yield a utility function on the power set of consequences such that $v_1 \succeq v_2 \iff \sum_{E \in 2^Z} m_1(E)u(E) \ge \sum_{E \in 2^Z} m_2(E)u(E)$, where m_1 and m_2 are the basic probability assignments of belief functions v_1 and v_2 .

On the basis of this result, they define the expected utility of a profile of belief functions through the basic probability assignments as

$$u_i(v_1,...,v_n) := \sum_{E_1 \times \ldots \times E_n \subseteq S} m_1(E_1) \cdot \ldots \cdot m_n(E_n) u_i(E_1,...,E_n).$$

In particular, the expected utility of a pure strategies $s_i \in S_i$ is defined by choosing for v_i the basic

⁴¹Epstein (1997*a*) considers finite normal form games with finitely many players. He considers a class of general preferences that do not imply specific functional forms, but both CEU and MEU fall into this class. He then extends the rationalizability concept of Bernheim (1984) and Pearce (1984) to this class of preferences. Epstein (1997*a*) excludes a strict preference for mixtures, but allows correlated beliefs about the play of the opponents.

1.8.2 Extensive Form Concepts

Eichberger & Kelsey (1995) are the first to consider a class of extensive form games. Specifically, they consider finite two-player signalling games: Player 1 receives full information about the 'state of nature' $\theta \in \Theta$ and takes an action $s_1 \in S_1$. Player 2 is able to observe s_2 but is ignorant of θ . Player 2 takes an action $s_2 \in S_2$. The actions and the state of nature then determine the players' utilities $u_i(s_1, s_2, \theta)$ for i = 1, 2. Eichberger & Kelsey (1995) extend the equilibrium concept of Dow & Werlang (1994) to this class of games. The extensive structure requires a specification of the updating rule, and they adopt the Dempster-Shafer rule. A 'Dempster-Shafer Equilibrium' consists of a pair of non-additive beliefs v_1 and v_2 . The belief v_2 specifies player 1's belief about player 1's strategy choice. The belief v_1 specifies player 2's belief about player 1's strategy choice and the state of nature. For a Dempster-Shafer equilibrium, there must exist a support (in the sense of Dow & Werlang (1994)) of v_2 such that each pure strategy in the support is a Choquet expected utility maximising strategy for player 1. In addition, player 2 will update his belief v_1 after observing s_1 . So, for a Dempster-Shafer equilibrium, for each strategy s_1 the updated capacity v'_1 must have a support of pure strategies that maximises Choquet expected utility of player 1. Again, Eichberger & Kelsey (1995) do not allow a preference for randomization.⁴⁴

probability assignment that puts weight 1 on strategy set $\{s_i\}$. Hendon et al. (1995) then adopt the support concept $supp_1$ and define a Nash equilibrium with lower probabilities as a profile of belief functions such that each strategy in its support maximises expected utility. They show that even cooperation in the one-shot prisoners' dilemma can be an equilibrium outcome under this solution concept.

⁴³Ritzberger (1996) considers finite normal form games with finitely many players. In Ritzberger (1996), the equilibrium concept is defined in terms of strategy choice rather than belief. As in a Nash equilibrium, each player can anticipate the mixed strategies of the opponent, but evaluates lotteries over outcomes according to rank-dependent expected utility theory. That is, he distorts these probabilities when he calculates his expected utility. Ritzberger (1996) does not require that this distortion is equivalent to uncertainty aversion, in fact he treats the players' decision problem as one under risk rather than uncertainty. A 'Nash Equilibrium under Expected Utility with Rank-Dependent Probabilities' is then a Nash equilibrium in which it is common knowledge how the different players distort the probabilities.

⁴⁴Ryan (1997*a*) extends the work of Eichberger & Kelsey (1995). He notes that the support of Dow & Werlang (1994) is not invariant after updating through the Dempster-Shafer rule (see also Ryan (1997*b*)). He proposes a different support concept that gives a unique support if it exists: $S = supp_4 \ v \iff v(\overline{S}) = 0$ and v(T) > 0 for any non-empty event $T \subsetneq S$. He defines a 'Robust

Finally, Lo (1995a) studies finite extensive games with perfect recall. His equilibrium concept is too intricate to be given formally here. Lo (1995a) adopts the maxmin expected utility theory of Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989), so that each player's beliefs (at the beginning of the game) are given by sets of additive probability measures over the opponents' pure strategy sets. He requires that in equilibrium all such measures have the same support. Further, he postulates that the beliefs are updated by the maximum likelihood rule, and that the updated beliefs (at each information set) reflect independence and agreement as in Lo (1996). In a 'Multiple Priors Nash Equilibrium', every pure strategy in the support of the beliefs must then maximise the minimum expected utility, given the updated beliefs, on the paths of play that are compatible with the beliefs.

1.8.3 Summary

The equilibrium concepts described above have achieved two objectives: First, the introduction of non-additive beliefs can account for strategic phenomena that are unexplained by Nash equilibrium analysis, e.g. that players may have a strict preference for mixed strategies over the pure strategies in its support, or that nonrationalizable strategy profiles may be equilibria. Secondly, the solution concepts have identified the difficulties that the extension of the Nash equilibrium concept faces. In particular, the definition of support of a capacity, the inclusion of a preference for mixtures, and the accommodation of correlated beliefs about the opponents' play are choices of the modeller rather than determined by the structure of the interaction. Also, some of these concepts only apply to specific classes of games, or are very difficult to apply. Finally, some requirements seem to be motivated by analogy with the Nash equilibrium concept rather than an intrinsic consideration of rationality or strategic interaction, e.g. requirements about compatibility of marginals.

More fundamentally, all solution concepts with the exception of Mukerji (1994) and Lo (1995b) assume that rationality in the sense of Choquet expected utility maximisation is mutual or common knowledge. There is no source of ambiguity or uncertainty beyond the individual preferences. The players are assumed to under-Dempster-Shafer Equilibrium' as a Dempster-Shafer equilibrium of Eichberger & Kelsey (1995) in which such supports exist and are preserved on the equilibrium path. stand the structure of the strategic interaction less well than the modeller. Their failure to anticipate the consequences of rationality are due to a lack of logical omniscience. To be sure, these assumptions are indeed logically consistent. However, the solution concepts proposed in this thesis do not rely on these assumptions.

The solution concept of Mukerji (1994) is closely related to the (independently developed) concept of 'Choquet-Nash equilibrium' proposed in this thesis.⁴⁵ As in this thesis, Mukerji (1994) considers non-additive beliefs as a concept to analyse games in which rationality is not mutual knowledge.⁴⁶ He also adopts the framework of Kreps et al. (1982) and assumes that rational players face complete uncertainty about non-rational play and are uncertainty-averse. If the players' beliefs then are simple capacities, his solution concept coincides, for two-player games, with the 'Choquet-Nash equilibrium' defined in this thesis. This construction overcomes the conceptual problems described above and allows to extend the equilibrium concept to non-additive beliefs: The possible non-rationality of the opponent forms the source of uncertainty, and the rational players can anticipate the play of their rational opponents.

The solution concepts in this thesis are also, but not only motivated by the question how the equilibrium concept can be extended to non-additive beliefs. First, a 'Choquet-Nash equilibrium' is derived as a special case of a 'Weak Choquet-Nash equilibrium'. There the rational players have general non-additive beliefs about their non-rational opponents. Thus there is no role for 'simple capacities' in the solution concept. Also, the solution concepts differ for games with more than two players. In a Choquet-Nash equilibrium the events that more opponents are nonrational are independent. However, there are two main differences between the approach of Mukerji (1994) and the approach in this thesis:

First, we argue that the assumption of complete ignorance about the play of nonrational opponents does not only overcome the problem of specifying a prior in the Kreps et al. (1982) approach, but is a necessary consequence of the fact that the solution concept itself only specifies rational strategies. The consistency requirement

⁴⁵Mukerji (1994) considers normal form games only. He does not extend his approach to a robustness analysis for Nash equilibria.

 $^{^{46}}$ In Lo (1995b), rationality is not mutual knowledge either, but it is mutual knowledge that it is infinitely more likely that the opponent is rational than that he is not. In Mukerji (1994) and in this thesis, these likelihoods are of the same order.

is that all deviations then must be considered non-rational. This forces beliefs to be non-additive, respectively set-valued.

Secondly, our solution concepts are mainly motivated by extensive form considerations. There lack of mutual knowledge of rationality arises endogenously after a deviation from rational play. Thus we aim to suggest a solution concept in which this deviation is taken as evidence of non-rationality. As a consequence, the 'Perfect Choquet equilibrium' proposed in this thesis is an equilibrium concept in which equilibrium arguments only apply on the equilibrium path. Off the equilibrium path a different solution concept applies because equilibrium arguments only hold for rational players. Again on the basis that we propose a rational solution concept only, all deviations are possible, and under uncertainty aversion this corresponds to minimax reasoning off the equilibrium path.

In formulating our solution concept for extensive form games we emply the Dempster-Shafer rule. Here our solution concept (independently) adopts the choice of Eichberger & Kelsey (1995). They note that normal form concepts "fail to exploit one of the strengths of non-additive probabilities, namely that unlike additive probabilities, they can be updated after events of probability zero." Eichberger & Kelsey (1995) extend the Dow & Werlang (1994) equilibrium concept to signalling games. In this thesis we also use the Dempster-Shafer rule to update after belief-zero events, but the equilibrium concepts differ both formally and in motivation and interpretation.

Finally, it remains to mention that there are other equilibrium concepts that address the extensive form aspect of interpreting deviations as evidence of non-rationality. In particular, Battigalli (1987), Reny (1992), Fudenberg & Levine (1993) and Rubinstein & Wolinsky (1994) considered equilibrium concepts that only require players to choose best replies to conjectures that are confirmed on the equilibrium path (and various other assumptions). Thus the players' conjectures may be wrong off the equilibrium path, but they never observe this; beliefs off the equilibrium path are not constrained. Typically, this leads to a generalization of perfect equilibrium, and to a multiplicity of equilibria. In contrast, in this thesis we do make strong assumptions on behaviour off the equilibrium path. This behaviour results from the players' attitude towards uncertainty, not his beliefs about the opponents. As a consequence, perfect Choquet equilibria do not just generalize perfect equilibria.

در در

1.9 Economic Applications

The development of decision theory with non-additive beliefs was inspired by deviations from subjective expected utility theory as in the Ellsberg paradox. The extension to game theory with non-additive beliefs was a natural next step. Ultimately, however, the success of these theories will depend on the question whether they have interesting applications. A recent review is Mukerji (1999). Here we only want to list some of them:

In finance, Choquet expected utility theory has been applied to portfolio choice (Dow & Werlang 1992b, Dekel 1989, Simonsen & Werlang 1990), initial public offerings (Yoo 1990) and asset pricing (Dow & Werlang 1992a, Kelsey & Milne 1995, Epstein & Wang 1994).

In agency and contract theory some applications are Ghirardato (1994), Kelsey & Spanjers (1997), Mukerji (1996), Rigotti (1997), Rigotti (1998b), Rigotti (1998a), and Rigotti & Ryan (1998).

In information economics CEU is used in Dow, Madrigal & Werlang (1989), Eichberger & Kelsey (1995), Persico (1995), and Tallon (1995a, b).

Chateauneuf (1994) and Ben-Porath, Gilboa & Schmeidler (1997) analyse inequality measurement in an approach similar to CEU. Eichberger & Kelsey (1996*a*) study the effect of non-additive beliefs on the provision of public goods. Lo (1998) considers auctions with uncertainty-averse bidders. Wang, Young & Panjer (1997) apply anticipated utility theory to the study of insurance prices.

1.10 Experimental Evidence on Uncertainty Aversion

The aim of this thesis is to propose a rationality concept for extensive games for uncertainty averse players. It remains to survey the experimental evidence on uncertainty aversion.⁴⁷

First, although Ellsberg's paradox has stimulated so much research, Ellsberg (1961) did not conduct scientific experiments. His reasoning was based on thought experi-

⁴⁷Camerer (1995) offers a general survey of experiments about decision-making under risk and uncertainty, Camerer & Weber (1992) concentrate on non-additive beliefs. This section is based on Smithson (1997).

ments and casual observation.⁴⁸ However, careful experiments later confirmed Ellsberg's intuition. In the original urn examples, experimental subjects regularly show a strict aversion to ambiguity in the sense that they are willing to pay for avoiding it (Camerer & Weber 1992). Moreover, this aversion is robust: Even written arguments cannot convince them to change their beliefs. (Slovic & Tversky 1974). In addition, there is a low correlation between the revealed attitudes towards risk and the attitudes towards uncertainty⁴⁹ (Cohen, Jaffray & Saïd 1985).

Apart from confirming this basic intuition, the experimental studies further refined the understanding of uncertainty aversion. Some studies found that there is less uncertainty aversion when uncertain acts may avoid losses than when uncertain acts may provide gains (Cohen et al. 1985). Also, uncertainty aversion effects recedes when people believe that they have sufficient expertise in case the ambiguous outcome is realized (Heath & Tversky 1991).

It is important, however, that uncertainty aversion is by no means a universal empirical phenomenon. Experiments found that subjects prefer ambiguity when there are low probabilities of gains and high probabilities of losses (Curley & Yates 1985). Subjects also prefer consensual but ambiguous information to conflicting but precise information, i.e. people prefer ambiguity to conflict. And when asked to evaluate the likelihood of causes for specific events, it is found that subjects give too little weight to (ambiguous) catch-all categories ('catch-all underestimation bias') (Fischhoff, Slovic & Lichtenstein 1978).

The only experimental study so far that has investigated how players update their beliefs (Cohen, Gilboa, Jaffray & Schmeidler 1999) has not led to a clear-cut conclusion.

Similarly, there are not many experimental studies relevant for an evaluation of uncertainty aversion in games, possibly due to the lack of theoretical frameworks until recently. One related study is Beard & Beil (1994), who report on experiments whether players rely on the rationality of others. They find strong evidence against relying on the self-interest of opponents in games, even though most players indeed

⁴⁸In the same vein, Gilboa & Schmeidler (1993) argue that the widespread use of classical statistics can be viewed as evidence against Bayesianism.

⁴⁹Note that in CEU the attitude towards risk (expressed as the curvature of the utility function) is indeed independent of the attitude towards uncertainty (expressed as the shape of the belief capacity).

act in their self-interest.

Finally, it is also important to mention that there is evidence against the assumption that beliefs are monotonic, which is a finding that even calls into question the modelling of beliefs as capacities. Tversky & Kahneman (1983) (see also Selten (1991)) devised the famous 'Linda problem', in which they confronted subjects with the following information:

Linda is 31 years old, single, outspoken, and very bright. She majored in philosophy. As a student, she was deeply concerned with issues of discrimination and social justice, and also participated in anti-nuclear demonstrations.

Tversky & Kahneman (1983)

When asked to rank the likelihood of different propositions about Linda, Tversky & Kahneman (1983) report that 90 % rank the statement that "Linda is a bank teller and is active in the feminist movement" before "Linda is a bank teller", even though the former obviously implies the latter ('conjunction fallacy'). Tversky & Kahneman (1983) argue that decision-making is not based on beliefs at all, but on heuristics that lead to biases, i.e. systematic deviations from rationality. In the 'Linda problem', the 'representation heuristic', i.e. the hypothesis that subjects rank statements on the basis of their representativeness of the given information, is proposed as an explanation of observed behaviour. However, the status of both the evidence and the explanation is a subject of debate (e.g. Gigerenzer (1996), Kahneman & Tversky (1996).

1.11 Conclusion

This chapter has shown how game theory approaches the question what constitutes rationality in games. Despite significant progress, however, open questions remain. In contrast, subjective expected utility theory in decision theory has received conflicting empirical evidence. This has led to the development of decision theories based on non-additive beliefs that explain the empirical evidence as uncertainty aversion. Under the subjective interpretation of probability, the non-additivity has a natural interpretation as a weaker consistency requirement on likelihood judgements. The extension of non-additive beliefs to game theory yields new strategic insights, but also faces conceptual difficulties. The objective of this thesis is to bring these two strands together: In the following chapters we will argue for a particular way to introduce non-additive beliefs into game theory, based on consistency requirements for a rationality concept. In turn, the resulting equilibrium concept addresses some of the conceptual difficulties of capturing rationality in games.

1.12 Limitations

Throughout this work we will focus on non-cooperative games rather than cooperative games. In particular, both communication between players and their ability to write binding contracts are excluded unless formally modelled as part of the game. For the most part, we will focus on finite games, even though many games of economic interest are infinite.

We will concentrate on the extension of Nash's (1950) equilibrium concept and not consider rationalizability as a basis for the extension. Since communication is excluded, we will also not consider extensions of correlated equilibria.

We will present the motivation for the definition of these equilibrium concepts informally, and not give a formal epistemic characterisation. We also have nothing to say about other justifications of equilibrium ideas based on learning or evolution.

Finally, we will only present theoretical concepts and will not confront them with experimental evidence.

1.13 Terminology

In agreement with the literature, we use the concept 'non-additive' in the sense of 'not necessarily additive': Non-additive set functions may be, but need not be additive.

We often speak of a 'player' even when he is the single decision-maker.

We distinguish between 'normal form games' and 'strategic form games' in the following way: In a normal form game each player has one action and the players choose their actions simultaneously or in ignorance of each other's choice. A strategic form game is associated with an extensive form game in which players may take more than one action and may move sequentially. The actions of the strategic form game are the pure strategies of the extensive form game. We make this convention in order to avoid any misunderstandings when we discuss normal form games, i.e. they are not the strategic form games of extensive form games with a sequential structure.

.

Following Myerson (1991) (and Halmos (1950)), we sometimes use 'iff' to abbreviate 'if and only if'.

Chapter 2

Uncertainty Aversion and Equilibrium in Normal Form Games

Abstract

This chapter presents an analysis of games in which rationality is not necessarily mutual knowledge. We argue that a player who faces a non-rational opponent faces genuine uncertainty that is best captured by non-additive beliefs. Optimal strategies can then be derived from assumptions about the rational player's attitude towards uncertainty. This paper investigates the consequences of this view of strategic interaction. We present an equilibrium concept for normal form games, called Choquet-Nash Equilibrium, that formalizes this intuition, and study existence and properties of these equilibria. Our results suggest new robustness concepts for Nash equilibria.

2.1 Introduction

From a classical point of view, game theory is about the question what constitutes rationality in a situation of strategic interaction (von Neumann & Morgenstern 1944, particularly sections 2.1 and 4.1). The players are assumed to be rational in a decision-theoretic sense, i.e. they act as if they possess a utility function over outcomes and beliefs given by a probability distribution over states, and maximise (subjective) expected utility (von Neumann & Morgenstern 1944, Savage 1954). Beliefs, in turn, have to be compatible with what the players know. In particular, players are assumed to know that their opponents are themselves rational. Under additional assumptions, the equilibrium concept (Nash 1950) can then be interpreted as a rationality concept (see, e.g., Tan & Werlang (1988), Aumann & Brandenburger (1995)).

However, the assumptions that players are rational, and that they know that their opponents are rational, are restrictive, both from an introspective and an experimental point of view. This paper addresses the question what constitutes rationality if rationality is not mutual knowledge. As in Kreps et al. (1982), we distinguish between rational and non-rational players. However, we argue that the possibility that the opponent is not rational leads to uncertainty that cannot be adequately captured by beliefs that are necessarily representable by a probability measure. Thus, the analysis of games without mutual knowledge of rationality has to be based on a weaker definition of decision-theoretic rationality. In particular, Choquet-expected utility theory allows more general beliefs. Thus, we combine the analysis of Kreps et al. (1982) with Choquet-expected utility theory.

Choquet-expected utility theory (henceforth CEU) is due to Schmeidler (1989). Under Choquet-expected utility theory players are maximising expected utility subject to their beliefs, but their beliefs do not have to be additive. CEU is closely related to, but not quite identical with maxmin expected utility theory (Gilboa & Schmeidler 1989), which allows sets of additive beliefs. Whereas Savage's subjective expected utility theory reduces uncertainty to risk, CEU and its variants gives rise to a qualitative difference between risk and uncertainty.

This difference is important in games if we distinguish between rational and nonrational players as in Kreps et al. (1982). A rational player is one who chooses his strategy as to maximise utility given his beliefs. A rational player who faces a rational opponent can anticipate her strategy if he knows her utility function and can anticipate her beliefs. Consequently, a rational player who faces a rational opponent faces risk, in the sense that his beliefs are given by objective probabilities determined by best-reply considerations. Thus his beliefs are necessarily additive.

On the other hand, a rational player who faces a non-rational opponent faces true uncertainty, if all he knows is that a non-rational player does not necessarily choose a utility-maximising strategy. Under CEU, a rational player's beliefs reflect his attitude towards uncertainty. As a result, it becomes possible to base a theory of rational decisions in games not on a player's theory about how non-rational opponents play, but on his attitude towards uncertainty. Since CEU was motivated by phenomena that can be explained as uncertainty aversion — for instance the Ellsberg paradox — we also make this assumption.

We present an equilibrium concept, called Choquet-Nash equilibrium, that formalizes this intuition and discuss existence and properties of these equilibria in normal form games. We show that

- in normal form games Choquet-Nash equilibria always exist,
- not every rationalizable strategy is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium, and, conversely, non-rationalizable strategies may be equilibria,
- strictly dominated strategies are never rational, but elimination of such strategies cannot be iterated,
- robustness with respect to doubts about the rationality of the opponents is not captured by payoff-dominance or risk-dominance,
- mixed strategies may or may not be robust, depending on the game in question.

On this basis we formulate two equilibrium refinements: A Nash equilibrium is called strictly uncertainty aversion perfect if it continues to be an equilibrium as long as the belief in the opponents' rationality is sufficiently strong. Such equilibria need not exist. A Nash equilibrium is called uncertainty aversion perfect if it can be approximated by equilibria that do not require mutual knowledge of rationality. We show that such equilibria always exist, and that these refinements differ from those that are based on 'trembles' of otherwise fully rational opponents, i.e. tremblinghand perfect, proper and strictly perfect equilibria.

This paper makes three contributions. First, we extend the analysis of Kreps et

al. (1982, henceforth KMRW). In contrast to KMRW, we do not need to specify a particular belief about the 'type' of an irrational opponent. Due to the absence of a theory of non-rational decision-making, such a specification is necessarily ad hoc. Moreover, the uniform distribution does not adequately model the ignorance about an irrational opponent, because it is not invariant under irrelevant changes of the game, for instance when adding a superfluous strategy that is a mere copy of an existing one. In our approach, ignorance can naturally be expressed as a non-additive probability.

More fundamentally, two difficulties arise with interpreting equilibria as rational strategies in the KMRW framework. First, interpreting equilibrium strategies as rational implicitly defines all non-equilibrium strategies as non-rational. Thus, a rational player's beliefs about an non-rational opponent should be consistent with this definition of non-rationality. This means that his beliefs should be consistent with any non-equilibrium strategy of the opponent. Secondly, a 'type' in a game with incomplete information corresponds to a consistent infinite hierarchy of beliefs. Thus, in KMRW the rational player believes that the opponent possesses such beliefs, even if he is not rational. In contrast, in our analysis an irrational opponent is a source of genuine uncertainty, and the question what constitutes a rational strategy is determined by a rational player's attitude towards uncertainty. Consequently, our analysis applies independently of the question whether the opponent can be modelled as a type.

The second contribution of this paper consists in a robustness analysis of Nash equilibria. Applying our solution concept to normal form games allows us to formalize how robust a Nash equilibrium is with respect to doubts about the rationality of the opponent. This robustness concept differs from existing ones, and shows how robustness is not a property of an equilibrium concept in general, but rather a property of specific equilibria in specific games.

The third contribution of this paper is that it extends the equilibrium concept to games in which players have non-additive beliefs. Here we extend solution concepts proposed by Dow & Werlang (1994), Eichberger & Kelsey (1993), Epstein (1997*a*), Haller (1995), Hendon et al. (1995), Klibanoff (1993), Lo (1995*b*), Lo (1996), Marinacci (1994), Mukerji (1994), Ritzberger (1996), and Ryan (1997*a*). This literature considers games in which players maximise CEU, or some variant of CEU. These

papers show that it is possible to capture strategic phenomena that cannot be explained when players maximise subjective expected utility, and have also uncovered the difficulties that an extension of the equilibrium concept has to address. In our analysis we provide an explicit reason for the existence of uncertainty, and on this basis some of these difficulties can be avoided. In particular, it is not necessary to use simple capacities in the definition of an equilibrium, or to decide between the different support concepts that have been proposed for capacities, or to formulate an independence concept for capacities.⁵⁰

This paper is organized as follows. In section 2 we define the equilibrium concept for two-player games and prove existence of Choquet-Nash equilibria. In section 3 we derive properties of Choquet-Nash equilibria, formulate the two refinements of Nash equilibria, and compare them with standard solution concepts. In section 4 we discuss the extension to infinitely many strategies and more than two players. Section 5 compares the equilibrium concept with other equilibrium concepts that are based on Choquet expected utility and uncertainty aversion. Section 6 presents an equilibrium concept that allows players to have a strict preference for mixed strategies. Section 7 concludes.

2.2 Choquet-Nash Equilibrium

A game in normal form is defined by specifying the set of players N, for each player a set of strategies S_i and each player's von Neumann - Morgenstern utility function u_i . In particular, players are assumed to be rational: when faced with uncertainty they maximise subjective expected utility. This concept of rationality has been axiomatized by Savage (1954).

In a game, rational beliefs must not only satisfy Savage's axioms, but must in addition be consistent with what players know about the structure of the game and about each other's rationality. In particular, if a player can anticipate which strategies are rational and if he knows that his opponent is rational, then he can

⁵⁰ After a first version of this paper was completed, I learnt of the closely related approach of Sujoy Mukerji (1994). His main concern is the consistent introduction of CEU into game theory, and he argues that this requires the KMRW framework. We fully agree with this, in addition we argue in this paper that the converse also holds, i.e. non-additive beliefs overcome the limitations of the KMRW approach.

anticipate his opponent's play. Precise arguments along this line are developed, e.g., in Tan & Werlang (1988) and Aumann & Brandenburger (1995).

If rationality is not mutual knowledge the question thus arises how a rational player should act if he *knew* that the opponent is not rational. In that case Savage's axioms imply that the rational player should have a belief given by a unique probability measure over the opponent's actions. If neither a theory of bounded rationality nor a stable empirical regularity of non-rational behaviour is available, there seems to be no foundation for this belief. The idea of this paper is that a weaker rationality concept allows further assumptions about the *rational* player from which rational actions can be derived.

2.2.1 Uncertainty Aversion

A key axiom in subjective expected utility theory is the independence axiom (Anscombe & Aumann 1963, Samuelson1952). Intuitively, the independence axiom says that if a decision maker prefers one act over another then he should also prefer a probability mixture of the first and a third act over the same mixture of the second and the third act: Either this probability mixture will reduce to a choice between the first two acts, or not, in which case the decision-maker is left with the third act in either case.⁵¹ The descriptive validity of the independence axiom is questioned by the Allais paradox, the Ellsberg paradox and similar findings. Since its consequence is that a decision maker's beliefs can be represented by a probability measure, it also places a high demand on a player's rationality.

CEU weakens the independence axiom (Schmeidler 1989). Under CEU, the independence axiom is not assumed to hold for all acts, but only for acts that are "comonotonic". Two acts⁵² f, f' are comonotonic if $f(\omega) > f(\omega')$ implies $f'(\omega) \ge f'(\omega')$, i.e. both acts give rise to the same preference ordering over states. In the following figures, acts f, g and h are pairwise comonotonic, f (or g or h) and h' are not.

 $^{^{51}}$ However, this interpretation equates the probability mixture with a two-stage lottery, i.e. also assumes a version of the 'reduction of compound lotteries axiom', see Kreps (1988, p.50 – 52) for the expected utility case.

⁵²Here, acts $f \in \mathcal{F}$ map states $\omega \in \Omega$ into von Neumann - Morgenstern utilities. The acts are measurable with respect to events $E \in \Sigma \subseteq 2^{\Omega}$.



Restricting the Sure-Thing Principle to comonotonic acts means that if the player is indifferent between f and g then he must also be indifferent between $\frac{1}{2}f + \frac{1}{2}h$ and $\frac{1}{2}g + \frac{1}{2}h$, because f, g and h are comonotonic. However, he may, e.g., strictly prefer $\frac{1}{2}f + \frac{1}{2}h'$ to $\frac{1}{2}g + \frac{1}{2}h'$. The reason is that mixtures of non-comonotonic acts can be interpreted as "hedging", i.e. distributing utility across states. Uncertainty aversion means that players may rationally act as if they hedged against uncertainty. Thus, in contrast to subjective expected utility theory, CEU allows the introduction of an additional assumption about rational preferences over acts that characterizes the player's attitude towards uncertainty.⁵³

Schmeidler (1989) has shown that behaviour that is rational in this weaker sense can still be described by expected-utility maximisation. Players do still act as if they possess a von Neumann - Morgenstern utility function and beliefs, and take expected values. These beliefs, however, are no longer given by a probability measure over events, but a capacity, i.e. non-additive measure over events. Formally, a capacity vmaps Σ into [0, 1] such that (i) $v(\emptyset) = 0$, (ii) $v(\Omega) = 1$ and (iii) $E \subseteq E' \Longrightarrow v(E) \leq$ v(E'). Property (iii) weakens the finite-additivity requirement for finitely-additive measures: $E \cap E' = \emptyset \Longrightarrow v(E \cup E') = v(E) + v(E')$. Note that non-additive beliefs still may, but in general need not be additive.

The expectation of a real-valued random variable X with respect to a non-additive measure v is defined in Choquet (1953). If X takes finitely many values $\alpha_1 > \ldots >$

 $^{^{53}}$ This preference for randomisation argument exploits the structure of the Anscombe-Aumann model (Eichberger & Kelsey 1996c). Also, comonotonic independence may be too strong a requirement for uncertainty aversion (Epstein 1997b, Ghirardato & Marinacci 1997). In our gametheoretic context these are side issues, however.

 α_n the Choquet integral is given by⁵⁴

$$\int X dv := \sum_{i=1}^n v(X \ge \alpha_i) \cdot \Delta \alpha_i,$$

where $\Delta \alpha_i := \alpha_i - \alpha_{i+1}$ and $\alpha_{n+1} := 0$.

Formally, uncertainty aversion can be characterized in terms of the capacity v. The capacity v displays uncertainty aversion iff it is supermodular, i.e. $v(E) + v(E') \leq v(E \cap E') + v(E \cup E')$. The 'probability weights' v(E) of an uncertainty averse decision maker do not add up to 1. Maximisation of Choquet expected utility under uncertainty aversion corresponds to allocating probability residuals to outcomes that are worst for the player.

2.2.2 Equilibrium

Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. If player *i* knew that his opponent was non-rational, CEU implies that his belief is given by a not necessarily additive capacity v_j over S_j . Moreover, his expected utility from his pure strategy s_i is given by the Choquet expectation $u_i(s_i, v_j) := \int_{S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) dv_j$. We define his payoff from a mixed strategy $\sigma_i \in \Delta S_i$ as $u_i(\sigma_i, v_j) := \sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) \cdot u_i(s_i, v_j)$.

In a game in which rationality is not mutual knowledge, player 1 will thus take both possibilities into account: that the opponent is rational and that he need not be. If he can anticipate the rational strategies, his overall expected utility will be the weighted sum of his expected utility from interacting with a rational opponent, and the Choquet expected utility from interacting with a non-rational opponent. The weight corresponds to his degree of belief in the opponent's rationality. In a weak Choquet-Nash equilibrium, these rational strategies are determined endogenously.

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let $0 \le \epsilon_1, \epsilon_2 \le 1$. Let v_1 be a capacity on S_1 and v_2 be a capacity on S_2 . Then σ^* is a weak Choquet-Nash equilibrium iff (if and only if)

$$\sigma_1^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_1 \in \Sigma_1} [(1 - \epsilon_1) \cdot u_1(\sigma_1, \sigma_2^*) + \epsilon_1 \cdot u_1(\sigma_1, v_2)],$$

$$\sigma_2^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_2 \in \Sigma_2} [(1 - \epsilon_2) \cdot u_2(\sigma_1^*, \sigma_2) + \epsilon_2 \cdot u_2(v_1, \sigma_2)].$$

⁵⁴As usual, we write $v(X \ge t)$ for $v(\{\omega \in \Omega | X(\omega) \ge t\})$. The integrals on the right hand side are extended Riemann integrals. If v is additive this is the usual expectation.

Note that if $\epsilon_1 = \epsilon_2 = 1$ then each player believes that he faces a non-rational opponent, and thus the question what constitutes a rational strategy is purely decision-theoretic. On the other hand, if $\epsilon_1 = \epsilon_2 = 0$ then rationality is mutual knowledge. Note also that this definition assumes that the rational players know each others beliefs. Finally, notice that this equilibrium concept makes no assumption about the players' attitudes towards uncertainty, in particular, they may be uncertainty loving.

In general, when players are not expected utility maximisers, an equilibrium need not exist (Crawford 1990, Dekel, Safra & Segal 1991). However, the following proposition shows that this problem does not arise under CEU.⁵⁵

Proposition 1. For all $\epsilon_1, \epsilon_2, v_1$ and v_2 a weak Choquet-Nash equilibrium exists.

Proof. The proof is the standard argument due to Nash (1950). The best reply correspondence $\sigma_i^*(\sigma_j) = \arg \max_{\sigma_i \in \Sigma_i} [(1-\epsilon_i) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j) + \epsilon_i \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, v_j)]$ maps the (n-1) dimensional unit simplex into itself. Since the objective function is linear in σ_i , it is continuous, therefore a maximum exists and the best reply correspondence is non-empty and convex-valued. Since u_i is continuous in σ_j , it also has a closed graph. By Kakutani's Fixed Point Theorem, $(\sigma_1^*(\sigma_2), \sigma_2^*(\sigma_1))$ has a fixed point, which is, by definition, a general Choquet-Nash equilibrium. q.e.d.

In this generality the equilibrium concept is difficult to apply, because the beliefs ϵ_i and v_i have to be specified. We therefore make three simplifying assumptions: First, we assume that players share a common prior about the degree of mutual knowledge of rationality. This assumption is for simplicity only, but also has two useful side effects. It avoids any ad hoc asymmetry, and it makes the assumption that players know each others beliefs less demanding. Secondly, we assume that players are totally ignorant about the behaviour of a non-rational opponent. This ignorance has two reasons: Our solution concept specifies rational strategies only, so it does not restrict at all the range of non-rational strategies. Thus, complete ignorance is a consistency requirement. Also, there is no exogenous theory of non-rational decision making. As a consequence, every assumption about the shape of a rational player's beliefs about his non-rational opponent are ad hoc. In addition, a useful

⁵⁵Note that this existence result also holds under uncertainty love. However, this is due to the order of integration, see section 6.

side effect is that the assumption that players know the rational opponent's beliefs is less restrictive. Finally, we consider the case that the players are uncertainty averse. Uncertainty aversion is the natural explanation of behavior observed in the Ellsberg paradox.

Complete ignorance can naturally be captured by 'simple capacities':

$$v_j(E_j) = \begin{cases} 0 & , \text{ if } E_j \subset S_j, \\ 1 & , \text{ if } E_j = S_j. \end{cases}$$

If player i holds this belief v_j about a non-rational opponent, he is only certain that the opponent will choose one of his available actions, but is unable to assign positive probability to any particular set of actions.

The Choquet-expectation of a utility function with respect to a simple capacity reflects uncertainty aversion, since all probability is allocated to the worst realization, i.e.

$$\int_{S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ dv_j = \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j).$$

A Choquet-Nash equilibrium is a weak Choquet-Nash equilibrium with these additional assumptions.

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let $0 \le \epsilon \le 1$. Then σ^* is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium iff⁵⁶

$$\sigma_1^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_1 \in \Sigma_1} \left[(1-\epsilon) \cdot u_1(\sigma_1, \sigma_2^*) + \epsilon \cdot \sum_{s_1 \in S_1} \sigma_1(s_1) \cdot \min_{s_2 \in S_2} u_1(s_1, s_2) \right],$$

$$\sigma_2^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_2 \in \Sigma_2} \left[(1-\epsilon) \cdot u_2(\sigma_1^*, \sigma_2) + \epsilon \cdot \sum_{s_2 \in S_2} \sigma_2(s_2) \cdot \min_{s_1 \in S_1} u_2(s_1, s_2) \right].$$

It follows from proposition 1 that in every finite two-player game in normal form a Choquet-Nash equilibrium (henceforth CNE) exists. Moreover, every symmetric game also has a symmetric Choquet-Nash equilibrium.

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. The game is symmetric iff $S_i = S_j$ and $u_i(s_i, s_j) = u_j(s_j, s_i)$. A strategy combination is symmetric iff $s_i = s_j$.

⁵⁶In the remaining sections, we also use the notation $\sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) \cdot \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) = \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) d\sigma_i^*$.

Remark 1. For all ϵ , in a symmetric game a symmetric Choquet-Nash equilibrium exists.

Proof. Again, the proof is standard. The result is proved as in proposition 1, except that the fixed point argument is applied to the best reply correspondence $\sigma_i^*(\sigma_i)$. q.e.d.

2.3 Properties of Choquet-Nash Equilibria

The aim of this section is to present the properties of Choquet-Nash equilibria. Section 3.1 relates them to dominance and rationalizability. In section 3.2, we relate Choquet-Nash equilibria to the robustness of Nash equilibria This will lead to the definition of two equilibrium refinements (sections 3.3 and 3.4). Section 3.5 compares them with minimax strategies in zero-sum games. Finally, section 3.6 compares them with other equilibrium refinements (trembling-hand perfect, proper and strictly perfect equilibria).

2.3.1 Dominance and Rationalizability

The following result implies that, independently of the degree of mutual knowledge of rationality, no strictly dominated strategy is rational.

Lemma 1. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let $0 \le \epsilon \le 1$. Let σ^* be a Choquet-Nash equilibrium. Then if $\sigma_i^*(s_i) > 0$, then s_i is a best response to σ_j^* and ϵ , i.e.

$$s_i \in \arg \max_{s_i \in S_i} [(1-\epsilon) \cdot u_i(s_i, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon \cdot \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j)].$$

Proof. Again, the proof is standard. If s_i is not a best response then some other strategy s'_i gives higher expected utility than s_i . Thus the player can increase his overall utility from σ^*_i by playing $\hat{\sigma}_i(s'_i) = \sigma^*_i(s_i) + \sigma^*_i(s'_i)$, $\hat{\sigma}_i(s_i) = 0$ and $\hat{\sigma}_i(s''_i) = \sigma^*_i(s''_i)$ for all other strategies s''_i , which contradicts the assumption that σ^*_i is a best reply. q.e.d.

It is important to notice, however, that strict dominance cannot be iterated, as the game in Figure 3 shows:

	L	R
Т	1,1	-99,0
B	0,1	0,0

FIGURE 3

In this game playing L is a strictly dominant strategy for player 2. Consequently, iterated strict dominance yields T as the unique rational strategy for player 1, if rationality is mutual knowledge. In particular, (T, L) is the unique equilibrium and the unique rationalizable strategy profile of the game.

However, (T, L) is not a plausible profile unless player 1 is convinced that player 2 is rational. The CNE in this game depends on ϵ . In every CNE, player 2 will play L because this is his strictly dominant strategy. However, unless $\epsilon \leq \frac{1}{100}$ only strategy B is rational for player 1.

Note that this shows that non-rationalizable strategies may be CNE-strategies. The 'Matching Pennies' game in figure 4 shows that, conversely, not every rationalizable strategy is a CNE.

	L	L R	
Т	1,—1	-1,1	
B	-1,1	1,-1	

FIGURE 4

Note that the best reply correspondence for a Choquet-Nash equilibrium in the 'Matching Pennies' game is given by

$$\sigma_i^*(\sigma_j) = \arg \max_{\sigma_i \in \Sigma_i} [(1 - \epsilon) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j) + \epsilon_i \cdot (-1)],$$

which differs from the Nash best reply correspondence only by a factor and a constant. Consequently, independently of ϵ , only the mixed strategies $\sigma_1(T) = \sigma_1(B) = \sigma_2(L) = \sigma_2(R) = \frac{1}{2}$ form a CNE. This is also the unique Nash equilibrium, but every strategy profile is rationalizable. We have thus established proposition 2: **Proposition 2.** Non-rationalizable strategy profiles may be Choquet-Nash equilibria. Conversely, not every rationalizable strategy profile is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium.

2.3.2 The Robustness of Nash Equilibria

The definition of a Choquet-Nash equilibrium collapses to the definition of Nash equilibrium if $\epsilon = 0$. So any Nash equilibrium is a CNE for $\epsilon = 0$. We will show that a given Nash equilibrium may also be a CNE for $\epsilon > 0$, and that the highest such ϵ can be regarded as a measure of robustness of a given Nash equilibrium.⁵⁷ To establish this claim, we first need the following lemma:

Lemma 2. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let $0 < \epsilon \le 1$. Let σ^* be a Choquet-Nash equilibrium. If σ^* is a Nash equilibrium, then it is also a Choquet-Nash equilibrium for all $0 \le \epsilon' \le \epsilon$.

Proof. Let $0 < \epsilon \le 1$ and $0 \le \epsilon' \le \epsilon$. Since σ^* is a Nash equilibrium, $u_i(\sigma_i^*, \sigma_j^*) \ge u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j^*)$. Since σ^* is a CNE for ϵ ,

$$(1-\epsilon) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i^*, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i^*]$$

$$\geq (1-\epsilon) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i]$$

for all σ_i and all *i*. Consequently, for any $\alpha \in [0, 1]$,

$$\alpha \cdot u_i(\sigma_i^*, \sigma_j^*) + (1 - \alpha) \cdot [(1 - \epsilon) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i^*, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i^*]$$

$$\geq \alpha \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j^*) + (1 - \alpha) \cdot [(1 - \epsilon) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i]$$

for all σ_i . So for $\alpha = 1 - \frac{\epsilon'}{\epsilon}$ we have $\alpha \in [0, 1]$ and

$$(1 - \epsilon') \cdot u_i(\sigma_i^*, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon' \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i^*$$

$$\geq (1 - \epsilon') \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon' \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i$$

for all σ_i , and for all $i \in I$, i.e. σ^* is also a CNE for ϵ' .

q.e.d.

On the basis of lemma 2, we can now define a measure of robustness of a Nash equilibrium with respect to doubts about the rationality of the opponent:

⁵⁷See also Eichberger & Kelsey (1993).

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let $0 \le \epsilon \le 1$. Let σ^* be a Nash equilibrium. Then the degree $\overline{\epsilon}(\sigma^*)$ of uncertainty aversion robustness of σ^* is given by the largest ϵ for which σ^* is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium.

Note that $\overline{\epsilon}$ exists because the expected utility functions are continuous in ϵ .

As the following game shows, this measure of robustness formalizes a different intuition about robustness than payoff-dominance and risk-dominance. The game in figure 5 has two strict Nash equilibria:

	L	R
T	5,5	0,1
B	1,0	3,3



The equilibrium (T, L) dominates the equilibrium (B, R) both with respect to payoff-dominance and with respect to risk-dominance. However, $\overline{\epsilon}(T, L) = \frac{4}{5}$, since if a rational opponent plays L (respectively T) then it is only rational to play T(respectively L) as long as $\epsilon \leq \frac{4}{5}$. On the other hand, $\overline{\epsilon}(B, R) = 1$, since if a rational opponent plays R (respectively B) then it is never rational to deviate from B to T(respectively from R to L).

We next show that strict Nash equilibria are robust with respect to doubts of the rationality of the opponent:⁵⁸

Remark 2. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let s^* be a Choquet-Nash equilibrium. If s^* is a strict Nash equilibrium, then there exists an $\overline{\epsilon} > 0$ such that s^* is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium for all $0 \le \epsilon \le \overline{\epsilon}$.

Proof. Define for each $i \in I$

$$\delta_i := \max_{s_i \in S_i} [\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) - \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i^*, s_j)]$$

$$\alpha_i := \min_{s_i \in S_i} [u_i(s_i^*, s_j^*) - u_i(s_i, s_j^*)]$$

Note that $\alpha_i > 0$ and $\delta_i \ge 0$. Define $\epsilon_i := \frac{\alpha_i}{\delta_i + \alpha_i}$ and $\overline{\epsilon} := \min_{i \in I} \epsilon_i$. Note that

⁵⁸Note that strict Nash equilibria are pure.

 $\overline{\epsilon} > 0$. Then for any *i* and any $s_i \in S_i$

$$(1 - \overline{\epsilon}) \cdot [u_i(s_i^*, s_j^*) - u_i(s_i, s_j^*)]$$

$$\geq (1 - \overline{\epsilon}) \cdot \alpha_i$$

$$\geq (1 - \epsilon_i) \cdot \alpha_i$$

$$= \epsilon_i \cdot \delta_i$$

$$\geq \overline{\epsilon} \cdot \delta_i$$

$$\geq \overline{\epsilon} \cdot [\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) - \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i^*, s_j)]$$

It follows from lemma 1 that only pure strategy deviations are relevant, so s^* is a CNE for $\overline{\epsilon}$, and by lemma 2 for all $\epsilon \leq \overline{\epsilon}$. q.e.d.

The requirement that a Nash equilibrium is strict is sufficient for $\overline{\epsilon} > 0$, but it is not necessary, as the 'Matching Pennies' game in figure 4 shows. The non-strictness of mixed strategy equilibria is sometimes regarded as a conceptual weakness, because the players, while having no incentive to deviate, still seem to lack a positive incentive to choose their equilibrium strategies. This has led to a justification of mixed strategy equilibria by purification arguments, i.e. in terms of an embedding of the original game into a game with (slight) incomplete information.⁵⁹ However, both this criticism of mixed equilibria and their defense apply equally to all mixed strategy equilibria. Next, we show that the robustness measure $\overline{\epsilon}$ formalizes that in some games mixed strategy equilibria are more plausible than in other games.

9,9	0,7
7,0	8,8
	9,9 7,0

FIGURE 6

The game in figure 6 has a mixed strategy Nash equilibrium $\sigma_1^*(T) = \sigma_2^*(L) = \frac{4}{5}$, $\sigma_1^*(B) = \sigma_2^*(R) = \frac{1}{5}$. Given that the rational opponent plays σ_j^* , a player's expected payoff from a rational opponent is independent of his own strategy. Thus a rational player will only take into account the expected payoff from a non-rational opponent.

⁵⁹Note, however, that the justification of Nash equilibria given in Aumann & Brandenburger (1995) is independent of the question whether the equilibrium is pure or mixed.

This payoff is 0 when he plays T (respectively L) and 7 when he plays B (respectively R). So a rational player will always deviate to B (respectively R) if he expects a rational opponent to play according to σ^* and there is doubt about the opponent's rationality, however small it is, unless $\epsilon = 0$.

The stability property of mixed strategy equilibria are given by remark 3:

Remark 3. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let σ^* be a Nash equilibrium. Let $i \in I$, $s_i, s'_i \in S_i$, $\sigma^*_i(s_i) > 0$ and $\sigma^*_i(s'_i) > 0$. Then if $\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \neq \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s'_i, s_j)$ then $\overline{\epsilon}(\sigma^*) = 0$.

Proof. If σ^* is a CNE, both s_i and s'_i must be best replies to ϵ . However, since σ^* is also a Nash equilibrium, both s_i and s'_i are also best replies to σ^*_{-i} if $\epsilon = 0$. So if $\overline{\epsilon} > 0$ we must have $\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) = \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s'_i, s_j)$, a contradiction. q.e.d.

The following example shows that even for a genuinely mixed Nash equilibrium⁶⁰ we may have $0 < \overline{\epsilon} < 1$, i.e. the Nash equilibrium is robust, but not trivially so:

	L	R
T	2,1	0,1
B	1,0	1,0

FIGURE 7

Consider the mixed equilibrium T and $q^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(L) = \frac{3}{4}$. Then player 1 will prefer T as long as $(1 - \epsilon)2 \cdot \frac{3}{4} \ge 1$, i.e. $\epsilon \le \frac{1}{3}$. Player 2 is always indifferent between L and R, so $\overline{\epsilon} = \frac{1}{3}$. Note that for $q^* = \frac{1}{2}$ every $p^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(T) \in [0, 1]$ is also a Nash equilibrium, however, for any equilibrium with $p^* > 0$ we have $\overline{\epsilon} = 0$, i.e. such equilibria are not robust. The reason is that if there is a positive probability, however small, that player 2 is not rational, player 1 will prefer to play B if a rational opponent plays $q^* = \frac{1}{2}$.

Note, however, that we cannot have $0 < \overline{\epsilon} < 1$ for Nash equilibria in 2×2 games in which *both* players use genuinely mixed strategies. The following game shows

⁶⁰A Nash equilibrium is genuinely mixed if at least one player chooses a non-degenerate mixed strategy.

that $0 < \overline{\epsilon} < 1$ is possible even if both players use genuinely mixed strategies:

	L	C	R
T	4,4	0,0	0,1
C	0,0	4,4	0,1
B	1,0	1,0	1,1
FIGURE 8			

Consider the mixed strategy Nash equilibrium $p_1^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(T) = p_2^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(M) = \frac{1}{2}, q_1^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(L) = q_2^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(C) = \frac{1}{2}$. This is also a CNE as long as $\epsilon \leq \overline{\epsilon} := \frac{1}{2}$, because a rational player will receive 2 from a rational opponent whom he meets with probability $(1 - \epsilon)$, but 0 from a non-rational opponent if he plays the equilibrium strategy. Deviating to his third pure strategy will give him 1 in either case.

So far, all robust equilibria were quasi-strict. Recall that a Nash equilibrium is quasi-strict if every pure best reply to the equilibrium strategies of the opponent is in the support of the equilibrium strategy (Harsanyi 1973). We next show that this is not true in general, i.e. that robustness in our sense neither implies nor is implied by quasi-strictness of a Nash equilibrium.

	L	R
Т	2,1	1,0
B	2,1	0,0

FIGURE 9

Consider the Nash equilibrium (T, L) of the game in figure 9. It is not quasi-strict, because B is also a best reply to L. Yet it is robust, i.e. $\bar{\epsilon} = 1$, because for player 2 L is strictly dominant. Player 1 knows that a rational opponent will play L, and in case the opponent is non-rational he will strictly prefer T to B. This shows that robustness does not imply quasi-strictness. Conversely, the mixed strategy equilibrium in the game in figure 6 is quasi-strict, yet it is not robust. We have thus established proposition 3, which shows that our robustness concept differs from quasi-strictness:

Proposition 3. Robustness and quasi-strictness are unrelated, i.e. Nash equilibria may be robust and quasi-strict, non-robust and quasi-strict, robust and non-quasi-strict, or neither.

It remains to consider the most important special case of non-quasi-strict equilibria, namely Nash equilibria in weakly dominated strategies. We show that such equilibria may or may not be robust.

	L R	
Т	2,2	0,2
B	2,0	1,1



The Nash equilibrium (T, L) is payoff-dominant, but involves weakly dominated strategies and is therefore not quasi-strict. For this equilibrium $\overline{\epsilon} = 0$, so it is not robust. However, consider the game in figure 11:

	L	C	R
Т	2,2	0,0	0,1
B	2,0	0,0	1,1



Again (T, L) is a payoff-dominant Nash equilibrium in weakly dominated strategies. However, it is indeed robust. For both T and B, a rational player 1 expects 2 from a rational opponent playing his equilibrium strategy L, and 0 from a non-rational opponent. Player 2, on the other hand, strictly prefers L to R as long as $\epsilon \leq \frac{1}{2}$, so $\overline{\epsilon} = \frac{1}{2}$.

To summarize, we have shown that $\overline{\epsilon}$ can be interpreted as a measure of robustness

of a Nash equilibrium with respect to doubts about the rationality of the opponent. This robustness concept differs from payoff dominance, risk dominance, strictness or quasi-strictness. This leads us to suggest two refinements of Nash equilibrium.

2.3.3 Strict Uncertainty Aversion Perfection

So far, we have shown how the concept of Choquet-Nash equilibrium sheds light on the robustness of Nash equilibria. This suggests to use this robustness analysis as a basis for equilibrium refinements. Intuitively, Nash equilibria are robust if they can be approximated by Choquet-Nash equilibria. Since this approximation can take different forms, we define two equilibrium refinements: strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibria (section 3.3) and uncertainty aversion perfect equilibria (section 3.4).

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let σ^* be a strategy combination. Then σ^* is a strictly uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium if and only if there exists a sequence $(\epsilon_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$, with $0 < \epsilon_k < 1$ and $\lim_{k\to\infty} \epsilon_k = 0$, such that σ^* is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium for every ϵ_k .

We first note that the strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibria are those with a strictly positive degree of uncertainty aversion robustness:

Lemma 3. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let σ^* be a Nash equilibrium. Then σ^* is a strictly uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium if and only if $\overline{\epsilon}(\sigma^*) > 0$.

Proof. Necessity ('only if') is immediate because $\overline{\epsilon} \ge \epsilon_k > 0$. Sufficiency ('if') follows from lemma 2 by considering the sequence $(\frac{\overline{\epsilon}}{k})$. q.e.d.

Next, we show that a strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibrium is indeed a Nash equilibrium. This establishes that this concept is indeed an equilibrium refinement:

Remark 4. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. A strictly uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium is indeed a Nash equilibrium.

Proof. Let $\epsilon_k > 0$. Since σ^* is a CNE for ϵ_k we have

$$(1 - \epsilon_k) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i^*, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon_k \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i^*]$$

$$\geq (1 - \epsilon_k) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j^*) + \epsilon_k \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i]$$
for all σ_i and all $i \in I$. These expected utility functions are continuous in ϵ_k , so the inequalities also hold in the limit as $\epsilon_k \to 0$. q.e.d.

We next study the existence question:

Proposition 4. A strictly uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium need not exist.

Proof. Consider the game in figure 12:

	L	С	R
Т	2,2	2,0	0,1
B	2,0	1,1	1,0



Let $p_1 \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(T), p_2 \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(B), q_1 \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(L), q_2 \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(C), q_3 \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(R)$. Any Nash equilibrium of this game takes the form $p_1^* \geq \frac{1}{3}, q_1^* = 1$. Each such (p^*, q^*) is an equilibrium, and there can be no equilibrium with $p_1 = 0$ (else $q_2^* = 1$ and $p_1 \neq 0$), so $q_3^* = 0$, and if $q_2 > 0$ then $p_1^* = 1$ and $q_2 = 0$, a contradiction.

However, none of these equilibria is strictly uncertainty aversion perfect: Player 1 knows that he can expect 2 from a rational opponent both if he plays T and B, but from a non-rational opponent he will expect 0 from T and 1 from B. As long as $\epsilon_k > 0$, he will play B. q.e.d.

This result suggest to look for existence in a subclass of games. Surprisingly, not even 2×2 -games always possess a strictly uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium, as the game in figure 13 shows:

	L	R
T	2,0	0,2
B	1,2	2,1

FIGURE 13

This game has a unique Nash equilibria in genuinely mixed strategies $p^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(T) = \frac{1}{3}, q^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(L) = \frac{2}{3}$. However, if player 1 expects a rational opponent to play q^* , he will strictly prefer B to T, since he will achieve the same utility from a rational opponent, but a higher utility in case the opponent is non-rational. So $\overline{\epsilon} = 0$, and the claim follows from lemma 3.

Finally, the following remark characterises strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibria. It will be useful when we study zero-sum games and standard equilibrium refinements in sections 3.5 and 3.6.

Remark 5. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let σ^* be a Nash equilibrium. Then σ^* is strictly uncertainty aversion perfect if and only if

$$\exists i \in I, \ \exists s_i \in S_i, \ \exists s'_i \in \text{supp } \sigma^*_i :$$

$$u_i(s_i, \sigma^*_j) = u_i(\sigma^*_i, \sigma^*_j)$$

$$\text{and} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) > \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s'_i, s_j).$$

Proof. Suppose for some player $i \in I$ there exist s_i and $s'_i \in \text{supp } \sigma^*_i$ such that $u_i(s_i, \sigma^*_j) = u_i(\sigma^*_i, \sigma^*_j)$ and $\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) > \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s'_i, s_j)$. Then, as long as $\epsilon > 0$, for player *i* a deviation from σ^*_i to s_i is profitable, because he will expect the same utility as σ^*_i from a rational opponent, but a higher utility from a non-rational opponent. So $\overline{\epsilon}(\sigma^*) = 0$, i.e. σ^* is not strictly uncertainty aversion perfect. Conversely, if these conditions hold, player *i* does not have a profitable deviation. **q.e.d.**

The following proposition summarizes the above results on the robustness of Nash equilibria, in case a strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibrium exists:

Proposition 5. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let σ^* be a strictly uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium.

- (1) Every strict equilibrium is strictly uncertainty aversion perfect. However, strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibria need not be strict.
- (2) Quasi-strict equilibria in general, and mixed strategy equilibria and equilibria in weakly dominated strategies in particular, may be, but need not be, strictly uncertainty aversion perfect.

2.3.4 Uncertainty Aversion Perfection

Because strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibria need not exist, we suggest the following weaker refinement of Nash equilibria:

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let σ^* be a strategy combination. Then σ^* is an uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium if and only if there exists a sequence $(\epsilon_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$, with $0 < \epsilon_k < 1$ and $\lim_{k\to\infty} \epsilon_k = 0$, and a sequence of strategy profiles $(\sigma_k^*)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$, such that each σ_k^* is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium for ϵ_k and $\lim_{k\to\infty} \sigma_k^* = \sigma^*$.

Since this definition allows constant sequences of strategy profiles, every strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibrium is indeed uncertainty aversion perfect.

Remark 6. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. An uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium is indeed a Nash equilibrium.

Proof. Let $\epsilon_k > 0$. Since σ_k^* is a CNE for ϵ_k we have

$$(1 - \epsilon_k) \cdot u_i(\sigma_{i,k}^*, \sigma_{j,k}^*) + \epsilon_k \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_{i,k}^*]$$

$$\geq (1 - \epsilon_k) \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_{j,k}^*) + \epsilon_k \cdot \int_{S_i} \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \ d\sigma_i]$$

for all σ_i and all $i \in I$. These expected utility functions are continuous in ϵ_k , σ_i and σ_j , so the inequalities also hold in the limit as $\epsilon_k \to 0$ and $\sigma_k^* \to \sigma^*$. q.e.d.

Proposition 6. Every finite two-player game in normal form has at least one uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium.

Proof. Consider a sequence $\epsilon_k \to 0$. By proposition 1, there exists a CNE for every ϵ_k . Since the strategy sets are compact subsets of finite-dimensional euclidean spaces, by the Bolzano-Weierstraß Theorem, every sequence of CNEs σ_k^* has a convergent subsequence σ_l^* . Since the associated sequence ϵ_l also converges to 0, the limit of σ_l^* is an uncertainty aversion perfect Nash equilibrium. q.e.d.

We end this section with an example of an equilibrium in *pure* strategies that are *not* weakly dominated that is *not* uncertainty aversion perfect:

	L	C	R	
T	1,1	2,0	0,0	
B	1,0	1,0	1,0	

FIGURE 14

Consider the equilibrium (T, L). The strategy T is undominated, and L is weakly dominant. Yet (T, L) is not uncertainty aversion perfect: As long as $\epsilon > 0$, a rational player 2 will play L because it is weakly dominant. But given L, player 1 will expect utility 1 from a rational opponent both if he plays T or B, but since $\epsilon > 0$ he will strictly prefer B.

2.3.5 Zero-Sum Games

Under complete ignorance, an uncertainty averse player will allocate probability weight 1 to the outcome that is worst for himself. Intuitively, this suggests a close relationship of Choquet-Nash equilibria with minimax strategies in zero-sum games.

We next show, however, that this is *not* the $case^{61}$. First, consider strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibria:

	L	R
T	0,0	2,-2
В	2,-2	1,-1

FIGURE 15

In the game in figure 15, the Nash equilibrium is unique, and since the game is zero-sum the strategies are minimax strategies. However, remark 5 implies that this equilibrium is not strictly uncertainty aversion perfect. This example also shows that in even in zero-sum games a strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibrium

⁶¹This result is due to a lack of preference for uncertainty, see section 4.

need not exist.

However, in the previous game the minimax strategies are uncertainty aversion perfect. The following example shows that not every Nash equilibrium in a zerosum game is uncertainty aversion perfect:

	L	R
Т	1,—1	1,-1
B	0,0	1,-1



The pair of minimax strategies (T, R) is not uncertainty aversion perfect: As long as $\epsilon > 0$, player 2 prefers to play L because L is weakly dominant.

2.3.6 Equilibrium Refinements

The fact that not all Nash equilibria are robust in the sense of (strict) uncertainty aversion perfection raises the question whether *perfect* Nash equilibria are more robust with respect to doubt about the rationality of the opponent. In this section we present the relationship between uncertainty aversion perfection and other equilibrium refinements.

First, note that the equilibrium (T, L) in figure 14 is proper, because C and R are equally costly mistakes for player 2. So for $\epsilon = \frac{1}{k}$ the strategy combinations σ_k with $\operatorname{Prob}(T) = 1 - \frac{1}{k}$, $\operatorname{Prob}(B) = \frac{1}{k}$, $\operatorname{Prob}(L) = \frac{k}{k+2}$, $\operatorname{Prob}(C) = \operatorname{Prob}(R) = \frac{1}{k+2}$ is an ϵ -proper equilibrium, and as $k \to \infty$ we have $\epsilon \to 0$ and $\sigma_k \to (T, L)$. However, as shown above, this equilibrium is not uncertainty aversion perfect. So properness does not imply uncertainty aversion perfection.

Note also, however, that this equilibrium is not strictly perfect. Our next example shows that strict perfection does not imply strict uncertainty aversion perfection:

	L	R
Т	2,0	0,2
B	1,2	2,1

FIGURE 17

The mixed strategy equilibrium $p^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(T) = \frac{1}{3}, q^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(L) = \frac{2}{3}$ is strictly perfect, because it is completely mixed. But by remark 5, it is not strictly uncertainty aversion perfect.

The next game shows that strictly perfect equilibria even need not be uncertainty aversion perfect:

	L	R
Ť	2,2	0,0
М	0,0	2,2
B	1,1	1,1
FIGURE 18		

Consider the mixed strategy Nash equilibrium $p_1^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(T) = \frac{1}{2}, q^* \equiv \operatorname{Prob}(L) = \frac{1}{2}$. This equilibrium is strictly perfect: Let $\mu_T, \mu_M, \mu_B, \mu_L, \mu_R$ be any strictly positive trembles (minimum probabilities). Then the strategy combination σ_{μ} with $p_1 = \frac{1}{2}(1-\mu_B), p_2 = \frac{1}{2}(1-\mu_B), p_3 = \mu_B, q_1 = \frac{1-2\mu_L}{2(1-\mu_L-\mu_R)}, q_2 = 1-q_1$ is a Nash equilibrium of the perturbed game, and as $\mu_L, \ldots \to 0$ we have $\sigma_{\mu} \to \sigma^*$. However, the equilibrium is not uncertainty aversion perfect: For player 1, as long as $\epsilon > 0$, strategy of a rational player 2. In order to find a sequence of mixed strategies for player 1 that converges to $p = \frac{1}{2}$, he must be willing to mix between T and M, which implies that in any Choquet-Nash equilibrium $q_{\epsilon} = \frac{1}{2}$. But then both T and M yield less than B, so for $\epsilon > 0$ no such equilibrium exists.

Conversely, we can ask whether (strictly) uncertainty averse equilibria also satisfy refinement criteria for Nash equilibria. However, the equilibrium (T, L) in figure 11

is strictly uncertainty aversion perfect, yet T is weakly dominated for player 1, and therefore (T, L) is not trembling-hand perfect.

We have thus established a lack of relationships between robustness with respect to lack of mutual knowledge of rationality and equilibrium refinements that is summarized by the following proposition:

Proposition 7. Neither a proper equilibrium nor a strictly perfect equilibrium need be uncertainty aversion perfect. Conversely, even a strictly uncertainty aversion perfect equilibrium need not be trembling-hand perfect.

2.4 Extensions

So far, we have defined the solution concept only for 2-player games with finitely many strategies. Typically, in economic games the strategy spaces are infinite, for instance if firms choose prices, quantities, a location, a point in time, or a certain probability.

The Choquet-integral of a general random variable X is defined as

$$\int X dv := \int_0^\infty v(X \ge t) dt + \int_{-\infty}^0 [v(X \ge t) - 1] dt$$

As before, we define the expected utility from a non-rational opponent as $u_i(s_i, v_j) := \int_{S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) dv_j$ and the payoff from a mixed strategy $\sigma_i \in \Delta S_i$ as $u_i(\sigma_i, v_j) := \int_{S_i} u_1(s_i, v_j) d\sigma_i$.

As before, we can thus define a weak Choquet-Nash equilibrium for 2-player games with possibly infinite strategy spaces. Under the assumptions of a common prior about rationality, complete ignorance about non-rationality and uncertainty aversion this reduces to:

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a two-player game in normal form. Let $0 \le \epsilon \le 1$. Then σ^* is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium iff

$$\sigma_1^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_1 \in \Sigma_1} \left[(1-\epsilon) \cdot u_1(\sigma_1, \sigma_2^*) + \epsilon \cdot \int_{S_1} \min_{s_2 \in S_2} u_1(s_1, s_2) \ d\sigma_1 \right],$$

$$\sigma_2^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_2 \in \Sigma_2} \left[(1-\epsilon) \cdot u_2(\sigma_1^*, \sigma_2) + \epsilon \cdot \int_{S_2} \min_{s_1 \in S_1} u_2(s_1, s_2) \ d\sigma_2 \right].$$

As an example, consider a symmetric duopoly with linear cost and demand curve. Under Bertrand competition, setting price equal to marginal cost is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium independently of ϵ . Under Cournot competition, however, the firms have an incentive to offer less than the Cournot equilibrium output, and set higher prices, since for any given production there is a small chance that a nonrational opponent swamps the market and drives down profits.

The extension to n players is conceptually straightforward. However, it has to take into account that the events that different opponents are non-rational are independent. For instance, if there are three players, then player 1 should maximise⁶²

$$\max_{\sigma_{1} \in \Sigma_{1}} \left[(1-\epsilon)^{2} \cdot u_{1}(\sigma_{1}, \sigma_{2}^{*}, \sigma_{3}^{*}) \right. \\ \left. + \epsilon(1-\epsilon) \cdot \sum_{s_{1} \in S_{1}} \sigma_{1}(s_{1}) \cdot \min_{s_{2} \in S_{2}} u_{1}(s_{1}, s_{2}, \sigma_{3}^{*}) \right. \\ \left. + (1-\epsilon)\epsilon \cdot \sum_{s_{1} \in S_{1}} \sigma_{1}(s_{1}) \cdot \min_{s_{3} \in S_{3}} u_{1}(s_{1}, \sigma_{2}^{*}, s_{3}) \right. \\ \left. + \epsilon^{2} \cdot \sum_{s_{1} \in S_{1}} \sigma_{1}(s_{1}) \cdot \min_{(s_{2}, s_{3}) \in S_{2} \times S_{3}} u_{1}(s_{1}, s_{2}, s_{3}) \right].$$

In general, we can formulate the solution concept in the following way: Let I be the player set, and for $J \subseteq I$ let s_J be a strategy profile that specifies a pure strategy for each player in J. Let S_J be the set of such profiles, i.e. $S_j = \times_{i \in J} S_i$. Let s_{-J} be a strategy profile that specifies a pure strategy for all players not in J.

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let $0 \le \epsilon \le 1$. Then σ^* is a Choquet-Nash equilibrium iff for every player $i \in I$

$$\sigma_i^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_1 \in \Sigma_1} [(1-\epsilon)^{|I|} \cdot u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_{-i}^*) \\ + \sum_{\substack{J \subseteq J \setminus \{i\} \\ J \neq \emptyset}} [\epsilon^{|J|} (1-\epsilon)^{I \setminus (J \cup \{i\})}] \\ \cdot [\sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) \cdot \min_{s_J \in S_J} u_i(s_i, \sigma_{-(J \cup \{i\})}^*, s_J)]],$$

where |J| denotes the number of players in $J \subseteq I$.

⁶² We continue to make the assumptions for Choquet-Nash equilibria: common priors ϵ , complete ignorance and uncertainty aversion.

2.5 Related Literature

The aim of this section is to argue that our equilibrium concept circumvents some of the controversial aspects of previous attempts to generalize the equilibrium concept to non-additive beliefs: the definition of support of a non-additive measure, the requirement that players' beliefs are simple capacities, and the definition of independence of several non-additive beliefs.

Previous solution concepts — with the exception of Mukerji (1994) — have not distinguished between rational and non-rational players. In those models, the rational player is allowed to have non-additive beliefs about the opponent's play. An equilibrium is then interpreted as an equilibrium in beliefs. However, since beliefs are non-additive, they cannot be correct, so the weaker consistency requirement that players are not wrong is imposed on equilibrium beliefs. Following Dow & Werlang (1994), this is formalised as the requirement that the players anticipate the support of the opponent's beliefs. This raises the question, however, how the support of a non-additive capacity should be defined, and different support concepts give rise to different equilibrium concepts. These issues are surveyed, e.g., in Eichberger & Kelsey (1993) and Haller (1997).

Since defining the support as the smallest set of strategies that has belief 1 under uncertainty aversion does not impose any restriction on the support, Dow & Werlang (1994) define the support as the smallest set of strategies whose complement has belief 0. The support, so defined, need not be unique. The approach of Dow & Werlang (1994) models a situation in which rational players lack logical omniscience, in that they do not draw the logical conclusions of their knowledge.

The question how to define the support of a non-additive capacity does not arise in our model. Here, players have additive beliefs about the rational opponents. So their expectations can be correct in the usual, literal, sense. Also, the rational players are assumed to be logically omniscient.

In the Dow & Werlang (1994) model, the support question has a natural answer in the special case, in which the non-additive beliefs are 'simple capacities', i.e. capacities that uniformly distort probabilities

$$v(E) = \begin{cases} \alpha \cdot p(E) &, E \neq \Omega, \\ 1 &, E = \Omega, \end{cases}$$

where uncertainty aversion corresponds to the assumption that $\alpha < 1$. For such simple capacities, the Choquet-integral of a random variable X takes the form

$$\int X \, dv = \alpha \cdot \int X \, dp + (1-\alpha) \cdot \min_{\omega \in \Omega} X(\omega)$$

Thus, our concept of Choquet-Nash equilibrium corresponds formally to the case where $\alpha = (1 - \epsilon)$. However, this analogy is purely formal: A weak Choquet-Nash equilibrium cannot be re-interpreted as a simple capacity, and for non-simple capacities the above decomposition does not hold. We are not requiring that rational players' beliefs about the opponents' play are simple, but that beliefs about rational opponents are additive, whereas those about non-rational opponents may be nonadditive, but otherwise arbitrary (i.e. non-simple).

Finally, Dow & Werlang (1994) define their equilibrium concept for 2-player games. Eichberger & Kelsey (1993) extend their solution concept to *n*-player games and allow for the possibility that a rational player beliefs that his opponents do not act independently. In their approach, imposing such a restriction requires an independence concept for capacities (see, e.g., Ghirardato (1997) and Hendon et al. (1996)).

In our approach, this issue also does not arise. Since rational players have additive beliefs about their rational opponents, the usual independence concept applies and the equilibrium concept for n-player games assumes that rational players believe that their rational players act independently. This is in line with the underlying assumption that the game form models a non-cooperative situation and is common knowledge among the rational players.

2.6 Preference for Uncertainty

Recall that in section 2 we have defined the expected utility from pure strategy s_i against a non-rational opponent by the Choquet expectation $u_i(s_i, v_j) := \int_{S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) dv_j$. Then we defined his payoff from a mixed strategy $\sigma_i \in \Delta S_i$ as $u_i(\sigma_i, v_j) := \sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) \cdot u_i(s_i, v_j)$. As a consequence, the overall expected utility is linear in the probabilities $\sigma_i(s_i)$. Since v_j is non-additive, the order of integration in $u_i(\sigma_i, v_j)$ is important. In this section we present and analyse an alternative equilibrium concept in which this order is reversed. We continue to make the assumptions of a common prior about rationality, complete ignorance about non-rational play and uncertainty aversion. Note that then

$$u_i(\sigma_i, v_j) = \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(\sigma_i, s_j) = \min_{s_j \in S_j} \sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) u_i(s_i, s_j).$$

First note the following lemma:

Lemma 4.

$$\sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \leq \min_{s_j \in S_j} \sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) u_i(s_i, s_j).$$

The inequality may be strict.

Proof. For all s_i and s_j

$$\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \le u_i(s_i, s_j).$$

Therefore for all s_j

$$\sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) \leq \sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) u_i(s_i, s_j)$$

So this holds in particular for the smallest value of the right-hand side. To see that the inequality may be strict, consider the following example:

Here

$$\sum_{i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(s_i, s_j) = 0 < \min_{s_j \in S_j} \sum_{s_i \in S_i} \sigma_i(s_i) u_i(s_i, s_j) = 1.$$
q.e.d.

Thus, reversing the order of integration allows players to have a *strict* preference for mixed strategies in a game. The first equilibrium concept that captures this phenomenon in strategic interaction is given by Klibanoff (1993), who based it on maxmin expected utility theory of Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989), in which players have set-valued beliefs. Allowing strict preference for mixed strategies gives rise to the following definition:

Definition. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let $0 < \epsilon_1 \leq \epsilon_1 \leq 1$ 1. Then σ^* is a strong Choquet-Nash equilibrium iff

$$\sigma_1^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_1 \in \Sigma_1} \left[(1 - \epsilon_1) \cdot u_1(\sigma_1, \sigma_2^*) + \epsilon_1 \cdot \min_{s_2 \in S_2} u_1(\sigma_1, s_2) \right],$$

$$\sigma_2^* \in \arg \max_{\sigma_2 \in \Sigma_2} [(1 - \epsilon_2) \cdot u_2(\sigma_1^*, \sigma_2) + \epsilon_2 \cdot \min_{s_1 \in S_1} u_2(s_1, \sigma_2)].$$

Under uncertainty aversion, a strong Choquet-Nash equilibrium always exists. This is essentially the same argument as in proposition 1, except that objective function is now quasi-concave in the probabilities σ_i . However, the analogous solution concept for uncertainty love is now no longer guaranteed to exist, since the objective function need not be quasi-concave. As a consequence, the best-reply correspondence need not be convex-valued (see, e.g., Crawford (1990) and Dekel et al. (1991)).

The main characteristic of a strong Choquet-Nash equilibrium is that in zero-sum games, the solution concept coincides with Nash equilibrium: Since it is already rational to play maxmin strategies against rational opponents, and since this is also rational against non-rational opponents, it is overall rational. More generally:

Remark 7. Let (I, S, u) be a finite two-player game in normal form. Let $0 \leq 1$ $\epsilon \leq 1$. Then every equilibrium in maxmin-strategies is also a strong Choquet-Nash equilibrium independently of ϵ .

Proof. If σ^* is an equilibrium then for all $i \in I$ and all $\sigma_i \in \Sigma_i$

$$u_i(\sigma_i^*,\sigma_j^*) \ge u_i(\sigma_i,\sigma_j^*)$$

Since σ_i^* are maxmin strategies, for all $\sigma_i \in \Sigma_i$

$$\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(\sigma_i^*, s_j) = \min_{\sigma_j \in \Sigma_j} u_i(\sigma_i^*, \sigma_j) \ge \min_{\sigma_j \in \Sigma_j} u_i(\sigma_i, \sigma_j) = \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(\sigma_i, s_j).$$

ining both inequalities gives the result. **q.e.d.**

Combining both inequalities gives the result.

Conclusion 2.7

The paper presented equilibrium concepts that formalize the idea that lack of mutual knowledge of rationality together with a lack of a theory of non-rationality create

genuine uncertainty. However, on the basis of decision theory with non-additive, or set-valued, beliefs, rational behaviour is still well-defined, if the attitude towards uncertainty is specified.

The motivation for developing our solution concepts were deviations from subjective expected utility in experiments, as in the Ellsberg paradox. This behaviour can be parsimoniously explained as uncertainty aversion. Thus we also formulated the solution concepts under this assumption. To what extent these solution concepts can model behaviour is an empirical question; this also holds for the question which solution concept is relevant in a particular situation. For instance, we see the question whether players have a strict preference for mixed strategies as an empirical one.

The assumption of extreme uncertainty aversion is rather crude; however, in the absence of a theory of bounded rationality that imposes restrictions on deviations from rational play, it seems the only assumption consistent with the fact that only rational strategies are derived.

Our results suggest robustness concepts for Nash equilibria. In so doing, we consider mutual knowledge of rationality as a limiting case of lack thereof. This is entirely analogous to Selten's (1975, p. 35) view of "complete rationality as a limiting case of incomplete rationality". However, we would argue that robustness with respect to ignorance about non-rational play is more plausible than robustness with respect to 'trembles' of otherwise fully rational players.

The following are suggestions for future research: First, the question arises whether there are epistemic foundations for Choquet-Nash equilibria in a model similar to that of Aumann & Brandenburger (1995). Secondly, it will be interesting to study the effects of communication and correlation on a Choquet-Nash equilibrium in the spirit of Aumann's (1974) correlated equilibrium. On the other hand, the equilibrium concepts could also be weakened to rationalizability concepts along the lines of Bernheim (1984) and Pearce (1984). Finally, combining our robustness concepts with equilibrium refinements for rational players will further narrow down the set of equilibria.

Chapter 3

Uncertainty Aversion and Equilibrium in Extensive Form Games

Abstract

This chapter formulates a rationality concept for extensive games in which deviations from rational play are interpreted as evidence of irrationality. Instead of confirming some prior belief about the nature of non-rational play, we assume that such a deviation leads to genuine uncertainty. Assuming complete ignorance about the nature of non-rational play and extreme uncertainty aversion of the rational players, we formulate an equilibrium concept on the basis of Choquet expected utility theory. We apply the equilibrium concept to the the centipede game and the finitely repeated prisoners' dilemma.

3.1 Introduction

According to the principle of sequential rationality, a rational player of an extensive form game regards his opponents as rational even after a deviation from rational play. The internal consistency of this principle is subject of much debate (see, e.g., Aumann (1995, 1996, 1998), Binmore (1996), Reny (1993)).

Attributing non-rational deviations to 'trembles' of otherwise perfectly rational players (Selten 1975) is logically consistent, but raises the second concern with the principle of sequential rationality, that is its empirical plausibility. Quite independently of the question whether there exists a rationality concept that implies, or is at least consistent with sequential rationality, the question arises if there is room for an alternative rationality concept, in which deviations from the solution concept are interpreted as evidence of non-rationality. In this paper, we attempt to formulate such a rationality concept on the basis of Choquet expected utility theory.

In a seminal series of papers, Kreps, Milgrom, Roberts, and Wilson (1982) (henceforth KMRW) developed the methodology for analysing games with possibly nonrational opponents. In their models, there is some a priori uncertainty about the rationality of the opponent. Under subjective expected utility, players act as if they possess a probability distribution over the 'type' of the opponents' non-rationality. They maximise utility given their beliefs, and in sequential equilibrium their beliefs are consistent with the play of rational opponents. KMRW have shown how even small degrees of uncertainty about rationality can have large equilibrium effects. They showed that this can explain both intuitive strategic phenomena, particularly in industrial organization, and, at least to some degree, experimental evidence.

One problem in this approach, however, is for an outside observer to specify the probability distribution over the types of the non-rational opponents before experimental or field data are available. A second problem is that analysing the strategic interaction as a game with incomplete information implies that the other players, whether rational or not, can be modelled as 'types', who possess a consistent infinite hierarchy of beliefs about the strategic interaction. Thus, the players in this methodology are not really non-rational; rather, they are rational but have preferences that differ from those that the game attributes to 'rational' players. In this paper, we argue that a consistency argument addresses both of these problems. A game-theoretic solution concept that singles out rational strategies implicitly defines all other strategies as non-rational. Thus, consistency requires that beliefs about non-rational players should not exclude any of these non-rational strategies. In other words, if the rationality concept is point-valued, the beliefs about non-rational play should include all deviations, and thus must be set-valued. So in this sense, the rationality concept itself pins down beliefs about non-rational play, but excludes subjective expected utility theory (henceforth SEU) as the adequate model of these beliefs. Thus, SEU is not an appropriate framework for beliefs about non-rationality when rationality is endogenous.

Thus, this paper argues that, after an opponent deviates from rational play, a rational player faces genuine uncertainty. What matters, then, is the rational player's attitude towards uncertainty. This paper formulates the equilibrium concept for the case in which rational players are completely uncertainty averse. It is this case that has led to the development of decision theories with set-valued and non-additive beliefs as an explanation of the Ellsberg (1961) paradox. Consequently, we base the equilibrium concept on Choquet expected utility theory (henceforth CEU) developed by Schmeidler (1989).

This paper joins a growing literature that applies CEU to games. The first of these were Dow & Werlang (1994) and Klibanoff (1993). Dow & Werlang (1994) consider normal form games in which players are CEU maximisers. Klibanoff (1993) similarly considers normal form games in which players follow maxmin-expected utility theory (Gilboa & Schmeidler 1989), which is closely related to CEU. In Hendon, Jacobsen, Sloth & Tranæs (1995) players have belief functions, which amounts to a special case of CEU. Extensions and refinements have been proposed by Eichberger & Kelsey (1993), Lo (1995b), Lo (1996), Marinacci (1994) and Ryan (1997). Epstein (1997a) analysed rationalizability in normal form games. These authors consider normal form games and do not distinguish between rational and non-rational players. The paper closest to ours is Mukerji (1994), who considers normal form games only but argues that the distinction between rational and non-rational players is necessary to reconcile CEU with the equilibrium concept. For normal form games our concepts differ only in motivation and technical detail. The present paper mainly concerns extensive form games. Extensive games have been studied by Lo (1995*a*) and Eichberger & Kelsey (1995). Lo (1995*a*) extends Klibanoff's approach to extensive games, Eichberger & Kelsey (1995) are the first to use the Dempster-Shafer updating rule (see section 3) in extensive games. They do not distinguish between rational and non-rational players.

This paper is organized as follows: The next section discusses an example. Section 3 presents Choquet expected utility theory and discusses the problem of updating non-additive beliefs. In section 4 we formulate the equilibrium concept for two player games with perfect information. In section 5 we discuss the centipede game and the finitely repeated prisoners' dilemma in order to relate the equilibrium concept to the foundations of game theory. Section 6 elaborates on the extension of the solution concept to general extensive games. Section 7 concludes. There is one appendix on details of updating non-additive beliefs.

3.2 An Example

Consider the following extensive form game, in which payoffs are given in von Neumann - Morgenstern utilities:¹



First, consider the case that x = 4. Then D cannot be rational for P_2 , because it is strictly dominated. Therefore, P_1 knows at the beginning of the subgame that P_2 is not rational and, consequently, has no reason to assume that P_2 will play his strictly

¹After D, both players P_1 and P_2 know that P_2 chose D and they play the normal form subgame, i.e. choose simultaneously between T and B, respectively L and R.

dominant strategy L in the subgame. P_1 's best reply to L is T, but, intuitively, it is very risky.

In the absence of a theory of rationality, P_1 faces true uncertainty about P_2 's play in the subgame. Therefore, if P_1 is sufficiently uncertainty averse, it becomes rational for him to play B. Thus, under these assumptions the rational strategies are U, L(because it is strictly dominant in the subgame) and B. This strategy combination is not a subgame-perfect Nash equilibrium, yet no player has an incentive to deviate unilaterally from these rational strategies. Moreover, if there is some initial doubt $\epsilon > 0$ about P_2 's rationality,² then D is also not a probability zero event, because nothing is known about a non-rational player, who might therefore well play D.³

All that it takes to reach these conclusion formally is a calculus that allows nonadditive, or set-valued, beliefs, and that captures P_1 's uncertainty as well as his uncertainty aversion. In addition, in order to conclude that that P_2 must be nonrational after D we need an updating rule for non-additive beliefs.

Secondly, consider the case that x = 2. The above criticism of subgame perfection still applies: The equilibrium (T, L) in the subgame makes U rational, but once U is designated as rational, P_1 faces true uncertainty after D and, if uncertainty averse, will rationally deviate to B. So (U, L, T) is not a rational solution. However, neither is (D, L, B), because if D is rational then P_1 is justified in anticipating strategy L, and should play his best reply T. Now P_2 has an incentive to deviate.

So suppose it is rational for P_2 to play D with probability p. Suppose further that there is a probability $\epsilon > 0$ that P_2 is not rational at the beginning of the game. Then P_1 's optimal strategy in the subgame will depend on his belief about the rationality of P_2 , given p and ϵ . The same updating rule that for x = 4 allows the natural conclusion that P_2 is rational after D gives the result⁴ that

$$v(P_2 \text{ rational } \mid D) = \frac{(1-\epsilon)p}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}$$

⁴See the next section and the appendix.

²For simplicity, assume in this example that there is no doubt about the rationality of P_1 .

³ If rationality is common knowledge at the beginning of the game, then D is indeed a probability zero event. In general, we take the view that there is a difference between probability zero events in decision theory and probability zero events in games, where an event for one player is an act for another. Here, D is an act that might destroy this common knowledge. It is still intuitive that P_1 should consider P_2 as non-rational. This conclusion could be formally reached by taking limits as $\epsilon \to 0$. However, in this paper we concentrate on the case $\epsilon > 0$.

Note that $v(P_2 \text{ rational } | D) = (1 - \epsilon) \frac{p}{p + \epsilon(1-p)} < 1 - \epsilon$. Thus, in line with his uncertainty aversion P_1 considers the worst case when he updates his belief ϵ . This worst case is that a non-rational player will play D with probability 1, because this makes it most likely that his behavior in the subgame is unpredictable, and, again due to uncertainty aversion, should be evaluated with the worst outcome.

Since a rational P_2 will play L, P_1 knows that T will give utility 1 with probability $\frac{(1-\epsilon)p}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}$. With the complementary probability, P_2 is non-rational and the theory is silent about what this means. Again, P_1 faces true uncertainty, and if he is extremely uncertainty averse, he will allocate the complementary probability to the worst outcome -99. So P_1 's expected utility from T is

$$\frac{(1-\epsilon)p}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}\cdot 1-99\cdot \frac{\epsilon}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}$$

In a mixed strategy equilibrium P_1 must be willing to randomize, so we must have

$$\frac{(1-\epsilon)p-99\epsilon}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}=0,$$

i.e. $p = 99\frac{\epsilon}{1-\epsilon}$. Note, first, that P_1 is willing to mix only if $\epsilon < \overline{\epsilon} = \frac{1}{100}$, i.e. if the initial doubt about rationality is small enough, otherwise T will be too risky. Secondly, as ϵ goes to zero, p goes to zero, i.e. it is less and less rational for P_2 to play D. Both aspects are quite intuitive.

Further, P_2 must be willing to randomize as well, so that we must have $2 = q \cdot 1 + (1-q) \cdot 3$, i.e. $q = \frac{1}{2}$, where q is the probability that P_1 plays T. Overall, the rational strategies for given $\epsilon > 0$ are given by $(p^* = 99\frac{\epsilon}{1-\epsilon}, L, q^* = \frac{1}{2})$ if $\epsilon < \overline{\epsilon}$ and (D, L, B) if $\epsilon \ge \overline{\epsilon}$. Again, no player has an incentive to deviate.⁵

3.3 Choquet Expected Utility and Updating

Under SEU, a player has preferences over acts that map a set of states of nature S into a set of consequences Z. Under consistency assumptions about this preference ordering, the player acts as if he possesses a utility function u over consequences (cardinal, i.e. unique up to affine transformations), and a probability distribution p

⁵For completeness, we can finally consider the case $\epsilon \to 0$. This gives the strategy profile $(U, L, q^* = \frac{1}{2})$. Note, however, that if $\epsilon = 0$ (as opposed to $\epsilon \searrow 0$), then, intuitively, P_1 has an incentive to deviate from $q^* = \frac{1}{2}$.

over states that represents subjective beliefs, and maximises expected utility. This axiomatisation of SEU is due to Savage (1954). Anscombe & Aumann (1963) have simplified this approach by assuming that acts map states into lotteries (probability distributions) over states.

Ellsberg's paradox (1961) provides evidence, however, that players do not necessarily act as if their beliefs are probability distributions. On the contrary, these experiments provide evidence for the hypothesis that beliefs are non-additive, and that players are uncertainty averse.

CEU also considers a preference relation over acts. Under weaker consistency assumptions, a player still acts as if he possesses a cardinal utility function u and subjective beliefs v, and maximises 'expected utility'. The difference to SEU is that beliefs no longer have to be additive. Non-additive beliefs are given by a set function v that maps events (sets of states) into \mathbb{R} such that

(i)
$$v(\emptyset) = 0$$
,

(ii)
$$v(\Omega) = 1$$

(iii) $E \subseteq F \implies v(E) \le v(F)$.

CEU was first axiomatised by Schmeidler (1989).⁶

The expectation of a utility function with respect to non-additive beliefs v is defined by Choquet (1953). For $u \ge 0$ the Choquet integral is given by the extended Riemann integral

$$\int u \, dv := \int_0^\infty v(u \ge t) dt$$

where $v(u \ge t)$ is short for $v(\{s \in S | u(s) \ge t\})$. For arbitrary $u = u^+ - u^-$, where $u^+ := \max\{u, 0\}$ and $u^- := \max\{-u, 0\}$ denote the positive and the negative part, the Choquet integral is defined as $\int u \, dv := \int u^+ \, dv - \int u^- \, d\tilde{v}$, where \tilde{v} is the dual of v, i.e. $\tilde{v}(E) := 1 - v(\overline{E})$ and \overline{E} is the complement of E.

Non-additive beliefs express uncertainty aversion⁷ if v is supermodular, i.e. $v(E \cup E') + v(E \cap E') \ge v(E) + v(E')$. If v is supermodular, then its core $Core(v) := \{p | p(E) \ge v(E)\}$ of additive set functions p that eventwise dominate v is non-

⁶See also Gilboa (1987), Wakker (1989) and Sarin & Wakker (1992).

⁷Note that we only claim that supermodularity is sufficient for uncertainty aversion, not that it is also necessary. Necessity is a controversial question (see Epstein (1997b) and Ghirardato & Marinacci (1997)). The reason why we associate uncertainty aversion with supermodularity is that we can then think interchangeably of non-additive and set-valued beliefs.

empty (Shapley 1971). In that case, we can equivalently think of the players as possessing the set of additive beliefs Core(v). The Choquet integral of u is then given by $\int u \, dv = \min_{p \in Core(v)} \int u \, dp$ (Schmeidler 1986, Schmeidler 1989, Gilboa & Schmeidler 1989).

Finally, we have to specify how players update beliefs. There is no universally agreed upon updating rule for non-additive beliefs. Instead, the consensus is that different updating rules are appropriate for different circumstances. In line with the assumption that players are uncertainty averse, we use the Dempster-Shafer rule (Dempster 1967, Shafer 1976), which is given by

$$v(A|B) := rac{v(A \cup \overline{B}) - v(\overline{B})}{1 - v(\overline{B})}$$

The Dempster-Shafer rule reduces to Bayes' Rule if the capacity v is additive. Gilboa & Schmeidler (1993) show that the Dempster-Shafer rule corresponds to pessimistic updating. The Dempster-Shafer rule is not dynamically consistent, but there is no dynamically consistent updating rule for non-additive beliefs (see, e.g., Epstein & Breton (1993) and Eichberger & Kelsey (1996)). Thus the Ellsberg paradox implies that updating must be dynamically inconsistent. The Dempster-Shafer rule preserves supermodularity (Fagin & Halpern 1990), and is commutative (Gilboa & Schmeidler 1993). Finally, we note that our approach does not rely on the details of the Dempster-Shafer rule. Any updating rule that takes into account that there are no probability zero events when non-rational play is unrestricted is admissible. Which updating rule will eventually prove to be the correct one is an issue that will have to be settled experimentally, for a first step in this direction see Cohen, Gilboa, Jaffray & Schmeidler (1999).

3.4 Perfect Choquet Equilibria

We use the following notation for extensive form games as defined in Selten (1975) and Kreps & Wilson (1982b): Let Γ be an extensive game, finite and with perfect recall. Let V be the set of vertices, with decision nodes X and endnodes Z. Let \emptyset be the origin (empty history). Let \leq be the precedence relation, i.e. $v \leq v'$ means that there is a path from v to v'. The relation \leq is an arborescence, i.e. a partial ordering in which different nodes have disjoint successor sets. Let I be the player set. Let X_i be the decision nodes of player $i \in I$. Let H_i be the set of player i's information sets $h_i \in H_i$. Let $A(h_i)$ be the set of actions that are available to player i at his information set h_i , similarly let $A(x_i)$ be the set of actions that are available to player i at his decision node x_i . Let A_i be the set of actions available to player i at some information set. Let X_0 be the set of all nodes at which there is a random move, and for $x_0 \in X_0$ let $\pi(x_0)$ be the probability distribution over $A(x_0)$.

Let S_i be the set of pure strategies $s_i : H_i \longrightarrow A_i$ of player $i, s_i(h_i) \in A(h_i)$. Let Σ_i be the set of behavior strategies of player i, i.e. $\sigma_i(h_i)$ is a probability distribution over $A(h_i)$. The sets S and Σ are the sets of pure and behavior strategy profiles $s \in S = \times_{i \in I} S_i, \ \sigma \in \Sigma = \times_{i \in I} \Sigma_i$. As usual, s_{-i} and σ_{-i} denote *i*-incomplete strategy combinations. Similarly, $s_{i,-h_i}$ and $\sigma_{i,-h_i}$ denote h_i -incomplete strategies of player i, i.e. strategies that do not specify an action at information set h_i .

Let $u_i : Z \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ be the von Neumann - Morgenstern utility function of player *i*. For $s \in S$, let $u_i(s)$ be the expected utility of player *i* if the pure strategy combination s is played and random moves are drawn according to the distributions $\pi(x_0)$. For $\sigma \in \Sigma$, let $u_i(\sigma)$ be the expected utility of player *i* if the behavior strategy combination σ is played. For a decision node $x \in X$, let $u_i(\sigma|x)$ be the conditional expected utility of player *i*, if the game starts at decision node x and the behavior strategy combination σ is played.

The definition of a perfect Choquet equilibrium will become quite involved for general extensive games. For this reason, we first restrict attention to two-player games with perfect information.

Since in extensive games lack of mutual knowledge of rationality arises endogenously whenever a player deviates from his rational strategy, we consider a situation in which rationality is in general not mutual knowledge. We aim to define what rational strategies are. We assume that rational players maximise Choquet - expected utility, i.e. possess a utility function u and maximise utility given their beliefs. Since the opponent may be rational or not, their beliefs can be expressed as two capacities v_R and $v_{\overline{R}}$, where v_R is the belief about the play of rational opponents and $v_{\overline{R}}$ the belief about the play of non-rational opponents. Let $\epsilon_{ij}(x_i)$ be player *i*'s belief that player *j* is not rational at decision node x_i .

So for given beliefs the rational player chooses his action at decision node x_i by

maximising

$$\max_{a \in A(x_i)} [1 - \epsilon_{ij}(x_i)] \int u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i, -x_i}, s_j \mid x_i) d v_R$$
$$+ \epsilon_{ij}(x_i) \int u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i, -x_i}, s_j \mid x_i) d v_{\overline{R}},$$

where $\sigma_{i,-x_i}^*$ is player *i*'s plan how to continue playing.

The strategy of a rational opponent has to be determined endogenously. So, in equilibrium beliefs v_R gave to coincide with the opponent's rational strategy σ_j^* . In particular, v_R is an additive belief and the Choquet integral reduces to the usual integral, i.e.

$$\int u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i,-x_i}, s_j \mid x_i) \ d \ v_R = \int u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i,-x_i}, s_j \mid x_i) \ d \ \sigma^*_j = u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i,-x_i}, \sigma^*_j \mid x_i).$$

It remains to specify the beliefs $v_{\overline{R}}$ about play of non-rational opponents. Since the solution concept specifies rational strategies only, every deviation has to be considered non-rational. Thus $v_{\overline{R}}$ should not impose any restriction on the play of a non-rational player, so that the rational player faces non-additive uncertainty. What matters then is the rational players attitude towards uncertainty. We define the solution concept for the case in which rational players are uncertainty-averse.⁸ Consequently, we assume that $v_{\overline{R}}$ is the basic capacity that assigns belief

$$v_{\overline{R}}(S'_j) = \begin{cases} 1, & S'_j = S_j \\ 0, & else \end{cases}$$

to the event that a non-rational player's strategy is in the set S'_i .

Modelling complete uncertainty as a basic capacity as opposed to a uniform probability distribution also has the practical advantage that the expected value of the utility function does not depend on the description of the state space. For instance, if a superfluous move, i.e. a copy one of the opponent's strategies, is added to the opponent's strategy set, Choquet expected utility under a basic capacity is the same, whereas the expected utility under a uniform probability distribution would, in general, change.

⁸ The Ellsberg paradox seems to point towards uncertainty aversion, and this has been the main motivation for developing CEU. Smithson (1997) reports that uncertainty aversion is a robust phenomenon in the Ellsberg experiment. However, Smithson (1997) also draws attention to the fact that uncertainty aversion is not a universal empirical fact.

For this capacity, the Choquet integral reduces to⁹

$$\int u_i(a,\sigma^*_{i,-x_i},s_j \mid x_i) \ d \ v_{\overline{R}} = \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(a,\sigma^*_{i,-x_i},s_j \mid x_i).$$

Overall, a rational player thus maximises his expected utility, given his beliefs ϵ_{ij} , v_R and $v_{\overline{R}}$. The perfection requirement now means that a player maximises his utility at each decision node in the game, conditional on that node being reached. Moreover, as the game progresses he updates his beliefs, and since his beliefs about non-rational opponents are non-additive he does so on the basis of the Dempster-Shafer rule. In a perfect Choquet equilibrium, a rational player correctly anticipates the play of a rational opponent and has no incentive to deviate. Formally:

Definition. Let Γ be a finite extensive two-player game with perfect information. Then σ^* is a perfect Choquet equilibrium iff (if and only if) for each players *i*, each of his decision nodes x_i , and each pure action $a^*(x_i)$ in the support of $\sigma_i^*(x_i)$

$$a^*(x_i) \in \arg \max_{a \in A(x_i)} [1 - \epsilon_{ij}(x_i)] u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i, -x_i}, \sigma^*_j \mid x_i) \\ + \epsilon_{ij}(x_i) [\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i, -x_i}, s_j \mid x_i)],$$

$$\epsilon_{ij}(x_i) := \frac{\epsilon_{ij}(x'_i)}{1 - [1 - \epsilon_{ij}(x'_i)][1 - \prod_{x'_i \prec x_j \prec x_i} \sigma^*_j(x_j)]},$$

where x'_i is player *i*'s decision node that precedes x_i , the product is taken over all decision nodes of player *j* that lie between x'_i and x_i , and $\sigma^*_j(x_j)$ is the probability that player *j* takes the action that leads from x'_i to x_i .¹⁰

Thus, a perfect Choquet equilibrium resolves the infinite regress that arises in a situation in which rationality is not mutual knowledge: Rationality means to maximise utility given beliefs; these beliefs take into account that a rational opponent will do the same, and that the rationality concept does not restrict the play of a non-rational opponent.

⁹Note that in contrast to some of the literature on CEU in games we do not restrict rational players' beliefs to 'simple capacities', i.e. distorted probability distributions. In principle, the players may have arbitrary beliefs about non-rational play. Here, we assume instead that a rational player distinguishes between rational and non-rational opponents.

¹⁰ The updating rule takes into account that the opponent may move more than once between x'_i and x_i . See remark (6) in the appendix.

Note that in a perfect Choquet-equilibrium the equilibrium path is supported by a different solution concept, i.e. minimax play, off the equilibrium path. Consequently, the solution concept does not suffer from the logical deficiency of subgame perfection, where the equilibrium path is supported by equilibrium reasoning off the equilibrium path.

Note also the important difference between subjective expected utility theory and Choquet expected utility in justifying the minimax-strategy against non-rational opponents. Under subjective expected utility the maximin-strategy is rational only if the rational player believes that the non-rational opponent minimaxes him. This belief seems difficult to justify. Under CEU the maximin-strategy is rational because the rational player cannot exclude the possibility that the non-rational opponent plays, perhaps by chance, a minimax-strategy and because he reacts aversely towards the uncertainty created by the lack of possibility to forecast a non-rational opponent's play.

This solution concept generalizes immediately to repeated normal form games, i.e. multi-stage games with observed actions (Fudenberg & Tirole 1991), in which the players move simultaneously in each stage, and learn the (pure) actions after each stage.

In section 6 we discuss the extension of this equilibrium concept to general extensive games and to more than two players. In the next section we relate the solution concept to the foundations of game theory.

3.5 Subgame Perfection

The aim of this section is to relate our solution concept to the discussion on the foundations of game theory. The example in section 2 already shows how a perfect Choquet equilibrium differs from subgame perfection. The following discussion of the centipede game shows that backward induction need not be based on common knowledge of rationality. Thus, we argue that our solution concept provides a robustness criterion for subgame-perfect equilibria.

3.5.1 The Centipede Game

The logical consistency of subgame perfection has been controversial for a long time (Binmore 1987-88, Reny 1993). Selten's (1975) concept of trembling-hand perfection circumvents these difficulties by explaining deviations from rationality as unsystematic trembles of otherwise rational players, so that deviations are not evidence of non-rationality. Rationality is then defined as a limiting case of nonrationality where the probability of mistakes approaches zero. Though this approach is empirically implausible, it is logically consistent.

The logical status of subgame perfection was further clarified by Aumann (1995, 1998) (see also Binmore (1996), Aumann (1996)). Aumann (1995) shows that common knowledge of 'ex ante substantive rationality' implies the backward induction outcome in perfect information games. Here, a player is 'rational' if there is no other strategy that the player knows to give him higher expected utility than the one he chooses.

The distinction between 'ex ante' and 'ex post' rationality refers to the point in the game when his knowledge matters. 'Ex ante rationality' at some decision node v means that at the beginning of the game he knows of no better action at v, 'ex post' rationality means that when v is reached he knows of no better strategy. Consequently, 'ex ante' rationality is weaker than 'ex post' rationality.

The distinction between 'substantive' and 'material' rationality refers to the decision nodes where the player is assumed to be rational. Thus 'substantive' rationality means that a player is rational at all decision nodes, whether they are reached by rational play or not. 'Material' rationality, on the other hand, means that players are only assumed to be rational at reached decision nodes. 'Material' rationality is weaker than substantive rationality, and Aumann shows that 'material' rationality does not imply the backward induction outcome.

Aumann (1998) notices that his result can be sharpened for the centipede game. The centipede game (Rosenthal 1981) has become a cornerstone for the discussion of the foundations of game theory. Aumann shows that, due to its specific payoff structure, common knowledge of 'ex post material rationality' implies the backward induction outcome in the centipede game. The rationality concept cannot be weakened to 'ex ante material rationality'. Note that common knowledge of rationality implies the

backward induction outcome, not the backward induction strategy profile.



The Centipede Game

It is immediate that the perfect Choquet equilibrium in the centipede game is to play down everywhere: At the last node 'down' is strictly dominant, at the penultimate node the player knows that a rational opponent will go down at the last node, or will consider the non-rational opponent unpredictable and assume the worst. In either case the continuation payoff is less than that from going 'down', so again 'down' is optimal. The same reasoning applies at every earlier node.

This conclusion is interesting for the following reasons: First, not only do we get the backward induction outcome, but also the backward induction strategy profile. Moreover, this profile is achieved using the same logic as subgame perfection. Secondly, the backward induction solution arises without mutual knowledge of rationality. Finally, the original objection to backward induction no longer applies: players are not assumed to be rational off the equilibrium path.

3.5.2 The Finitely Repeated Prisoners' Dilemma

One of the first papers to apply CEU to normal form games was Dow & Werlang (1994). In particular, Dow and Werlang develop an equilibrium concept for players who have non-additive beliefs and analyse the once-repeated prisoners' dilemma.¹¹ They show that players with non-additive beliefs may not backward induct, and contrast their result with that of Kreps, Milgrom, Roberts & Wilson (1982).

¹¹We have so far only considered extensive form games with perfect information; this is extended in the next section. However, as the following remarks make clear, we do not need the the general equilibrium concept to deal with the once-repeated prisoners' dilemma.

One of the differences between a perfect Choquet equilibrium and the Nash equilibrium under uncertainty of Dow & Werlang (1994) is the way in which uncertainty arises in the game. Dow & Werlang (1994) do not distinguish between rational and non-rational players, in their equilibrium concept players are CEU maximisers who lack, to some degree, logical omniscience. They anticipate that their opponents maximise CEU, but do not draw the conclusion about the strategy choice. In other words, theirs is an equilibrium in beliefs. In our model, it is the lack of mutual knowledge of rationality that gives rise to uncertainty. The rational players can anticipate how rational opponents will act, but not how non-rational opponents will

The main difference, however, that Nash equilibrium under uncertainty is a normal form concept. Thus when players may have non-additive beliefs, cooperation in the first period and defection in the second can be an equilibrium: If the players believe that the opponent cooperates in the second period if, and only if they do so at the first stage, they have an incentive to cooperate early, and for lack of logical omniscience both players' beliefs may be non-additive.^{12,13}

Under complete uncertainty aversion, in a perfect Choquet equilibrium both players defect at all stages: In the second stage defection is strictly dominant, in the first stage a player can anticipate that a rational opponent will defect in the next stage, and a non-rational opponent causes uncertainty that is evaluated by its worst outcome, i.e. defection. So the second stage action is independent of the first stage action, and again defection is strictly dominant in the first stage.

Note that Aumann's (1995) justification of the backward induction outcome does

¹²In fact this phenomenon is also related to another aspect of the Nash equilibrium under uncertainty in Dow & Werlang (1994), i.e. their definition of support of a non-additive measure. The support implicitly defines the knowledge of the players. What the correct support notion is for non-additive beliefs is controversial. This issue does not arise in a perfect Choquet equilibrium, in which players know the rational strategies in the usual sense.

¹³ It is also easy to construct such an equilibrium in the KMRW framework: Again, assume that the rational players believe that the non-rational opponent cooperates in the first period and cooperates in the second period if and only if both players cooperated in the first period. If the probability of having such a 'crazy' opponent is sufficiently high, it is indeed rational to cooperate in the first period. This result is interesting because it shows that backward induction may break down even if the strategies of the rational opponent can be correctly anticipated and subgame perfection is required. Yet, a basic shortcoming of this result is that it rests on this specific belief about non-rational play.

not apply to the repeated prisoners' dilemma, since it is not a perfect information game. Thus, the perfect Choquet equilibrium concept sheds some light on the robustness of subgame-perfect equilibria. It is perhaps surprising that backward induction is robust in games like the centipede game or the finitely repeated prisoners' dilemma, in which it is most counterintuitive.

3.6 Extension

The aim of this section is to discuss the extension of the solution concept to general extensive games. This extension is not straightforward, as the following example shows:



Note, first, that in a general extensive game a player should hold different beliefs about the degree of his opponent's rationality at different decision nodes in the same information sets. In the above example, at note a player P_2 should have belief $\epsilon(\emptyset)$, i.e. the prior with which he started the game. However, if T strictly dominates B, then at decision node $b P_2$ should hold the updated belief that the opponent is non-rational, i.e. $\epsilon(b) = 1$.

The second problem, also illustrated in the above example, is that not all decision

nodes of an information set matter equally for the player who moves there. Above, P_2 's belief $\epsilon(b)$ does not matter at all, because P_1 does not move after b. Only at decision node a is P_2 's belief about P_1 's rationality relevant for his decision.

Overall, in the example the intuitively correct belief for P_2 to have at his information set is therefore his prior $\epsilon(\emptyset)$. We suggest to generalize this observation in the following way:

Let h_i be an information set of player *i*. Call a decision node $x_i \in h_i$ relevant for player *i* if his opponent has a decision node in the subtree that starts at x_i . For each relevant decision node x_i in h_i , calculate the (in general non-additive) belief $\mu'(x_i)$ that the node is reached given the optimal strategies and beliefs $\epsilon(h'_i)$ at preceding information sets h'_i . Form an updated belief $\epsilon(x_i)$ for each relevant decision node, where $\epsilon(x_i)$ is the Dempster-Shafer update from the preceding information sets and the equilibrium strategies. Finally, define $\epsilon(h_i)$ as the expected value of $\epsilon(x_i)$ given $\mu(x_i) := \frac{\mu'(x_i)}{\sum_{x_i \in h_i}^{\mu'(x_i)}}$. Formally:

Definition. Let Γ be a finite two-player game in extensive form.

Then σ^* is a perfect Choquet equilibrium iff (if and only if) for each players *i*, each of his information sets h_i , and each pure action $a^*(h_i)$ in the support of $\sigma_i^*(h_i)$

$$a^*(h_i) \in \arg \max_{a \in A(h_i)} [1 - \epsilon_{ij}(h_i)] u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i, -h_i}, \sigma^*_j \mid h_i) + \epsilon_{ij}(h_i) [\min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i, -x_i}, s_j \mid h_i)],$$

$$\mu'(x_i) := \prod_{x'_i \prec x_i} \sigma^*(x'_i) \prod_{x'_j \prec x_i} \left(\left[1 - \epsilon_{ij}(x'_j) \right] \sigma^*_j(x'_j) + \epsilon_{ij}(x'_i) \right)$$

$$\begin{split} \mu'(h_{i}) &:= \sum_{x_{i} \in h_{i}} \mu'(x_{i}) \\ \mu(x_{i}) &:= \frac{\mu'(x_{i})}{\mu'(h_{i})} \\ u_{i}(a, \sigma_{i,-h_{i}}^{*}, \sigma_{j}^{*} \mid h_{i}) &= \sum_{x_{i} \in h_{i}} \mu(x_{i}) u_{i}(a, \sigma_{i,-h_{i}}^{*}, \sigma_{j}^{*} \mid x_{i}), \\ \epsilon_{ij}(x_{i}) &:= \frac{\epsilon_{ij}(x_{i}')}{1 - [1 - \epsilon_{ij}(x_{i}')][1 - \prod_{x_{i}' \prec x_{j} \prec x_{i}} \sigma_{j}^{*}(x_{j})]}, \\ \epsilon_{ij}(h_{i}) &:= \sum_{x_{i} \in h_{i}} \mu(x_{i}) \epsilon_{ij}(x_{i}) \end{split}$$

where $x'_i(x'_j)$ are player i's (j's) decision nodes that precedes x_i , $\sigma^*_i(x'_i)$ ($\sigma^*_j(x'_j)$) is the probability that player i (j) takes the action that leads from $x'_i(x_j)$ toward x_i .

Consider the following example:



Consider P_2 at his information set h: Let $\epsilon \equiv \epsilon(\emptyset)$, then we have $\epsilon(a) = \epsilon$. Again, assume that T is strictly dominant, so that $\epsilon(b) = 1$. Also, $\mu'(a) = \frac{1}{2}$ and $\mu'(b) = \frac{1}{2}\epsilon$. Note that the calculation of $\mu'(b)$ again reflects uncertainty aversion, because the worst case is that non-rational players would play B, since this would give most weight to the worst outcome as P_2 weighs his decision at his information set. Finally, $\mu(a) = \frac{\frac{1}{2}}{\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\epsilon} = \frac{1}{1+\epsilon}$ and $\mu(b) = \frac{\epsilon}{1+\epsilon}$. So $\epsilon(h) = \mu(a)\epsilon(a) + \mu(b)\epsilon(b) = \frac{2\epsilon}{1+\epsilon}$.

The extension of the equilibrium concept to more than two players is conceptually straightforward, but computationally demanding. For two opponents P_j and P_k of player *i*, and beliefs ϵ_j and ϵ_k about their lack of rationality, the rational player has to take all four cases into account: that either of the players is non-rational, that

both are rational and that neither is. So at decision node x_i he should maximise

$$\max_{a \in A(x_i)} [(1-\epsilon_j)(1-\epsilon_k)] u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i,-x_i}, \sigma^*_j, \sigma^*_k) \\ +[(1-\epsilon_j)\epsilon_k] \min_{s_k \in S_k} u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i,-x_i}, \sigma^*_j, s_k) \\ +[\epsilon_j(1-\epsilon_k)] \min_{s_j \in S_j} u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i,-x_i}, s_j, \sigma^*_k) \\ +[\epsilon_j\epsilon_k] \min_{(s_j,s_k) \in S_j \times S_k} u_i(a, \sigma^*_{i,-x_i}, s_j, s_k).$$

In particular, taking into account that both players may be non-rational means that in the worst case their actions may be correlated. Beliefs ϵ_j and ϵ_k are then updated separately on the basis of the Dempster-Shafer rule.

3.7 Conclusion

The paper has suggested a solution concept that combines equilibrium logic with maxmin play off the equilibrium path. The solution concept is natural if rationality is not mutual knowledge, no restriction is imposed on deviations from rationality, and if players are uncertainty-averse.

Nevertheless, the solution concept also has some limitations. First, the computational effort of calculating equilibria may be quite high. Secondly, experiments show that players sometimes systematically deviate from rational play, so that it may be possible to formulate more restrictive assumptions on non-rational play after all. Note that this would give rise to a difference between a descriptive solution concept with such restrictions, and a normative concept like ours where we based the lack of restrictions on the consistency argument that a rationality concept alone does not restrict non-rational play.

Thirdly, the assumption that players are completely uncertainty-averse is extreme. Yet, at the current stage of the development of Choquet expected utility theory there is no ideal alternative.¹⁴

Finally, it seems a drastic consequence that strategic interaction comes to a complete halt after a deviation from rational play. Note, however, that the solution concept

¹⁴It would be possible to assume that players take a weighted average of the best and the worst outcome if they are certain to face a non-rational opponent. This is Hurwicz's optimism-pessimism index (see Arrow & Hurwicz (1972). However, by introducing another free parameter the model would lose predictive power.

applies to one-shot games, and therefore leaves no room for real-world strategies to deal with doubts about rationality, e.g. experimentation and communication. Note also that trembling-hand perfection makes an equally extreme assumption to ensure logical consistency by postulating that otherwise fully rational players 'tremble', and that deviations therefore provide no evidence against rationality.

Needless to say, our solution concept provides nothing but a first step that may be a basis for a more refined analysis.

Appendix

Let v be a capacity and consider the events $E, F \in \Sigma$. The Dempster-Shafer rule specifies that the posterior capacity of event E is given by (if $v(\overline{F}) < 1$)

$$v(E|F) := \frac{v(E \cup \overline{F}) - v(\overline{F})}{1 - v(\overline{F})}.$$

Let ϵ be the prior probability that a player is not rational with $0 < \epsilon < 1$. Assume that a rational player chooses an action A with probability p. Then the posterior belief about the opponent's rationality after action A is given by

$$v(R|A) := \frac{(1-\epsilon)p}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}.$$

This is derived as follows:

Let R be the event that the player is rational, let \overline{R} be the event that he is non-rational.

We want to calculate

(3.1)
$$v(R|A) := \frac{v(R \cup \overline{A}) - v(\overline{A})}{1 - v(\overline{A})}$$

Since a player is either rational or not, we have

(3.2)
$$v(R|A) + v(\overline{R}|A) = 1$$

Consequently,

(3)
$$v(R|A) = \frac{v(R\cup\overline{A}) - v(\overline{A})}{1 - v(\overline{A})},$$

(4) $v(\overline{R}|A) = \frac{v(\overline{R}\cup\overline{A}) - v(\overline{A})}{1 - v(\overline{A})},$

imply

$$v(\overline{A}) = v(R \cup \overline{A}) + v(\overline{R} \cup \overline{A}) - 1.$$

Further,

(5) $v(\overline{A}|R) = \frac{v(\overline{A}\cup\overline{R}) - v(\overline{R})}{1 - v(\overline{R})}$, and (6) $v(\overline{A}|\overline{R}) = \frac{v(\overline{A}\cup R) - v(R)}{1 - v(R)}$.

We know that

(7) $v(R) = 1 - \epsilon$, (8) $v(\overline{R}) = \epsilon$, (9) $v(\overline{A}|R) = 1 - p$, and (10) $v(\overline{A}|\overline{R}) = 0$.

so that

(11) $v(\overline{A} \cup \overline{R}) = (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p) + \epsilon$, and (12) $v(\overline{A} \cup R) = 1 - \epsilon$.

Thus

(3.13)
$$v(\overline{A}) = (1-\epsilon) + (1-\epsilon)(1-p) + \epsilon - 1 = (1-\epsilon)(1-p).$$

Consequently,

$$v(R|A) := \frac{(1-\epsilon)-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}$$
$$= \frac{(1-\epsilon)p}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)},$$
$$v(\overline{R}|A) = \frac{\epsilon}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}$$

Remarks:

- (1) The derivation is only valid under lack of mutual knowledge of rationality, i.e. for $\epsilon > 0$ and $\epsilon < 1$, otherwise $v(\overline{A}|R)$ or $v(\overline{A}|\overline{R})$ are not well-defined.
- (2) With $0 < \epsilon < 1$ there are no probability zero events, since

$$v(\overline{A}) = (1-\epsilon)(1-p) < 1$$

This holds for any $p \in [0, 1]$, including the boundaries.

(3) In particular, if $\epsilon > 0$ then $\epsilon' > 0$, independently of p. However, if p = 0, then $\epsilon' = 1$. Thus we also need to be able to update the belief $\epsilon = 1$. Intuitively, if the prior belief about the opponent is that he is non-rational and beliefs about

his behavior are uncertainty averse, then there are no probability zero events, and the posterior belief should also be that the opponent is non-rational. This can be justified directly from the Dempster-Shafer rule (1): From monotonicity, $v(\overline{R}) \leq v(\overline{R} \cup olA)$, therefore $v(\overline{R} \cup \overline{A}) = 1$. Also, (6) implies $v(\overline{A}|\overline{R}) = v(\overline{A} \cup R)$, so again by monotonicity, $v(\overline{A}) \leq v(\overline{A} \cup R) = 0$. Since this result also follows if we substitute $\epsilon = 1$ into (13), we do not have to explicitly track this special case.

- (4) The reason why ε = 0 has to be excluded is that there is no parallel argument that ε = 0 and p = 0 should give ε' = 1. (3) implies v(A ∪ R) = v(A|R) = 1 and (1) gives ε' = 1-v(A)/(1-v(A)), but v(A) ≠ 1.
- (5) Note that action A is always interpreted as evidence of non-rationality: v(R|A) = ϵ 1/(1-ϵ)(1-p) > ϵ. Thus updating is in line with uncertainty aversion, which gives rise to non-additive beliefs in the first place. For the player, the worst case is that the non-rational opponent chose action A with probability 1, because this makes it more likely, under uncertainty aversion, to receive the worst outcome in the next stage.
- (6) Note that if $\epsilon' = \frac{\epsilon}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)}$ and $\epsilon'' = \frac{\epsilon'}{1-(1-\epsilon')(1-p')}$ then $\epsilon'' = \frac{\epsilon}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p\cdot p')}$.
- (7) Finally, note that the argument rests heavily on (2), i.e. the the requirement about beliefs that an opponent is either rational or non-rational, so that these beliefs have to be additive.

Chapter 4

Uncertainty Aversion and Backward Induction in the Centipede Game

Abstract

In the context of the centipede game, this chapter discusses a solution concept for extensive games that is based on subgame perfection and uncertainty aversion. Players who deviate from the equilibrium path are considered non-rational. Rational players who face non-rational opponents face genuine uncertainty and may have nonadditive beliefs about their future play. Rational players are boundedly uncertainty averse and maximise Choquet expected utility. It is shown that if the centipede game is sufficiently long, then the equilibrium strategy is to play 'Across' early in the game and to play 'Down' late in the game.
4.1 Introduction

The centipede game has become a benchmark both for the empirical adequacy and the theoretical consistency of game theoretic concepts. In any Nash equilibrium — and thus in every equilibrium refinement — the first player chooses 'Down' immediately; in the unique subgame-perfect equilibrium the players choose 'Down' everywhere.

Empirically, experimental evidence suggests that players do not act in this way (see, e.g., McKelvey & Palfrey (1992)). Theoretically, subgame perfection applies equilibrium arguments, that hold for rational players, off the equilibrium path. This is consistent only under the assumption that deviations from rational play are not evidence of non-rationality, e.g. because rational players might tremble (Selten 1975). This aspect has led to a controversial debate about backward induction (see, e.g., Basu (1988), Reny (1993), Aumann (1995), Binmore (1996), Aumann (1996)).

McKelvey & Palfrey (1992) are able to interpret experimental evidence in the sense of Kreps et al. (1982, henceforth KMRW). In their model, the structure of the game is not mutual knowledge. Instead there is a small probability of being matched with an 'altruistic' opponent who always plays 'Across'. McKelvey & Palfrey (1992) show that, as a consequence, it is indeed rational to play 'Across' early in the game.

There are two arguments against this way of interpreting the experimental evidence. First, if taken as an explanation of evidence rather than an equilibrium effect, it relies on the actual existence of such altruists in the subject pool. The second, formulated by Selten (1991) in the context of the KMRW approach to the finitely repeated prisoner's dilemma, is that the analysis proceeds by changing the game, and not by analysing the same game in which the paradox arises. However, both criticisms do not apply if the players are assumed to know the game, but lack mutual knowledge of rationality, as suggested by Milgrom & Roberts (1982b, p.303). If the rational players believe that non-rational opponents always play 'Across', the analysis of McKelvey & Palfrey (1992) is an explanation of the actual evidence in the original game.

Still, this approach to modelling lack of mutual knowledge of rationality leads to conceptual difficulties:

First, there is no reason why rational players should hold this specific belief about

opponents that they do not consider to be rational. Therefore, not only is the specification of the belief that non-rational players always play 'Across' ad hoc, in the absence of a theory of non-rationality there is no basis for specifying any particular belief.

Secondly, this also holds in particular for the uniform distribution as a model of complete ignorance. There is no reason why a non-rational player should be assumed to choose all his strategies with equal probability. In addition, there is the well-known problem that a uniform probability depends on the description of the space of uncertainty: For instance, if a state is split into two sub-states, the combined probability of the two sub-states under the uniform distribution is higher than the probability of the original state.

Thirdly, and more fundamentally, if the Bayesian-Nash equilibrium is identified with rational play, then any deviation must be considered non-rational. This problem is related to, but different from the first: Not only need the players not have a particular belief about non-rational opponents, according to the rationality concept they must not have any particular belief. This consistency requirement follows from an identification of Bayesian-Nash equilibrium with rational play, because this implicitly defines all other strategies as non-rational.

Finally, the analysis of games under incomplete information on the basis of the Bayesian-Nash equilibrium assumes that the types of a player correspond to a consistent hierarchy of beliefs about the underlying uncertainty (Harsanyi 1967–68). This leads to the usual infinite regress. Thus in this analysis the rational player not only believes that a 'non-rational' opponent always plays 'Across', but also believes that the non-rational opponent believes a rational player to believe this, ... ad infinitum. But this means that a rational player must believe that his non-rational opponent has an infinite and consistent hierarchy of beliefs. This, of course, is at odds with the interpretation of this opponent as non-rational. It is for this reason that McKelvey & Palfrey (1992) refer to structural uncertainty and 'altruistic' types.

Nevertheless, the KMRW approach has been extremely useful in helping to understand strategic interaction, particularly in industrial organization (Kreps & Wilson 1982*a*, Milgrom & Roberts 1982*b*) and, as in McKelvey & Palfrey (1992), in experimental game theory.

Our model is in the same spirit as KMRW (1982) and McKelvey & Palfrey (1992).

We postulate that rationality is not mutual knowledge, i.e. an opponent may or may not be rational. We replace the assumption that players have a specific belief about non-rational play with the assumption that players are genuinely uncertain about the way non-rational opponents play. When facing uncertainty, players maximise Choquet expected utility (Schmeidler 1989, henceforth CEU). According to CEU, players act in face of uncertainty as if they maximise subjective expected utility. However, in contrast to a situation in which players face risk, players' beliefs do not have to be additive, i.e. the 'probabilities' that the players use to weigh consequences do not have to add to 1.

Our contribution in this paper is to define an equilibrium concept that extends subgame perfection to a game with genuine uncertainty due to lack of mutual knowledge of rationality. Thus we do not need to make any assumption about the behavior of non-rational players, and we can avoid modelling them as types. Instead, we can make an assumption about the rational players' attitude towards uncertainty. We assume that they are uncertainty averse, but only boundedly so. We show that this results in an equilibrium in the centipede game in which rational players play 'Across' early in the game and 'Down' late in the game. Moreover, it is subgame-perfect in the sense that decisions are optimal at every node in the game.

Our result is due to an interaction between the game-theoretic definition of strategy as a contingent plan and the players' attitude towards uncertainty. In calculating expected utilities, a player who is uncertainty averse will use 'probability weights' that do not add up to 1, and a 'probability residual' (the difference between the sum of the weights and 1) that he will allocate to the worst outcome. As long as the degree of uncertainty aversion is bounded, however, every strategy of the nonrational opponent will enter the calculation with some positive weight, however small. Since a strategy is a contingent plan, it specifies an action — 'Across' or 'Down' — after every history of the game, even those that are excluded by the strategy itself (because it specifies 'Down' very early). Consequently, the number of strategies increases exponentially in the length of the centipede game. This means that early in the game the 'probability residual' that is allocated to the worst outcome is small. Thus even uncertainty-averse players will find it profitable to go 'Across'. Late in the game, however, the number of remaining strategies is small, and uncertainty averse players will prefer 'Down'. We show that this phenomenon is an equilibrium, i.e. it is stable even if other rational players act in a similar way. CEU has been introduced into game theory by Dow & Werlang (1994) and Klibanoff (1993). Dow & Werlang (1994) show that in the presence of uncertainty the backward induction outcome may break down if the finitely repeated prisoner's dilemma is analysed as a normal form game. Our model extends this result in two directions: First, we give an explicit reason for non-additive uncertainty, the lack of mutual knowledge of rationality. Secondly, we formulate a solution concept in the spirit of subgame perfection and show that the backward induction outcome breaks down in the subgame-perfect equilibrium of the centipede game, analysed in its extensive form. This allows the conclusion that these two concepts — backward induction and subgame perfection — differ fundamentally in the presence of uncertainty.

Other papers that combine the analysis of extensive form games with CEU are Eichberger & Kelsey (1995) and Lo (1995a). In these papers there is no explicit distinction between rational and non-rational players. Eichberger & Kelsey (1995) use the Dempster-Shafer rule to update non-additive beliefs. Closest to the spirit of our analysis is Mukerji (1994), however he considers normal form games only.

The paper is organized as follows: Section 2 contains the model, section 3 an example, section 4 the result, and section 5 concludes. There is one appendix.

4.2 The Model

4.2.1 The Centipede Game

Consider the following version of the centipede game:

$$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & A_1 & 2 & A_2 & 3 & A_3 \\ \hline D_1 & D_2 & D_3 & & & & \\ a_1 & b_1 & b_2 & a_2 & b_3 & & & & \\ b_1 & b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & & & \\ b_1 & b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & & & \\ b_2 & b_3 & b_3 & & & & \\ b_1 & b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & & & \\ b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & b_3 & & & \\ b_2 & b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & & & \\ b_2 & b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & & & \\ b_2 & b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & & & \\ b_2 & b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & & & \\ b_2 & b_2 & b_2 & b_3 & & & \\ b_2 & b_2 & b_2 & b_2 & & \\ b_2 & b_2 & b_2 & &$$

Figure 1

The decision nodes are numbered from 1 to n. For definiteness we assume that n is odd. Player P_1 moves at odd nodes, player P_2 at even nodes. At node i, a player chooses between 'Across' A_i and 'Down' D_i . The leader payoff is a_i , i.e. a_i is the payoff to the player who plays D_i . The follower payoff is b_i .

The payoffs are such that the game is a centipede game, i.e.

- (1) a_i and b_i are strictly increasing in i,
- (2) $a_i > b_{i+1}$,
- (3) $\eta_i := \frac{a_i b_{i+1}}{a_{i+2} b_{i+1}}$ is weakly increasing in i,
- (4) $\eta_i \leq \frac{1}{8}$ for all $i \in N$.

Thus the game corresponds to a situation in which two players can share a certain profit, but only in unequal terms. Overall profit $a_i + b_i$ is increasing, but every player prefers to be the leader now than to be the follower in the next stage. If the opponent could be relied upon to play 'Across', however, each player would play 'Across' earlier¹⁵. The centipede game is due to Rosenthal (1981), its name is due to Binmore (1987–88).

A pure strategy of player j is a mapping that associates with each of his decision nodes i an action A_i or D_i . Thus, if a player has m decision nodes he has 2^m many pure strategies, i.e. the number of strategies grows exponentially in the length of the game.

The players are assumed to have a prior probability that specifies the probability that the opponent is non-rational. For simplicity we assume that this prior is common to both players¹⁶. We denote this prior probability by ϵ , and assume $0 < \epsilon < 1$.

Our equilibrium concept aims to capture the optimal strategies of rational players. Thus a rational player must not have an incentive to deviate from his equilibrium strategy, as long as a rational opponent does not deviate either. However, a ra-

¹⁵Conditions (3) and (4) are conditions on the payoff increases. It means that the sure gains from playing 'Down' in relation to the possible gains from playing 'Across' increase, i.e. that playing 'Down' does not become less attractive in relative terms (3). Condition (4) says that these gains must not be too high; this is sufficient, but not necessary, to ensure that playing across does not result from uncertainty love alone. In their experiments, McKelvey & Palfrey (1992) assume that η_i is constant with $\eta_i = \frac{1}{7}$ and n = 4, resp. n = 6. (See also footnote 9.)

¹⁶ Allowing different priors only introduces one more degree of freedom. This would not make the analysis conceptually deeper, and would make it easier to generate different equilibria.

tional player does not know what a non-rational opponent will do, and so faces genuine uncertainty. We assume that, when facing this uncertainty, rational players maximise Choquet expected utility in the sense of Schmeidler (1989).

4.2.2 Choquet Expected Utility Theory

According to CEU, players act in the face of uncertainty as if they possess a utility function over consequences and subjective beliefs over the domain of uncertainty, and maximise subjective expected utility. However, in contrast to a situation in which players face risk, players' beliefs do not have to be additive, i.e. representable by a probability measure. Instead, players' beliefs are represented by a capacity, i.e. a not necessarily additive 'probability' measure.

This model thus corresponds to a situation in which uncertainty cannot be reduced to probability. This model allows a parsimonious explanation of the Ellsberg paradox that people do not act as if their beliefs can be represented by probability measures. CEU retains the useful notion of belief and explains lack of probabilistic sophistication as a result of the players' attitude towards uncertainty.

Formally, let S be a set of states of nature. Let $s \in S$ and let $\Sigma \subseteq 2^S$ be a σ -algebra of events $E \in \Sigma$. A capacity associates with each event a real number such that¹⁷

- (1) $v(\emptyset) = 0$,
- (2) v(S) = 1, and
- (3) $E \subseteq E' \implies v(E) \leq v(E').$

The expected utility with respect to a capacity is defined as the Choquet (1953) integral: Let X be a simple positive random variable, i.e. X takes the positive values $x_1, x_2, ..., x_k$ on the events $E_1, E_2, ..., E_n$. The sets are measurable, pairwise disjoint, and their union is S. Without loss of generality, assume $x_1 > x_2 > ... > x_k$ and set $x_{k+1} := 0$. As usual, let $v(X \ge t) := v(\{\omega \in \Omega | X(\omega) \ge t\})$.

Then the Choquet integral is defined as¹⁸

$$\int X dv := \int_0^\infty v(X \ge t) dt$$

¹⁷ The monotonicity property (*iii*) weakens the finite-additivity axiom $E \cap E' = \emptyset \implies v(E \cup E') = v(E) + v(E')$ for finitely-additive measures.

¹⁸ The integral on the right hand side is the extended Riemann integral.

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{k} (x_i - x_{i+1}) v(\cup_{j=1}^{i} E_j).$$

If v is additive this is the usual expectation. Thus the Choquet integral generalizes the usual formula for the expectation in terms of the decumulative distribution function $E X = \int_0^\infty F(X \ge t) dt$. It is a natural definition for an integral because it assigns to a characteristic function 1_E of an event E the capacity v(E) of this event, and preserves monotonicity, i.e. if $X(s) \le X'(s)$ for all $s \in S$ then $\int_S X dv \le$ $\int_S X' dv$.

4.2.3 Uncertainty Aversion

The non-additivity of v allows the formalisation of the player's attitude towards uncertainty. According to the definition of the integral, if probability weights are not additive then the probability residual is allocated to the worse outcome: Consider two events E and E' Let $E \cap E' = \emptyset$ and $E \cup E' = S$. Assume that the random variable X takes value x_1 on E and x_2 on E', and that $x_1 > x_2$. Let v(E) + v(E') <1. Then by the definition of the integral $\int_S X dv = x_1 \cdot v(E) + x_2 \cdot (1 - v(E))$. This means that the probability residual 1 - v(E) - v(E') is allocated to the worse outcome. Thus subadditivity of a players' beliefs corresponds to his uncertainty aversion when facing genuine uncertainty. A decision-theoretic axiomatisation of uncertainty aversion in terms of preferences over acts is due to Schmeidler (1989)¹⁹.

When a player faces a non-rational opponent his relevant space of uncertainty is the opponent's pure strategy set. Therefore, we assume that a rational player assigns to each of his opponent's pure strategies $s_j \in S_j$ some "probability weight" $\theta_{s_j} \ge 0$. Since any deviation from rationality is as non-rational as another, the player has no reason to regard any of a non-rational opponent's strategies more likely than another. For this reason we assume $\theta_{s_j} = \theta$, for all $s_j \in S_j$. This also simplifies the analysis. For simplicity we also assume that the players are identical, i.e. that the θ is the same for both of them²⁰.

¹⁹For related axiomatisations see, e.g. Gilboa & Schmeidler (1989) and Sarin & Wakker (1994)

²⁰As before, introducing a different degree of uncertainty aversion for the second player corresponds to an additional degree of freedom. We think it is desirable not to introduce any ad hoc asymmetry.

If a rational player is completely uncertainty averse, we have $\theta = 0$, and in evaluating one of his pure strategies the player will assign probability 1 to the opponent's strategy that minimizes his utility. As long as $\theta > 0$, the player is only boundedly uncertainty averse, in that he gives some weight, however small, to other strategies of his opponent. Formally, this means that a rational player's beliefs about the strategy choice of a non-rational opponent is given by the capacity²¹

$$v(E) = \begin{cases} 1 & , E = S_j \\ \theta |E| & , E \subset S_j \end{cases}$$

The assumption that the rational player is uncertainty averse thus translates into $\theta < \frac{1}{|S_j|}$. The main point of this paper is that there is an interaction between uncertainty aversion and the game-theoretic definition of strategy, as long as the uncertainty aversion is bounded.

4.2.4 Expected Payoffs

The specification of this capacity now allows us to define the payoff, that a rational opponent expects if he plays his pure strategy $s_i \in S_i$ and believes that his opponent is non-rational, as the CEU of his utility:

$$u(s_i,v) := \int_{S_j} u(s_i,s_j) dv.$$

Since a player does not know, however, if his opponent is rational or not, but has a prior belief ϵ that the opponent is non-rational, his expected payoff from his strategy s_i given that a rational opponent uses strategy s_j^* is given by

$$(1-\epsilon)u(s_i,s_j^*)+\epsilon u(s_i,v).$$

A rational player will choose a strategy that maximises his payoff not only at the beginning of the game, but also in each subgame. It thus remains to specify how a rational player's beliefs change during the course of the game.

4.2.5 Updating and the Dempster-Shafer Rule

An updating rule has to generalize Bayes' Rule to non-additive probability measures. We assume that non-additive beliefs are updated through the Dempster-Shafer rule.

²¹Here |E| denotes the cardinality of the set E.

Formally, let v be a capacity and consider the events $E, F \in \Sigma$. The Dempster-Shafer rule specifies that the posterior capacity of event E is given by

$$v(E|F) := \frac{v(E \cup \overline{F}) - v(\overline{F})}{1 - v(\overline{F})}.$$

The Dempster-Shafer rule (Dempster 1968, Shafer 1976) corresponds to Bayes' Rule if the capacity is additive. When it is not, it reflects the uncertainty aversion, or pessimism, of the player (Gilboa & Schmeidler 1993).

The main use we make of the Dempster-Shafer rule is that it allows the formalization of the updating process after an action that is only taken by a non-rational player: Let ϵ be the prior probability that the opponent is not rational. Assume that the opponent has two actions A and D, and that a rational opponent chooses action Awith probability p. Then the posterior belief ϵ' about the opponents' rationality is given by

$$\epsilon' := \frac{\epsilon \cdot (1 - |S_j|\theta)}{1 - \epsilon |S_j|\theta - (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p)},$$

where $|S_j|$ is the number of the opponents' strategies, in the subgame starting at the given node, that specify D. This is formally derived in the appendix.

Note that, first, if p = 0 and only a non-rational player chooses A the Dempster-Shafer rule gives the result that $\epsilon' = 1$. Secondly, if p = 1 then $\epsilon' < \epsilon$, i.e. a rational action is interpreted as evidence of rationality. Finally, as long as there is some doubt about the rationality of the opponent at the beginning of the game, there are no probability zero events.

We can now define the solution concept.

4.2.6 The Equilibrium Concept

An equilibrium is a strategy combination from which no rational player has an incentive to deviate unilaterally. We are considering an extensive game in which rationality is not mutual knowledge, so we have to extend this definition in two ways: First, we incorporate the assumption that rational players face genuine uncertainty, maximise Choquet expected utility, are boundedly uncertainty averse and update their beliefs according to the Dempster-Shafer rule. Secondly, in the spirit of subgame perfection we require optimality at each decision node.

A θ -perfect Choquet-Nash equilibrium is a pair of behavior strategies (σ_1^*, σ_2^*) such that

- (1) at each node, each pure strategy of a rational player in their support maximises his expected utility given his beliefs about the opponent's rationality, the rational opponent's strategy, and the degree of uncertainty aversion,
- (2) the beliefs about rational opponents are correct, and
- (3) the beliefs about the opponent's rationality are updated according to the Dempster-Shafer rule.

We now have the following results:

Result 1:

Every centipede game has at least on θ -perfect Choquet-Nash equilibrium, for every common degree of uncertainty aversion θ and every degree ϵ of mutual knowledge of rationality.

Result 2:

However small the degree ϵ of lack of mutual knowledge of rationality, and however small the degree of uncertainty aversion, as long as they are positive, in the θ -perfect Choquet-Nash equilibrium the first player will not play 'Down' with probability 1.

The results are formally stated and in section 4. In the next section we illustrate them by an example.

4.3 An Example

Consider the following centipede game:





We assume that players have a common prior $\epsilon = \frac{1}{3}$ that the opponent is nonrational. We assume that players are boundedly uncertainty averse with degree of uncertainty aversion $\theta = \frac{1}{20}$ for both players.

By backward induction, we analyse this game starting from node 7.

At node 7, player P_1 will achieve 2000 if he plays D_7 as opposed to 1600 if he plays A_7 . He is no longer in a situation of strategic interaction but in a pure decision situation. Therefore D_7 is his optimal choice.

At node 6, player P_2 faces both risk and uncertainty. He faces the risk that the opponent is non-rational, which is given by player P_2 's belief ϵ_6 at node 6. Moreover, he faces the uncertainty what a non-rational opponent might play. The opponent has two strategies at node 7. Since P_2 is uncertainty averse, each of these strategies receives probability weight θ . The residual $1 - 2\theta$ is allocated to the strategy that is worst for P_2 . Thus his Choquet expected utility from a non-rational opponent is given by

$$u_2(v_6, A_6) = (1 - 2\theta)800 + \theta 800 + \theta 4000$$

= 800 + \theta(4000 - 800)
= 960.

In calculating his overall payoff from A_6 , P_2 knows, by backward induction, that a rational player P_1 will play D_7 , which results for P_2 in a payoff of 800. Thus his overall payoff is given by

$$(1-\epsilon_6)800+\epsilon_6960.$$

 P_2 can ensure 1000 by playing D_6 , so D_6 is optimal.

At node 5, it follows by the same reasoning that D_5 is optimal.

At node 4, player P_2 knows that a non-rational opponent has four strategies in the continuation game, and that it is optimal to play D_6 at node 6. Thus P_2 's Choquet expected utility from a non-rational opponent is given by

$$u_2(v_4, A_4) = (1 - 4\theta)200 + 2\theta 200 + 2\theta 1000$$

= 200 + 2\theta(1000 - 200)
= 280.

Thus his overall payoff is given by

(4.14)
$$(1-\epsilon_4)200+\epsilon_4280.$$

 P_2 can only ensure 250 by playing D_4 , so the optimal strategy depends on his beliefs ϵ_4 .

By the Dempster-Shafer rule, ϵ_4 and ϵ_2 are related as follows:

(4.15)
$$\epsilon_4 := \frac{\epsilon_2 \cdot (1 - \frac{8}{20})}{1 - \frac{8}{20}\epsilon_2 - (1 - \epsilon_2)(1 - p_3^*)}$$

At node 3, player P_1 knows that a non-rational opponent has four strategies in the continuation game, and that it is optimal to play D_5 at node 5. Thus P_1 's Choquet expected utility from a non-rational opponent is given by

$$u_1(A_3, v_3) = (1 - 4\theta)100 + 2\theta100 + 2\theta500$$

= 100 + 2\theta(500 - 100)
= 140.

Thus his overall payoff is given by

$$(4.16) (1-\epsilon_3)[p_4^*500+(1-p_4^*)100]+\epsilon_3140,$$

where p_4^* is the probability with which a rational player P_2 plays A_4 . P_1 can only ensure 125 by playing D_3 , so the optimal strategy depends on his beliefs ϵ_3 and on P_2 's optimal strategy p_4^* .

By the Dempster-Shafer rule, ϵ_3 and ϵ are related as follows:

(4.17)
$$\epsilon_3 := \frac{\epsilon \cdot (1 - \frac{8}{20})}{1 - \frac{8}{20}\epsilon - (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p_2^*)}$$

At node 2, player P_2 knows that a non-rational opponent has eight strategies in the continuation game, and that it is optimal to play A_4 with probability p_4^* at node 4. However, he also knows that at node 4 he can ensure 250, so that p_4^* , due to its optimality, ensures at least as much. Thus P_2 's Choquet expected utility from a non-rational opponent is bounded below:

$$u_2(v_2, A_2) \geq (1 - 8\theta)50 + 4\theta50 + 4\theta250$$

= 50 + 4\theta(250 - 50)
= 90.

Thus his overall payoff is bounded below by

(4.18)
$$(1-\epsilon_2)[p_3^*250+(1-p_3^*)50]+\epsilon_290,$$

where p_3^* is the probability with which a rational player P_1 plays A_3 . This payoff is bounded below by $50 + 40\epsilon_2$ for $p_3^* = 0$.

By the Dempster-Shafer rule, ϵ_2 and ϵ are related as follows:

(4.19)
$$\epsilon_2 := \frac{\epsilon \cdot (1 - \frac{16}{20})}{1 - \frac{16}{20}\epsilon - (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p_1^*)}.$$

At node 1, player P_1 knows that a non-rational opponent has eight strategies in the continuation game, and that it is optimal to play A_3 with probability p_3^* at node 3, which gives at least 125. Thus P_1 's Choquet expected utility from a non-rational opponent is bounded below:

 $(4.20) u_1(A_1, v_1) \geq (1 - 8\theta)25 + 4\theta 25 + 4\theta 125$

$$(4.21) = 25 + 4\theta(125 - 25)$$

$$(4.22) = 45.$$

Thus his overall payoff is bounded below by

$$(1-\epsilon_1)[p_2^*125+(1-p_2^*)25]+\epsilon_145,$$

where p_2^* is the probability with which a rational player P_2 plays A_2 . Since $\epsilon_1 := \epsilon = \frac{1}{3}$, it follows that

$$(1-\epsilon_1)[p_2^*125+(1-p_2^*)25]+\epsilon_145=\frac{95}{3}+\frac{200}{3}p_2^*.$$

Since D_1 gives 30, P_1 will prefer A_1 .

From the Dempster-Shafer rule, this implies

(4.23)
$$\epsilon_2 := \frac{\epsilon \cdot (1 - \frac{16}{20})}{1 - \frac{16}{20}\epsilon - (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p_1^*)}$$

$$(4.24) = \frac{1}{11}.$$

This, in turn, implies that at node 2 the continuation payoff is bounded below by $50 + 40\epsilon_2 = \frac{590}{11} < 60$. This shows that despite the boundedness of uncertainty aversion the increasing payoffs alone do not lead player P_2 to choose 'Across' at

node 2. If he does so, then because he expects a rational opponent also to be willing to go 'Across'. In equilibrium, these beliefs are self-fulfilling.

.

_

We now show that an equilibrium is given by

$$p_2^* = 1,$$

 $p_3^* = \frac{36}{1000},$

and

$$p_4^* = \frac{41}{800}.$$

First, $p_2^* = 1$ is optimal because, from (5) with $\epsilon_2 = \frac{1}{11}$ and $p_3^* = \frac{36}{1000}$,

$$(1 - \epsilon_2)[p_3^* 250 + (1 - p_3^*)50] + \epsilon_2 90$$

= $\frac{590}{11} + 200 \frac{10}{11} \frac{36}{1000}$
= $\frac{662}{11}$
> 60.

From (4) with $p_2^* = 1$ we have

$$\epsilon_3 = \frac{6\epsilon}{10 - 4\epsilon} \\ = \frac{3}{13}.$$

Secondly, given p_4^* and ϵ_3 , player P_1 is indifferent between A_3 and D_3 at node 3, and so is willing to mix. From (3) his continuation payoff is given by

$$(1 - \epsilon_3)[p_4^*500 + (1 - p_4^*)100] + \epsilon_3 140$$

= $\frac{1}{13}[(1000 + 205 + 420]]$
= 125.

From (2), with $p_3^* = \frac{36}{1000}$ and $\epsilon_2 = \frac{1}{11}$ we have

$$\epsilon_4 = \frac{6\epsilon_2}{6\epsilon_2 + 10p_3^*(1 - \epsilon_2)}$$
$$= \frac{6}{6 + \frac{36}{10}}$$
$$= \frac{5}{8}.$$

Finally, given $\epsilon_4 = \frac{5}{8}$, player P_2 is indifferent between A_4 and D_4 , because his continuation payoff is, from (1),

$$(1 - \epsilon_4)200 + \epsilon_4 280$$

= $\frac{2000}{8} = 250.$

To summarize, the equilibrium is given by:

Ξ





We end this section with some remarks:

- In this example, no pure strategy equilibrium exists. This can be seen from equations (1) and (2): If p₃^{*} = 0 then ε₄ = 1, thus A₄ is optimal, which leads to p₃^{*} = 1, a contradiction. Conversely, if p₃^{*} = 1 then (5) implies p₂^{*} = 1. But then ε₃ = ³/₁₃ and the continuation payoff (3) at node 3 is (1 ε₃)100 + ε₃140 < 125, which leads to p₃^{*} = 0, another contradiction. In general, however, a pure strategy equilibrium may exist.
- (2) In our example, ε = ¹/₃ is larger than in Kreps et al. (1982) and McKelvey & Palfrey (1992). It can be shown, however, that for no ε > 0 will D₁ be chosen with probability one. More generally, here ε refers to a player's belief that the opponent is rational, and reasons in the same way as the player himself. This makes a high ε a plausible parameter value.
- (3) Players adjust the belief ϵ about the opponent's rationality both upward and downward, and not just in one direction. An action that is taken by a rational player with high probability is taken as evidence of rationality and ϵ is adjusted downward. Conversely, an action that a rational player only chooses with low probability is considered as evidence of non-rationality and ϵ is adjusted upward.

- (4) It is interesting to note that the taking probability does not increase monotonically. Also, in contrast to the sequential equilibrium in McKelvey & Palfrey (1992) the taking probability may be 1 not only at the last two nodes of the game.
- (5) The analysis does not give a bell-shaped distribution over the terminal nodes. In McKelvey & Palfrey (1992), the sequential equilibrium alone does not either, however, they are able to show that the incorporation of learning can explain the empirical data.

4.4 Results

We now state and prove the results formally.

Definition.

A centipede game $\Gamma = (n, (\{D_i, A_i\})_{i=1,...,n}, (a_i, b_i)_{i=1,...,n+1})$ is given by a set N of n nodes $i \in N$, for each node two actions D_i and A_i , and for each action D_i and for A_n two payoffs a_i and b_i such that

- (1) a_i and b_i are strictly increasing in i,
- (2) $a_i > b_{i+1}$,
- (3) $\eta_i := \frac{a_i b_{i+1}}{a_{i+2} b_{i+1}}$ is weakly increasing in i,
- (4) $\eta_i \leq \frac{1}{8}$ for all $i \in N$.

For pure strategies s_1 and s_2 let $u_j(s_1, s_2)$ be a_k or b_k , where $k := \min\{k'|s_j(k') = D_{k'}$ for some player j, depending on whether $k \in N_j$ or not. Let σ_j be a behavior strategy of player j, where $\sigma_j(i)$ specifies the probability of 'Across' at node i under σ_j . Let $u_j(\sigma_1, \sigma_2)$ be the expected utility²² of player j under the behavior strategies σ_1, σ_2 .

Let θ be the common degree of uncertainty aversion of the two players, where²³ $0 \le \theta < \overline{\theta} := \frac{1}{2^{\frac{n+1}{2}}}$. For given $n, \overline{\theta}$ is the upper bound on θ to ensure uncertainty aversion.

²²Behavior strategies define additive probabilities over the pure strategy sets, so this is the usual expectation.

²³The upper bound on θ preserves uncertainty aversion. If it is violated, both propositions still hold, but proposition 2 is due to uncertainty love alone.

Note that $\theta < \frac{1}{2^{\frac{n+1}{2}}}$ is equivalent²⁴ to $n \leq \overline{n} := [-(2 \ (\text{ld } \theta) + 1)]$, where ld denotes the logarithm to the base 2. For given θ , \overline{n} is the upper bound on n that ensures that players are uncertainty averse even at the beginning of the game.

Definition.

Let Γ be a centipede game. Let N_1 and N_2 be the set of player 1's and 2's decision nodes *i*. Let θ be the degree of the players' attitude towards uncertainty aversion, and let ϵ be the common prior about rationality. let $\epsilon_0 = \epsilon_1 := \epsilon$ Then a θ -perfect Choquet-Nash equilibrium is a pair of behavior strategies (σ_1^*, σ_2^*) such that if s_1^* and s_2^* are in the support of σ_1^* and σ_2^*

(1)
$$s_1^* \in \arg \max_{s_1} (1 - \epsilon_i) u_1(s_1, \sigma_2^*) + \epsilon_i u_1(s_1, v_i), \quad \forall i \in N_1,$$

 $s_2^* \in \arg \max_{s_2} (1 - \epsilon_i) u_2(\sigma_1^*, s_2) + \epsilon_i u_2(v_i, s_2), \quad \forall i \in N_2,$

(2)
$$\epsilon_{i+2} = \frac{\epsilon_i \cdot (1-|S_{j,i+1}|\theta)}{1-\epsilon_i |S_{j,i+1}|\theta - (1-\epsilon_i)(1-\sigma_j^*(i+1))},$$

(3)
$$u_1(s_1, v_i) := \int_{S_{2,i+1}} u_1(s_1, s_2) dv_i,$$

 $u_2(v_i, s_2) := \int_{S_{1,i+1}} u_2(s_1, s_2) dv_i,$

(4)
$$v_i(E) = \begin{cases} 1 , E = S_{j,i} \\ \theta|E| , E \subset S_{j,i} \end{cases}$$

where $S_{j,i}$ is the strategy set of the opponent in the subgame beginning at node *i*.

Proposition 1.

For all ϵ and all θ , there exists a θ -perfect Choquet-Nash equilibrium.

Proof.25

Let $u_1(s_1, v_i)$ and $u_2(v_i, s_2)$ be defined as in (3) and (4), and let $u_1(\sigma_1, v_i)$ and $u_2(v_i, \sigma_2)$ be the (additive) expectations of $u_1(s_1, v_i)$ and $u_2(v_i, s_2)$ under the behavior strategies σ_1 and σ_2 . Consider the correspondence²⁶ $\varphi : [0, 1]^n \times [0, 1]^{n-1} \longrightarrow [0, 1]^n \times [0, 1]^{n-1}$, $(\sigma_1(i), \sigma_2(i), \epsilon_i) \mapsto (\sigma'_1(i), \sigma'_2(i), \epsilon'_i)$:

(4.5)
$$\sigma'_1(i) := \arg \max_p (1-\epsilon) u_1(p,\sigma_2) + \epsilon_i u_1(p,v_i) \quad \forall i \in N_1,$$

²⁶Note that equation (7) is well-defined for $\epsilon_i = 0$. Given our assumption that $\epsilon > 0$, ϵ_i will not assume this value, yet it must be included in order to have a compact domain.

²⁴Following Kolmogorov & Fomin (1954), we denote for $a \in \mathbb{R}$ the integral part by [a] (the largest integer smaller than a), and the fractional part by $\langle a \rangle \langle a \rangle = a - [a]$).

²⁵The only difference to the standard existence proof is that we apply fixed point arguments directly to the extensive form. The reason for this is that there is no agent normal form, since non-rational players cannot be modelled as players, who would choose additive behavior strategies. On the other hand, applying non-additive equilibrium concepts to the normal form game between rational agents only would require a model of independent choices by more than two players with heterogeneous priors about the rationality of the opponents.

(4.6)
$$\sigma'_2(i) := \arg \max_p (1-\epsilon) u_2(\sigma_1, p) + \epsilon_i u_2(v_i, p) \quad \forall i \in N_2,$$

(4.7)
$$\epsilon'_{i+2} := \frac{\epsilon_i \cdot (1 - |S_{j,i+1}|\theta)}{1 - \epsilon_i |S_{j,i+1}|\theta - (1 - \epsilon_i)(1 - \sigma_j(i+1))}$$

We first show that a fixed point of this correspondence is a θ -perfect Choquet-Nash equilibrium:

Let $(\hat{\sigma}_1(i), \hat{\sigma}_2(i), \hat{\epsilon}_i) \in \varphi(\hat{\sigma}_1(i), \hat{\sigma}_2(i), \hat{\epsilon}_i)$. This means

(4.8)
$$\hat{\sigma}_1(i) \in \arg \max_i (1-\hat{\epsilon}) u_1(p,\hat{\sigma}_2) + \hat{\epsilon}_i u_1(p,v_i) \quad \forall i \in N_1,$$

(4.9)
$$\hat{\sigma}_2(i) \in \arg \max_n (1-\hat{\epsilon}) u_2(\hat{\sigma}_1, p) + \hat{\epsilon}_i u_2(v_i, p)$$

(4.10)
$$\hat{\epsilon}_{i+2} := \frac{\hat{\epsilon}_i \cdot (1 - |S_{j,i+1}|\theta)}{1 - \hat{\epsilon}_i |S_{j,i+1}|\theta - (1 - \hat{\epsilon}_i)(1 - \hat{\sigma}_j(i+1))}$$

By their definitions, $u_1(p, \sigma_2)$, $u_2(\sigma_1, p)$, $u_1(p, v_i)$ and $u_2(v_i, p)$ are linear in p, so if $\hat{\sigma}_1(i)$ and $\hat{\sigma}_2(i)$ are maximisers then so are the pure strategies $\hat{s}_1(i)$ and $\hat{s}_2(i)$ in their support.²⁷ Consequently $(\hat{\sigma}_1(i), \hat{\sigma}_2(i), \hat{\epsilon}_i)$ satisfy (1) — (4) for any given $\epsilon \equiv \epsilon_0 \equiv \epsilon_1$.

It remains to be shown that such a fixed point exists. Since φ maps a closed, bounded and convex subset of a finite-dimensional Euclidean space into itself, Kakutani's Theorem (1941) implies that a fixed point exists if φ is non-empty, convexvalued and has a closed graph. Since the maximands are linear in p, they are continuous over a compact domain and, by Weierstraß' Theorem, the maxima in (5) and (6) exist. Moreover, (7) uniquely determines ϵ'_{i+2} . So φ is non-empty. Also, from the linearity of (5) and (6) and the uniqueness of (7), φ is convex-valued. Finally, by Berge's Maximum Theorem (1959), φ is closed-valued and upper hemicontinuous. This implies that φ has a closed graph (Border 1985, p.56, Theorem 11.9 (a)). This completes the proof.

Note that the equilibrium is not unique. Intuitively, a rational player will go across if his expected utility from a non-rational opponent — determined by his uncertainty aversion — and the expected utility from a rational opponent — weighted by his belief about the likelihood of non-rationality — is higher or equal than his payoff from going down. His belief at this node is his update given his initial beliefs and the rational strategies. It may be that the initial belief is exactly such to make him indifferent. Generically, however, this will not be the case.

²⁷Note that for $u_1(p, v_i)$ and $u_2(v_i, p)$ this is due to the order of integration.

We refer to player P_i as the player who moves at node *i*, and denote by S_i the set of pure strategies of player P_i in the subgame starting at node *i*. We denote by $\sigma^*(i)$ the equilibrium probability with which player P_i plays A_i at node *i*.

Proposition 2.

 $\forall \theta > 0 \ \forall \epsilon > 0 \ \exists N \ \forall n : \quad If \ N \leq n \leq \overline{n} \ then \ \sigma^*(1) \neq 0.$

Proof. Indirect. Suppose $\sigma^*(1) = 0$. Then $\epsilon_2 = 1$ and P_2 will choose A_2 if

$$\begin{aligned} a_2 &\leq (1-\epsilon_2) \left[\sigma^*(3)a_4 + (1-\sigma^*(3))b_3 \right] \\ &+ \epsilon_2 \left[(1-\theta|S_3|)b_3 + \theta \frac{|S_3|}{2}b_3 + \theta \frac{|S_3|}{2}a_4 \right], \end{aligned}$$

which is equivalent to

$$\eta_2 \le \theta \frac{|S_3|}{2}.$$

Now define N as the smallest integer bigger than $4 + 2(\operatorname{ld} \eta_2) - 2(\operatorname{ld} \theta)$. Note that

2

so that $N \leq \overline{n}$. Finally consider n with $N \leq n \leq \overline{n}$: Note that

$$4 + 2(\operatorname{Id} \eta_2) - 2(\operatorname{Id} \theta) \leq n$$

$$\iff (\operatorname{Id} \frac{\eta_2}{\theta}) \leq \frac{n-2}{2} - 1$$

$$\iff \eta_2 \leq \theta \frac{2^{\frac{n-2}{2}}}{2}.$$

But $|S_3| \ge 2^{\frac{n-2}{2}}$, and thus $\sigma^*(2) = 1$. But since

$$1 > \eta_1,$$
$$|S_2| \ge |S_3|,$$
$$\theta \frac{|S_3|}{2} \ge \eta_2$$

and

$$\eta_2 \geq \eta_1,$$

we have independently of ϵ

$$\eta_1 < (1-\epsilon) + \epsilon \theta \frac{|S_2|}{2}.$$

This would imply $\sigma^*(1) \neq 0$, a contradiction. So indeed $\sigma^*(1) > 0$. This completes the proof.

4.5 Conclusion

A θ -perfect Choquet-Nash equilibrium is a solution concept for the centipede game that combines subgame-perfection with uncertainty aversion. We suggest as a reason why players choose 'Across' early in the game the boundedness of uncertainty aversion. Even though players are uncertainty averse, if there is enough uncertainty from which players can profit and if they expect their rational opponents also to play 'Across' then it is indeed rational to play 'Across'.

On a conceptual level, the equilibrium concept allows the analysis of the centipede game without the assumption that rationality is mutual knowledge. It avoids several difficulties that arise in the Kreps et al. (1982) approach: First, non-rational players are not necessarily 'altruistic' and always play 'Across'. Secondly, we do not need to specify any particular belief about non-rational opponents, which in the absence of a theory of non-rational play would necessarily be ad hoc. In particular, we can avoid the difficulties associated with the uniform distribution as a model of ignorance. Thirdly, we do not need to refer to non-rational players as types, which would ascribe to them a consistent hierarchy of beliefs. Finally, the solution concept is consistent with the interpretation of equilibrium strategies as rational strategies, which implicitly defines all other strategies as non-rational. As a result, the structure of the game may be assumed to be mutual knowledge.

At the same time, our solution concept builds on existing game-theoretic concepts. First, the analysis is in the same spirit as Kreps et al. (1982), which has proved to be so useful in industrial organization. Secondly, the solution concept is an equilibrium concept, and avoids the indeterminateness associated with weaker solution concepts. Similarly, the solution concept is static, and does not rest on the specification of a dynamic learning or evolutionary process. Finally, we preserve the spirit of subgame perfection in requiring optimality at all decision nodes. Thus we extend the approach of Dow & Werlang (1994) to extensive games.

The limitations of our approach are the following: First, the actual computation of an equilibrium may be complicated, it corresponds to the computation of a fixed point, as does the sequential equilibrium in McKelvey & Palfrey (1992). Secondly, the degree of uncertainty aversion is not directly observable. How to elicit this degree from a purely decision-theoretic environment is an issue for future research. That the degree of uncertainty aversion is bounded, however, seems a plausible hypothesis whose usefulness can only be established empirically. Finally, while our solution concept gives an 'inner' equilibrium for the centipede game, it does not replicate the distribution of actual choices. While the sequential equilibrium with 'altruistic' types in McKelvey & Palfrey (1992) alone does not give this distribution either, McKelvey & Palfrey (1992) show that additional hypotheses, both about how players make mistakes and how they learn during the game, do. To introduce such hypotheses in a consistent way is another topic for future research.

Appendix

Let v be a capacity and consider the events $E, F \in \Sigma$. The Dempster-Shafer rule specifies that the posterior capacity of event E is given by

$$v(E|F) := \frac{v(E \cup \overline{F}) - v(\overline{F})}{1 - v(\overline{F})}$$

Let ϵ be the prior probability that the opponent is not rational. Assume that the opponent has two actions A and D at the given node n. Assume that a rational opponent chooses action A with probability p. Finally, assume S is the set of the opponent's pure strategies that specify the action D at the given node.

Then the posterior belief ϵ' about the opponent's rationality after action A is given by

$$\epsilon' := \frac{\epsilon \cdot (1 - |S|\theta)}{1 - (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p) - |S|\theta\epsilon},$$

where |S| is the number of the opponents' strategies S, and ϵ the prior belief about the opponent's rationality, with $0 < \epsilon < 1$.

This is derived as follows:

Let R be the event that the opponent is rational, let \overline{R} be the event that he is non-rational.

We want to calculate

(4.11)
$$\epsilon' \equiv v(\overline{R}|A) := \frac{v(\overline{R} \cup D) - v(D)}{1 - v(D)}.$$

First,

(4.12)
$$v(R|A) + v(\overline{R}|A) = 1,$$

and

(3)
$$v(R|A) = \frac{v(R \cup D) - v(D)}{1 - v(D)},$$

(4)
$$v(\overline{R}|A) = \frac{v(\overline{R} \cup D) - v(D)}{1 - v(D)},$$

imply

$$v(D) = v(R \cup D) + v(\overline{R} \cup D) - 1.$$

Secondly,

(5)	v(D R) =	$\frac{v(D\cup\overline{R})-v(\overline{R})}{1-v(\overline{R})}, \epsilon$	and
(6)	$v(D \overline{R}) =$	$\frac{v(D\cup R)-v(R)}{1-v(R)}.$	

We know that

(7) $v(R) = 1 - \epsilon$, (8) $v(\overline{R}) = \epsilon$, (9) v(D|R) = 1 - p, and (10) $v(D|\overline{R}) = |S|\theta$,

so that

(11) $v(D \cup \overline{R}) = (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p) + \epsilon$, and (12) $v(D \cup R) = |S|\theta\epsilon + (1 - \epsilon).$

Thus

$$v(D) = (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p) + |S|\theta\epsilon.$$

Consequently,

$$\epsilon':=rac{\epsilon\cdot(1-|S| heta)}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)-|S| heta\epsilon}.$$

Note:

(4.13)

- The derivation is only valid under lack of mutual knowledge of rationality, i.e. for $\epsilon > 0$ and $\epsilon < 1$, otherwise v(D|R) or $v(D|\overline{R})$ are not well-defined.
- With 0 < ε < 1 there are no probability zero events. Since |S| strategies specify action D and there are two actions at this node, the number of strategies is 2|S|. So uncertainty aversion means θ < 1/(2|S|). It follows that

$$v(D) = (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p) + |S|\theta\epsilon < (1 - \epsilon)(1 - p) + \frac{1}{2}\epsilon < 1.$$

This holds for any $p \in [0, 1]$, including the boundaries.

• In particular, if $\epsilon > 0$ then $\epsilon' > 0$, independently of p. However, if p = 0, then $\epsilon' = 1$. Thus we also need to be able to update the belief $\epsilon = 1$. Intuitively, if

the prior belief about the opponent is that he is non-rational and beliefs about his behavior are boundedly uncertainty averse, then there are no probability zero events, and the posterior belief should also be that the opponent is nonrational. This can be justified directly from the Dempster-Shafer rule (1): From monotonicity, $v(\overline{R}) \leq v(\overline{R} \cup D)$, therefore $v(\overline{R} \cup D) = 1$. Also, (6) implies $v(D|\overline{R}) = v(D \cup R)$, so again by monotonicity, $v(D) \leq v(D \cup R) = |S|\theta < 1$. Since this result also follows if we substitute $\epsilon = 1$ into (13), we do not have to explicitly track this special case.

- The reason why ε = 0 has to be excluded is that there is no parallel argument that ε = 0 and p = 0 should give ε' = 1. (3) implies v(D ∪ R) = v(D|R) = 1 and (1) gives ε' = 1-v(D), but v(D) ≮ 1.
- Whether action A is interpreted as evidence of rationality or evidence of nonrationality depends on p, |S| and θ :

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon' &\leq \epsilon \\ \Leftrightarrow &\frac{\epsilon \cdot (1-|S|\theta)}{1-(1-\epsilon)(1-p)-|S|\theta\epsilon} &\leq \epsilon \\ \Leftrightarrow & (1-\epsilon)(1-p) &\leq (1-\epsilon)|S|\theta \\ \Leftrightarrow & p &\geq 1-|S|\theta. \end{aligned}$$

Other things equal, the higher the probability of A, the more likely it is that A is evidence of rationality, because A is taken with high probability by rational players. The lower θ and |S|, the less likely it is that A is interpreted as evidence of rationality, because the greater is the uncertainty that A is taken by a non-rational player.

• Finally, note that the argument rests heavily on (2), i.e. the the requirement about beliefs that an opponent is either rational or non-rational, so that these beliefs have to be additive.

Chapter 5

Conclusion

The thesis has attempted to contribute to a clarification of the concept of strategic rationality.

We assumed that the rationality concept is an equilibrium concept. On the basis that a rationality concept does not restrict non-rational play, and that deviations from rational play should be taken as evidence of non-rationality, we argued for nonadditive beliefs about non-rational play. For the case of uncertainty-averse players we developed equilibrium concepts that capture this intuition. Their main feature in extensive games is that equilibrium reasoning is only applied to the equilibrium path; due to complete ignorance and uncertainty aversion players apply maximin reasoning off the equilibrium path. The solution concept than endogenously determines the equilibrium path.

There are, of course, several limitations of the analysis. We only consider uncertainty aversion, not uncertainty love, even though uncertainty aversion is not a universal empirical phenomenon. An extreme consequence of our equilibrium concept is that the strategic interaction comes to an end after a move that reveals the non-rationality of the opponent. On the other hand, the view that such deviations say nothing at all about the rationality of the opponent, and that is underlying standard solution concepts, is equally extreme. Still, we view the equilibrium concept proposed here at best as a basis for further refinements.

On a theoretical level, we feel that further developments will largely depend on progress in the decision-theoretic aspects of Choquet expected utility theory and its variants. In particular, a joint axiomatisation of preferences and their updating seems an important area of research. Within game theory proper, we feel that there is a need to give formal epistemic characterisations for equilibrium concepts with non-additive beliefs, without assuming that players already start with non-additive beliefs.

Ultimately, however, we think that the success of any theoretical construct not only

depends on its intrinsic plausibility, but also on its usefulness in applications. In this respect, the following may be areas where approaches like ours may be useful:

First, game theory with non-additive beliefs may offer new insights into institutions. That one reason for the existence of institutions may be the objective to overcome non-rational individual decision making is a widespread intuition. In addition, they may exist in order to overcome non-additive beliefs in situations in which relative frequencies decide on the long-run success of the institution. Or alternatively, they may reflect non-additive beliefs by institutionalising the implementation of mixed strategies if there is a strict preference for mixtures. Also, these considerations are then not only relevant for the existence, but also the internal organisation of institutions.

Secondly, allowing for non-additive beliefs may help to explain evidence in experimental game theory. Since uncertainty aversion effects are well-documented in decision situations, a theoretical framework may help to identify them in games and to distinguish them from other dimensions of boundedly rational decision-making. Also, experimental games may further refine our understanding of uncertainty aversion just as experiments in decision theory do.

Finally, an important area of economics for applications of game-theoretic concepts that use weaker rationality requirements is mechanism design. Optimal mechanism should be robust with respect to doubts about the rationality of the players, and should still lead to satisfying outcomes if non-rational players deviate. Minimax considerations off the equilibrium path may be an attractive starting point for such research.

131

Bibliography

- Allais, M. (1953), 'Le comportement de l'homme rationnel devant le risque: Critiques des postulats et axiomes de l'école americaine', *Econometrica* 21, 503-46.
- Anscombe, F. J. & Aumann, R. J. (1963), 'A definition of subjective probability', Annals of Mathematical Statistics 34, 199-205.
- Arendt, H. (1969), Lying in politics Reflections on the Pentagon papers, in 'Crises of the Republic', Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, Inc., New York, NY, pp. 1–47. Published in 1972.
- Arrow, K. J. & Hurwicz, L. (1972), 'An optimality criterion for decision-making under ignorance', in Carter & Ford (1972), 1-11.
- Aumann, R. J. (1974), 'Subjectivity and correlation in randomized choice', Journal of Mathematical Economics 1, 67-96.
- Aumann, R. J. (1981), 'Repeated games', in / (1981).
- Aumann, R. J. (1987), 'Correlated equilibrium as an expression of Bayesian rationality', *Econometrica* 55, 1-18.
- Aumann, R. J. (1995), 'Backward induction and common knowledge of rationality', Games and Economic Behavior 8, 6-19.
- Aumann, R. J. (1996), 'Reply to Binmore', Games and Economic Behavior 17, 138-46.
- Aumann, R. J. (1998), 'On the centipede game', Games and Economic Behavior 23, 97-105.
- Aumann, R. J. & Brandenburger, A. (1995), 'Epistemic conditions for Nash Equilibrium', *Econometrica* 63, 1161–80.
- Aumann, R. J. & Maschler, M. (1972), 'Some thoughts on the minimax principle', Management Science 18, P54-P63.
- Basu, K. (1988), 'Strategic irrationality in extensive games', Mathematical Social Sciences 15, 247-60.

- Basu, K. (1990), 'On the non-existence of a rationality definition for extensive games', International Journal of Game Theory 19, 33-44.
- Battigalli, P. (1987), 'Comportamento razionale ed equilibrio nei giochi e nelle situazioni sociali', Undergraduate Dissertation, Università Bocconi, Milano.
- Battigalli, P. (1996), 'Strategic rationality orderings and the best rationalization principle', Games and Economic Behavior 13, 178-200.
- Battigalli, P. (1997), 'On rationalizability in extensive games', Journal of Economic Theory 74, 40-61.
- Battigalli, P. & Bonanno, G. (1998), Recent results on belief, knowledge and the epistemic foundations of game theory, mimeo.
- Beard, T. R. & Beil, R. O. (1994), 'Do people rely on the self-interested maximization of others? An experimental test', Management Science 40, 252-62.
- Bell, D. E. (1982), 'Regret in decision making under uncertainty', Operations Research 30, 961-81.
- Ben-Porath, E., Gilboa, I. & Schmeidler, D. (1997), 'On the measurement of inequality under uncertainty', Journal of Economic Theory 75, 194-204.
- Berge, C. (1959), Espaces Topologiques: Fonctions Multivoques, Dunod, Paris. Translated as "Topological Spaces" by E. M. Patterson, Oliver & Boyd, Edinburgh and London, 1963. Reprinted Dover, 1997.
- Bernheim, D. B. (1984), 'Rationalizable strategic behavior', *Econometrica* 52, 1007–28.
- Bernoulli, J. (1713), Ars conjectandi, Thurnisius, Basilea [Basel].
- Bewley, T. F. (1986), Knightian decision theory: Part I, Cowles Foundation Discussion Paper 807, Yale University.
- Bewley, T. F. (1987a), Knightian decision theory: Part II, Cowles Foundation Discussion Paper 835, Yale University.
- Bewley, T. F. (1988), Knightian decision theory and econometric inference, Cowles Foundation Discussion Paper 868, Yale University.

- Bewley, T. F. (1998), 'Knightian uncertainty', in Jacobs et al. (1998), 71-81. Nancy L. Schwartz Lecture 1988.
- Bewley, T. F., ed. (1987b), Advances in Economic Theory: Fifth World Congress, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Binmore, K. G. (1987-88), 'Modelling rational players I & II', *Economics and Philosophy* 3 & 4, 3:179-214, 4:9-55.
- Binmore, K. G. (1992), 'Foundations of game theory', in Laffont (1992), 1-31.
- Binmore, K. G. (1996a), "essays on game theory' introduction', in Nash (1996), ix-xx.
- Binmore, K. G. (1996b), 'A note on backward induction', Games and Economic Behavior 17, 135-7.
- Blume, L., Brandenburger, A. & Dekel, E. (1991), 'Lexicographic probabilities and equilibrium refinements', *Econometrica* 59, 81-89.
- Bondareva, O. N. (1963), 'Some applications of linear programming methods to the theory of cooperative games', *Problemy Kibernetiki* 10, 119-39. In Russian.
- Bonissone, P. P., Henrion, M., Kanal, L. N. & Lemmer, J. F. (1991), 'Uncertainty in artificial intelligence 6'.
- Border, K. C. (1985), Fixed Point Theorems with Applications to Economics and Game Theory, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Borel, E. (1921), 'La théorie du jeu et les equations intégrales à noyau symétrique', Comptes Rendus Hebdomadaires des Séances de l'Académie des Sciences (Paris) 173, 1304-8. Translated as "The Theory of Play and Integral Equations with Skew Symmetric Kernels" by L. J. Savage, Econometrica 21 (1953), 97-100.
- Borel, E. (1924), Sur les Jeux où Interviennent l'Hasard et l'Habilité des Joueurs,
 Librairie Scientifique, 3rd edn, J. Hermann, Paris, pp. 204-21. Translated as
 "On Games That Involve Chance and the Skill of the Players" by L. J. Savage,
 Econometrica 21 (1953), 101-15.

- Borel, E. (1927), 'Sur les systèmes de formes linéaires à déterminant symétrique gauche et la théorie générale du jeu', Comptes Rendus Hebdomadaires des Séances de l'Académie des Sciences (Paris) 184, 52-4. Translated as "On Systems of Linear Forms of Skew Symmetric Determinant and the General Theory of Play" by L. J. Savage, Econometrica 21 (1953), 116-7.
- Brandenburger, A. & Dekel, E. (1993), 'Hierarchies of beliefs and common knowledge', Journal of Economic Theory 59, 189–98.
- Camerer, C. F. (1995), 'Individual decision making', in Kagel/Roth (1995).
- Camerer, C. F. & Weber, M. (1992), 'Recent developments in modeling preferences: Uncertainty and ambiguity', Journal of Risk and Uncertainty 5, 325-70.
- Carter, C. F. & Ford, J. L., eds (1972), Uncertainty and Expectations in Economics, Basil Blackwell, Oxford.
- Casadesus-Masanell, R., Klibanoff, P. & Ozdenoren, E. (1998), 'Maxmin expected utility over savage acts with a set of priors', *mimeo*.
- Chateauneuf, A. (1991), 'On the use of capacities in modeling uncertainty aversion and risk aversion', *Journal of Mathematical Economics* 20, 343-69.
- Chateauneuf, A. (1994), Decreasing inequality: An approach through non-additive models, mimeo.
- Chew, S. H. & Karni, E. (1994), 'Choquet expected utility with a finite state space', Journal of Economic Theory 62, 469-79.
- Choquet, G. (1948), 'Convergences', Annales de l'Université Grenoble 23, 57-112.
- Choquet, G. (1953), 'Theory of capacities', Annales de l'Institut Fourier (Grenoble) 5, 131-295.
- Choquet, G. (1955), 'Sur le théorème des points-selle de la théorie des jeux', Bulletin des Sciences Mathématiques 79, 48-53.
- Choquet, G. (1968), 'Une démonstration élémentaire du théorème du minimax', Enseignement Math. (2) 13, 153-5.
- Choquet, G. (1969), Lectures on Analysis, W. A. Benjamin, Inc., New York, NY. 3 volumes. Edited by J. Marsdon, T. Lance and S. Gelbart.

- Cohen, M., Gilboa, I., Jaffray, J.-Y. & Schmeidler, D. (1999), An experimental study of updating ambiguous beliefs, mimeo.
- Cohen, M., Jaffray, J.-Y. & Saïd, T. (1985), 'Individual behavior under risk and uncer uncertainty: An experimental study', *Theory and Decision* 18, 203-28.
- Colodny, R. G., ed. (1977), Logic, Laws, & Life, University of Pittsburgh Press, Pittsburgh, PA.
- Crawford, V. P. (1990), 'Equilibrium without independence', Journal of Economic Theory 50, 127-54.
- Curley, S. P. & Yates, J. F. (1985), 'The center and range of the probability interval as factors affecting ambiguity preferences', Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes 36, 272-87.
- Dalkey, N. (1953), 'Equivalence of information patterns and essentially determinate games', in Kuhn/Tucker (1953), 217-45.
- de Finetti, B. (1931*a*), 'Probabilismo', *Logos (Napoli)* pp. 163-219. Translated as "Probabilism" in Erkenntnis 31 (1989), 169-223.
- de Finetti, B. (1931b), 'Sul significato soggettivo della probabilità', Fundamenta Mathematicae 17, 298-329.
- de Finetti, B. (1937), 'Le prevision: Ses lois logiques, ses sources subjectives', Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincare 7, 1-86. Translated as "Foresight: Its Logical Laws, Its Subjective Sources" by H. E. Kyburg, in Kyburg/Smokler (1964), 93-158.
- de Finetti, B. (1949), 'Sull'impostazione assiomatica del calcolo delle probabilità', Annali Triestini dell'Università di Trieste 19, 29-81. Translated as "On the Axiomatization of Probability Theory" by Giandomenico Majone, in de Finetti (1972), 67-113.
- de Finetti, B. (1970), *Teoria delle Probabilitá*, Emaudi, Torino. 2 volumes. Translated into English as 'Theory of Probability', 1974, Wiley, New York, NY.
- de Finetti, B. (1972), Probability, Induction and Statistics, Wiley, New York, NY.

- de Montmort, P. (1708), Essay d'Analyse sur les Jeux de Hazard, Quillau, Paris. 2nd edn. 1713.
- Dekel, E. (1989), 'Asset demands without the independence axiom', *Econometrica* 57, 163-9.
- Dekel, E. & Gul, F. (1997), 'Rationality and knowledge in game theory'. in Kreps/Wallis (1997), 87-172.
- Dekel, E., Safra, Z. & Segal, U. (1991), 'Existence and dynamic consistency of nash equilibrium with nonexpected utility preferences', *Journal of Economic Theory* 55, 229-46.
- Dellacherie, C. (1970), 'Quelques commentaires sur les prolongements de capacités', Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 191, Springer, Berlin, 77-81.
- Dempster, A. P. (1966), 'New methods for reasoning towards posterior distributions based on sample data', Annals of Mathematical Statistics 37, 355-74.
- Dempster, A. P. (1967), 'Upper and lower probabilities induced by a multivalued mapping', Annals of Mathematical Statistics 38, 325-39.
- Dempster, A. P. (1968), 'A generalization of bayesian inference', Journal of the Royal Statistical Society, Series B 30, 205-47. With discussion.
- Denneberg, D. (1994), Non-Additive Measure and Integral, Kluwer, Dordrecht.
- Dow, J. & Werlang, S. R. d. C. (1992a), 'Excess volatility of stock prices and Knightian uncertainty', European Economic Review 36, 631-8.
- Dow, J. & Werlang, S. R. d. C. (1992b), 'Uncertainty aversion, risk aversion and the optimal choice of portfolio', *Econometrica* 60, 197-204.
- Dow, J. & Werlang, S. R. d. C. (1994), 'Nash equilibrium under Knightian uncertainty: Breaking down backward induction', Journal of Economic Theory 64, 305-24.
- Dow, J., Madrigal, V. & Werlang, S. R. d. C. (1989), 'Preferences, common knowledge and speculative trade'. mimeo.
- Eichberger, J. & Kelsey, D. (1993), Non-additive beliefs and game theory, Discussion Paper 9410, Center for Economic Research.

Eichberger, J. & Kelsey, D. (1995), Signalling games with uncertainty, mimeo.

- Eichberger, J. & Kelsey, D. (1996a), Free riders do not like uncertainty, mimeo.
- Eichberger, J. & Kelsey, D. (1996b), 'Uncertainty aversion and dynamic consistency', International Economic Review 37, 625-40.
- Eichberger, J. & Kelsey, D. (1996c), 'Uncertainty aversion and preference for randomisation', Journal of Economic Theory 71, 31-43.
- Ellsberg, D. (1961), 'Risk, ambiguity and the savage axioms', Quarterly Journal of Economics 75, 643-69.
- Epstein, L. G. (1997a), 'Preference, rationalizability and equilibrium', Journal of Economic Theory 73, 1-29.
- Epstein, L. G. (1997b), 'Uncertainty aversion', mimeo.
- Epstein, L. G. & Breton, M. L. (1993), 'Dynamically consistent beliefs must be bayesian', Journal of Economic Theory 61, 1-22.
- Epstein, L. G. & Wang, T. (1994), 'Intertemporal asset pricing under knightian uncertainty', *Econometrica* 62, 283-322.
- Fagin, R. & Halpern, J. Y. (1990), A new approach to updating beliefs, mimeo, "essentially the same as one that appears in" Bonissone et al. (1991), 347-74.
- Feynman, R. P. (1963), Lectures on Physics, Addison-Wesley, Reading, MA. Edited by Robert B. Leighton and Matthew Sands.
- Feynman, R. P. (1985), QED, Penguin, London.
- Fischhoff, B., Slovic, P. & Lichtenstein, S. (1978), 'Fault trees: Sensibility of estimated failure probabilities to problem representation', Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance 4, 330-44.
- Fishburn, P. C. (1970), Utility Theory for Decision Making, Wiley, New York, NY.
- Fishburn, P. C. (1972), 'On the foundations of game theory: The case of nonarchimedean utilities', International Journal of Game Theory 1, 65-71.
- Fudenberg, D. & Levine, D. K. (1993), 'Self-confirming equilibrium', Econometrica 61, 523-46.

Fudenberg, D. & Tirole, J. (1991), Game Theory, MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.

- Ghirardato, P. (1994), Agency theory with non-additive uncertainty, mimeo, University of California, Berkeley.
- Ghirardato, P. (1997), 'On independence for non-additive measures, with a fubini theorem', Journal of Economic Theory 73, 261-91.
- Ghirardato, P. & Marinacci, M. (1997), Ambiguity made precise: A comparative foundation and some implications, mimeo, University of Toronto.
- Gigerenzer, G. (1996), 'On narrow norms and vague heuristics reply', *Psychological Review* 103, 592-6.
- Gilboa, I. (1987), 'Expected utility with purely subjective non-additive probabilities', Journal of Mathematical Economics 16, 65-88.
- Gilboa, I. & Schmeidler, D. (1989), 'Maxmin expected utility with non-unique prior', Journal of Mathematical Economics 18, 141-53.
- Gilboa, I. & Schmeidler, D. (1993), 'Updating ambiguous beliefs', Journal of Economic Theory 59, 33-49.
- Grant, S., Kajii, A. & Polak, B. (1997), Weakening the sure-thing principle: Decomposable choice under uncertainty, LSE, STICERD Discussion Paper TE/97/339.
- Guan, J. W. & Bell, D. A. (1991), Evidence Theory and its Applications, Noth-Holland, Amsterdam. 2 volumes.
- Hacking, I. (1975), The Emergence of Probability, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Haller, H. H. (1995), 'Non-additive beliefs in solvable games', mimeo.
- Haller, H. H. (1997), 'Intrinsic uncertainty in strategic games', mimeo.
- Halmos, P. R. (1950), Measure Theory, Van Nostrand, Princeton, NJ.
- Harsanyi, J. C. (1967-68), 'Games of incomplete information played by bayesian players I III', Management Science 14, 159-182, 320-334, 486-502.

- Harsanyi, J. C. (1973), 'Games with randomly disturbed payoffs: A new rationale for mixed strategy equilibrium points', *International Journal of Game Theory* 1, 1-23.
- Harsanyi, J. C. (1977), Rational Behavior and Bargaining, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Harsanyi, J. C. (1982a), Papers in Game Theory, Reidel, Dordrecht.
- Harsanyi, J. C. (1982b), 'Subjective probability and the theory of games Comment', Management Science 28, 120-4.
- Harsanyi, J. C. & Selten, R. (1988), A General Theory of Equilibrium Selection in Games, MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Hart, S., Modica, S. & Schmeidler, D. (1994), 'A neo² Bayesian foundation of the maxmin value for two-person zero-sum games', International Journal of Game Theory 23, 347-58.
- Heath, C. & Tversky, A. (1991), 'Preference and belief: Ambiguity and competence in choice under uncertainty', Journal of Risk and Uncertainty 4, 5-28.
- Hendon, E., Jacobsen, H. J., Sloth, B. & Tranæs, T. (1994), 'Expected utility with lower probabilities', Journal of Risk and Uncertainty 8, 197-216.
- Hendon, E., Jacobsen, H. J., Sloth, B. & Tranæs, T. (1995), Nash equilibrium in lower probabilities, mimeo, University of Copenhagen, Institute of Economics.
- Hendon, E., Jacobsen, H. J., Sloth, B. & Tranæs, T. (1996), 'The product of capacities and belief functions', *Mathematical Social Sciences* 32, 95-108.
- Herstein, I. N. & Milnor, J. W. (1953), 'An axiomatic approach to measurable utility', *Econometrica* 21, 291-7.
- Hobson, E. W. & Love, A. E. H., eds (1913), Proceedings of the Fifth International Congress of Mathematicians, Vol. II, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Huber, P. J. (1981), Robust Statistics, Wiley, New York, NY.
- Huber, P. J. & Strassen, V. (1973), 'Minimax tests and the Neyman-Pearson lemma for capacities', Annals of Statistics 1, 251-63.

- Jacobs, D. P., Kalai, E. & Kamien, M. I., eds (1998), Frontiers of Research in Economic Theory. The Nancy L. Schwarz Memorial Lectures 1983 – 1997, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Kadane, J. B. & Larkey, P. D. (1982), 'Subjective probability and the theory of games', Management Science 28, 113-20.
- Kagel, J. H. & Roth, A. E., eds (1995), Handbook of Experimental Economics, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ.
- Kahneman, D. & Tversky, A. (1979), 'Prospect theory: An analysis of decision under risk', *Econometrica* 47, 263-91.
- Kahneman, D. & Tversky, A. (1996), 'On the reality of cognitive illusions', Psychological Review 103, 582-591.
- Kakutani, S. (1941), 'A generalization of Brouwer's fixed point theorem', Duke Mathematical Journal 8, 457-9.
- Kelsey, D. & Milne, F. (1995), 'The arbitrage pricing theorem with non-expected utility preferences', Journal of Economic Theory 65, 557-74.
- Kelsey, D. & Spanjers, W. (1997), Uncertainty in partnerships, mimeo.
- Klibanoff, P. (1993), Uncertainty, decision and normal form games, mimeo, Northwestern University.
- Knight, F. H. (1921), Risk, Uncertainty and Profit, Houghton Mifflin, Boston, MA.
- Kohlberg, E. & Mertens, J.-F. (1986), 'On the strategic stability of equilibria', Econometrica 54, 1003-38.
- Kolmogorov, A. N. (1933), 'Grundbegriffe der Wahrscheinlichkeitsrechnung', Ergebnisse der Mathematik 2, 196-262.
- Kolmogorov, A. N. (1948), 'Algèbres de boole métriques complètes', VI Zjazd
 Matematyków Polskich pp. 21-30. Translated as "Complete Metric Boolean
 Algebras", by Richard C. Jeffrey, Philosophical Studies 77 (1995), 57-66.
- Kolmogorov, A. N. (1968), 'Logical basis for information theory and probability theory', IEEE Transactions on Information Theory 14, 662-4.

- Kolmogorov, A. N. & Fomin, S. V. (1954), Elements of the Theory of Functions and of Functional Analysis, Izdat. Moskov. Univ., Moscow. 2 volumes. 2nd volume 1961. In Russian. 2nd edn. 1968, 3rd edn. 1972, 4th edn. 1976, 5th edn. 1981, 6th edn. 1989. Part of 2nd edn. translated as 'Introductory Real Analysis' by Richard A. Silverman, 1970, Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NY. Reprinted 1975, Dover, New York, NY.
- Kreps, D. M. (1988), Notes on the Theory of Choice, Westview Press, Boulder, COL.
- Kreps, D. M. & Wallis, K. F., eds (1997), Advances in Economics and Econometrics: Theory and Applications. Seventh World Congress, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge. 3 volumes.
- Kreps, D. M. & Wilson, R. B. (1982a), 'Reputation and imperfect information', Journal of Economic Theory 27, 253-79.
- Kreps, D. M. & Wilson, R. B. (1982b), 'Sequential equilibria', Econometrica 50, 863-894.
- Kreps, D. M., Milgrom, P., Roberts, J. & Wilson, R. B. (1982), 'Rational cooperation in the finitely repeated prisoners' dilemma', Journal of Economic Theory 27, 245-52.
- Kŏnig, D. (1927), 'Über eine Schlussweise aus dem Endlichen ins Unendliche', Acta Litterarum ac Scientiarum 3, 121-30.
- Laffont, J.-J., ed. (1992), Advances in Economic Theory: Sixth World Congress, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Lambert, J. H. (1764), 'Neues Organon'.
- Lo, K. C. (1995a), Extensive form games with uncertainty averse players, mimeo, University of Toronto.
- Lo, K. C. (1995b), Nash equilibrium without mutual knowledge of rationality, mimeo, University of Toronto.
- Lo, K. C. (1996), 'Equilibrium in beliefs under uncertainty', Journal of Economic Theory 71, 443-84.
- Lo, K. C. (1998), 'Sealed bid auctions with uncertainty averse bidders', *Economic* Theory 12, 1-20.
- Loomes, G. & Sugden, R. (1982), 'Regret theory: An alternative theory of rational choice under uncertainty', *Economic Journal* 92, 805-24.
- Machina, M. J. (1982), "Expected utility" analysis without the independence axiom', *Econometrica* 50, 277-323.
- Machina, M. J. (1989), 'Dynamic consistency and non-expected utility models of choice under uncertainty', Journal of Economic Literature 27, 1622–1668.
- Marinacci, M. (1994), Equilibrium in ambiguous games, mimeo, Northwestern University.
- Marinacci, M. (1999), 'Limit laws for non-additive probabilities and their frequentist interpretation', Journal of Economic Theory 84, 145–95.
- Mariotti, M. (1998), 'Game theory and states of the world', in Newman (1998).
- McKelvey, R. D. & Palfrey, T. R. (1992), 'An experimental study of the centipede game', *Econometrica* 60, 803-36.
- McLennan, A. (1989), 'Consistent conditional systems in non-cooperative game theory', International Journal of Game Theory 18, 141-74.
- Milgrom, P. R. & Roberts, J. (1982a), 'Limit pricing and entry under incomplete information: An equilibrium analysis', *Econometrica* 50, 443-60.
- Milgrom, P. R. & Roberts, J. (1982b), 'Predation, reputation and entry deterrence', Journal of Economic Theory 27, 280-312.
- Morris, S. (1993), Alternative notions of belief, mimeo, University of Pennsylvania.
- Mukerji, S. (1994), A theory of play for games in strategic form when rationality is not common knowledge, mimeo.
- Mukerji, S. (1996), Ambiguity aversion and incompleteness of contractual form, mimeo, University of Southampton.
- Mukerji, S. (1999), 'A survey of some applications of the idea of ambiguity aversion in economics', mimeo, University of Southampton.

- Myerson, R. B. (1978), 'Refinements of the Nash equilibrium concept', International Journal of Game Theory 7, 73-80.
- Myerson, R. B. (1986), 'Multistage games with communication', *Econometrica* 54, 323-358.
- Myerson, R. B. (1991), Game Theory: Analysis of Conflict, Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Nakamura, Y. (1990), 'Subjective expected utility with non-additive probabilities on finite state spaces', Journal of Economic Theory 51, 346-66.
- Nash, J. F. (1950), 'Equilibrium points in n-person games', Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the USA 36, 48-9.
- Nash, J. F. (1951), 'Non-cooperative games', Annals of Mathematics 54, 286-95.
- Nash, J. F. (1996), Essays on Game Theory, Edward Elgar, Cheltenham.
- Nehring, K. (1994), 'On the interpretation of sarin and wakker's "a simple axiomatization of nonadditive expected utility"', *Econometrica* **62**, 935-8.
- Neyman, J., ed. (1961), Proceedings of the Fourth Berkeley Symposium on Mathematical Statistics and Probability, University of California Press, Berkeley and Los Angeles, CA.
- Oginuma, T. (1994), 'A theory of expected utility with nonadditive probability', Journal of Mathematical Economics 23, 451-73.
- Okada, A. (1981), 'On stability of perfect equilibrium points', International Journal of Game Theory 10, 67-73.
- Osborne, M. J. & Rubinstein, A. (1994), A Course in Game Theory, MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.
- Pearce, D. G. (1984), 'Rationalizable strategic behavior and the problem of perfection', *Econometrica* 52, 1029-50.
- Persico, N. (1995), Information acquisition in affiliated decision problems, mimeo, Northwestern University.

- Quiggin, J. (1982), 'A theory of anticipated utility', Journal of Economic Behavior and Organization 3, 323-43.
- Ramsey, F. P. (1926), Truth and probability, in D. H. Mellor, ed., 'F. P. Ramsey, Philosophical Papers', Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, pp. 52–109. (1990).
- Reny, P. J. (1992), 'Backward induction, normal form perfection and explicable equilibria', *Econometrica* 60, 627-49.
- Reny, P. J. (1993), 'Common belief and the theory of games with perfect information', Journal of Economic Theory 59, 257-74.
- Renyi, A. (1955), 'On a new axiomatic theory of probability', Acta Mathematica Academia Scientiarum Hungarica 6, 285-335.
- Rigotti, L. (1997), Financial contracts with Knightian investors, mimeo.
- Rigotti, L. (1998a), Decisive entrepreneurs and cautious investors, mimeo.
- Rigotti, L. (1998b), Imprecise beliefs in a principal-agent model, mimeo.
- Rigotti, L. & Ryan, M. (1998), Knightian uncertainty, entrepreneurship, and corporate culture, mimeo.
- Ritzberger, K. (1996), 'On games under expected utility with rank dependent probabilities', *Theory and Decision* 40, 1-27.
- Rosenthal, R. W. (1981), 'Games of perfect information, predatory pricing and the chain store paradox', *Journal of Economic Theory* 25, 92-100.
- Rubinstein, A. (1998), Modeling Bounded Rationality, MIT Press, Cambridge, MASS.
- Rubinstein, A. & Wolinsky, A. (1994), 'Rationalizable conjectural equilibrium: Between Nash and rationalizability', Games and Economic Behavior 6, 299-311.
- Ryan, M. (1997a), A refinement of Dempster-Shafer equilibrium, mimeo, University of Auckland.
- Ryan, M. (1997b), Supports and the updating of capacities, mimeo, University of Auckland.

- Samuelson, P. A. (1952), 'Probability, utility, and the independence axiom', Econometrica 20, 670-8.
- Sarin, R. & Wakker, P. P. (1992), 'A simple axiomatization of nonadditive expected utility', *Econometrica* 60, 1255–72.
- Sarin, R. & Wakker, P. P. (1994), 'A general result for quantifying beliefs', Econometrica 62, 683-5.
- Savage, L. J. (1954), The Foundations of Statistics, Wiley, New York, NY. 2nd edn. Dover, 1972.
- Savage, L. J. (1961), 'The foundations of statistics reconsidered', in Neyman (1961), 575-86.
- Savage, L. J. (1967), 'Difficulties in the theory of personal probability', Philosophy of Science 34, 305-10.
- Savage, L. J. (1971), 'Elicitation of personal probabilities and expectations', Journal of the American Statistical Association 66, 783-801.
- Savage, L. J. (1977), 'The shifting foundations of statistics', in Colodny (1977), 3-18. Published posthumously.
- Schmeidler, D. (1986), 'Integral representation without additivity', Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society 97, 255-61.
- Schmeidler, D. (1989), 'Subjective probability and expected utility without additivity', *Econometrica* 57, 571-87. First version 1982.
- Selten, R. (1965), 'Spieltheoretische Behandlung eines Oligopolmodells mit Nachfrageträgheit', Zeitschrift für die gesamte Staatswissenschaft 12, 301–24, 667– 89.
- Selten, R. (1975), 'Re-examination of the perfectness concept for equilibrium points in extensive games', International Journal of Game Theory 4, 25-55.
- Selten, R. (1991), 'Evolution, learning, and economic behavior', Games and Economic Behavior 3, 3-24. Nancy L. Schwartz Lecture 1989. Also in Jacobs et al. (1998), 82-103.

- Selten, R. & Stoecker, R. (1986), 'End behavior in sequences of finite prisoner's dilemma supergames', Journal of Economic Behavior and Organization pp. 47-70.
- Shackle, G. L. S. (1949a), Expectations in Economics, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Shackle, G. L. S. (1949b), 'A non-additive measure of uncertainty', Review of Economic Studies 17, 70-4.
- Shafer, G. (1976), A Mathematical Theory of Evidence, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ.
- Shapiro, S. C., ed. (1992), Encyclopedia of Artificial Intelligence, Wiley, New York, NY. 2 volumes.
- Shapley, L. S. (1953), 'A value for n-person games', in Kuhn/Tucker (1953), 307-17.
- Shapley, L. S. (1967), 'On balanced sets and cores', Naval Research Logistics Quarterly 14, 453-60.
- Shapley, L. S. (1971), 'Cores of convex games', International Journal of Game Theory 1, 11-26. Errata p. 199.
- Simonsen, M. H. & Werlang, S. R. d. C. (1990), 'Subadditive probabilities and portfolio inertia'. mimeo.
- Slovic, P. & Tversky, A. (1974), 'Who accepts Savage's axiom?', Behavioral Science 19, 368-73.
- Smets, P. (1994), 'The transferable belief model', Artificial Intelligence 66, 191-234.
- Smith, C. A. B. (1961), 'Consistency in statistical inference and decision', Journal of the Royal Statistical Society, Series B 23, 1-25.
- Smithson, M. J. (1997), 'Human judgment and imprecise probabilities', Imprecise Probability Project, http://ensmain.rug.ac.be/ ipp.
- Spohn, W. (1982), 'How to make sense of game theory', in Stegmüller et al. (1982), 239-70.

- Stegmüller, W., Balzer, W. & Spohn, W., eds (1982), Philosophy of Economics, Springer, Berlin.
- Stinchcombe, M. B. (1997), 'Coountably additive subjective probabilities', *Review* of Economic Studies 64, 125-46.
- Tallon, J.-M. (1995a), Asymmetric information, non-additive expected utility and the information revealed by prices: An example, mimeo, Université Paris I.
- Tallon, J.-M. (1995b), Sunspot equilibria and non-additive expected utility maximizers, mimeo, Université Paris I.
- Tan, T. C.-C. & Werlang, S. R. d. C. (1988), 'The Bayesian foundations of solution concepts of games', Journal of Economic Theory 45, 370-91.
- Thompson, F. B. (1952), Equivalence of games in extensive form, Research Memorandum RM-759, US Air Force Project Rand, Rand Corporation, Santa Monica, California.
- Tversky, A. & Kahneman, D. (1983), 'Extensional versus intuitive reasoning: The conjunction fallacy in probability judgment', *Psychological Review* 90, 293-315.
- van Damme, E. E. C. (1992), 'Refinements of nash equilibrium', in Laffont (1992), 32-75.
- van Plato, J. (1994), Creating Modern Probability, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Vieille, N. (1996), 'Conditional systems revisited', International Journal of Game Theory 25, 207-17.
- von Neumann, J. (1928), 'Zur Theorie der Gesellschaftsspiele', Mathematische Annalen 100, 295-320. Translated as "On the Theory of Games of Strategy" by S. Bargmann, in Tucker/Luce (1959).
- von Neumann, J. & Morgenstern, O. (1944), Theory of Games and Economic Behavior, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ. 2nd edn. 1947, 3rd edn. 1953.
- Wakker, P. P. (1989a), Additive Representations of Preferences, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.

- Wakker, P. P. (1989b), 'Continuous subjective expected utility with non-additive probabilities', Journal of Mathematical Economics 18, 1-27.
- Wakker, P. P. (1993), 'Clarification of some mathematical misunderstandings about Savage's 'Foundations of Statistics' (1954)', Mathematical Social Sciences 25, 199-202.
- Walley, P. (1981), 'Coherent lower (and upper) probabilities', Technical Report No.22, Department of Statistics, University of Warwick.
- Walley, P. & Fine, T. L. (1982), 'Towards a frequentist theory of upper and lower probability', Annals of Statistics 10, 741-61.
- Wang, S. S., Young, V. R. & Panjer, H. H. (1997), 'Axiomatic characterization of insurance prices', Insurance Mathematics & Economics 21, 173-83.
- Yager, R. R., Kacprzyk, J. & Fedrizzi, M., eds (1994), Advances in Dempster-Shafer Theory of Evidence, Wiley, New York, NY.
- Yoo, K. R. (1990), 'A theory of the underpricing of initial public offerings'. mimeo.
- Zermelo, E. (1913), 'Über eine Anwendung der Mengenlehre auf die Theorie des Schachspiels', in Hobson/Love (1913), 501-4.